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Prologue


 


 


Thaydra,
according to just about everyone, could do anything. Warriors, like the ones of
fables, no longer existed. Yet if there ever was one in the modern age,
storytellers would be sure to name her first. But in spite of so much faith by
her friends and family, the dragon knew she would make a terrible mother. As
much as she wanted to love the egg, clung tightly to her chest in the thick and
dusty darkness, she felt no stirring in her soul. The matter was worsened by
the certainty that it would die along the journey.


    
“I see it,” said Shadow, stopping. Taking one step too many, Thaydra bumped
against him. She was never clumsy, and wondered if she’d lost herself hours
ago—when they’d first entered the Four Year Tunnel and every trace of light had
vanished. Maybe the real her was back home, safe. 


    
Safer.


    
The thought shook away as another dragon bumped her from behind. 


    
“Does he mean it?” said the other female, though unlike Thaydra, she wore fear
on her unseen scales. “Does he mean it this time?”


    
Thaydra swallowed. “Yes, Sun Fire.” And it was true. A sharp wink of light
flickered beyond Shadow, much like the stars she could not see. “You still with
us, Blaze?”


    
“Here,” said a male behind Sun Fire, the last in their train. There was a
tremor in the ground, sending a thrill of fear into Thaydra’s joints. She
realized it wasn’t a quake when Sun Fire pressed more closely to her flank.
Every bit of Sun Fire shivered, her long fangs chattering.


    
“You can go back,” whispered Thaydra. “You don’t have to go through with this.”


    
Sun Fire’s ribs ceased jumping. 


    
“I’ll come back,” continued Thaydra. “It won’t be long, I think. Not if we—”


    
“Enough,” hissed Sun Fire, so harshly Thaydra leaped ahead. Shadow had
moved away, closer to the outside. “I’m finished with monsters,” she spat. “You
know this. My unborn... I won’t let it see them. Never, Thaydra.”


    
“Hush,” warned Blaze. Sun Fire’s voice had risen. Her head was in the light
now, eyes shining.


    
“I hate it so much, Blaze,” she sobbed quietly, gripping her own egg, her
treasure. “We could have so much good… it’s so far, but we can’t stay…”


     
“I know,” he said somberly.


     
Thaydra sulked on. A sting wrinkled her nose. She gave a snort that had little
to do with dust. As much as she took comfort in her best friend’s presence, she
desperately wanted her home. The blood of her own unborn on her claws would
give Thaydra guilt, but the loss of Sun Fire might destroy her resolve, and
thus her purpose. She’s seen better dragons all but disappear after forgetting
themselves. It was easy to forget under the oppressive weight of a
three-generation slavery. 


     
“Thaydra, did you hear me?” asked Shadow, several lengths ahead now.


    
Thaydra bounded to meet him. “Sorry?”


    
“I asked if you want me to hold the egg for take-off?” He was bathed in blue
moonlight, in a space as innocent as the entrance to their burrow. But only in
appearance. Burrows never stretched this far south. Not legally. The full-blown
sky above was much the same as at home. Yet the blanket of safety, now ripped
away, put a chill in the spring air, rendering her spirit exposed.  


    
“If you’d like,” she said. “But let’s get out first. Make sure everything’s
clear.”


    
He nodded. Without a word, he slipped out. Thaydra followed. Cold nibbled her
skin like a gulp of fresh air after holding a long breath. It was indeed the
same sky. The stars were few, smothered out by heavy clouds darkening the west.
The rains would start any moment, just as Fuhorn predicted. Their leader was
never wrong about the weather. As a child, Thaydra thought it magic, like
seeing the future. But there was no magic in planning. Fuhorn had chosen
tonight because, as she put it, “sobbing skies make for a sleek get away.” The
enemy would see little if anything at all. Cleverness, Thaydra supposed, was
its own magic, so long as one paid attention to every smell and sight.


    
Crimson died like this,
she thought. He was clever, too, but not enough. He had emerged from a tunnel
much like this one. A shadow had arced above him, far swifter than his wit.
Then he was gone. Thaydra snapped her gaze upward at the memory. All was
clear.    


    
Crimson is dead. Crimson is the past. And wasn’t that a good thing? In
retrospect? It put a bitter taste on her tongue. 


    
Shadow blended well, gray as he was. Thaydra and Sun Fire would have to take
more caution, the bright red scales of females much less forgiving. Thaydra
looked down at the egg, covered in brown dust. She too was cloaked in a thin
film of sepia. It wasn’t much, but it dulled her color. 


    
“Here,” she said, holding out the egg, looking more like stone. Her heart
quickened as she held it away. Was that motherhood, or just another tremor on
the backbone of fear?


    
Shadow came closer, nuzzling her nose. “It will survive,” he said.


     
“Will it?” she said, almost inaudibly.


    
“Yes,” he said. “As will you.”


    
“And you?” she asked.


    
He chuckled. “Not if you have anything to do with it.”


    
A feeble smile cracked across her mouth, lasting only under her mate’s touch.
Too soon he withdrew, his talons tinkling over the shell as he took it. 


    
Sun Fire and Blaze emerged in turn, throwing timid eyes to the sky. The rolling
hills to the north obscured the home they’d left behind. Not even the sea was
visible. The forest loomed ahead, its own sea, almost the same color in the
storm-wary skies. She’s never been so far from the Northern Coast. 


    
Together, they ran.


    
The forest—the checkpoint to freedom—marked the first victory. If they could
make it through the hills, they’d win. The rest would be easy. It was a pretty
lie, but it drove her feet forward. A chant began in her head. The trees.
The trees. That was it. Just the trees. Tomorrow she’d chant something
else. Hide. Hide. Then fly, fly. After that was another chant,
the most important one, fueling its predecessors. By virtue of the mystery and
long-lost years, it was also the most exciting.


    
“Zealers, Zealers,” she said out-loud.


    
“What’s that?” her mate said, shooting her a warning glance. 


     
“Nothing,” she hissed. She glanced back. Sun Fire and Blaze were just behind, the
skies behind them empty. Safe.


    
Safer.


    
Zealers.


    
They crept over the hills together in a single file, heads skimming low to
ground to stay unseen. Shadow bobbed ahead in the tall grass, nearly invisible
in the moonless dusk. Five stars twinkled feebly behind the clouds. Then four.
Forgetting her feet, Thaydra stumbled. She bumped down harshly, clenching her
teeth to keep from crying out.


    
Sun Fire and Blaze ran up to meet her.


    
“You alright?” Sun Fire panted quietly.


    
“Yes,” said Thaydra. “I think so.”


    
“Any injuries?” said Shadow, suddenly at her ear. His brow furrowed with
concern. Thaydra nearly laughed. He always worried for her. Far too much. To
Shadow, a bruise was as bad as broken leg.


    
“I’m fine.” Once more he made her smile. For a second, and only that, she felt
everything would be alright.


    
She looked past the brave faces of her companions, back to the north. Low
hanging clouds shuddered with fresh breeze, speckled black, ready to pour. The
speckles grew. Funny shaped. Moving. There were two of them. Two speckles, no
longer speckles.


     
She said the word before remembering what it meant.


    
“Sperks.”


    
Sun Fire shook her head slowly, watching Thaydra like she’d been stricken ill.


    
“Sperks,” Thaydra repeated.


    
The others whipped around, thrashing their gazes in every direction. Thaydra
scrambled up, jabbing a claw to the low hanging clouds.


     
“There,” she hissed. “They’re coming.”


    
“Fly,” barked Shadow. In a flurry they took off, leaving what Thaydra hoped
were not her final footprints on the earth. Screaming wind shrieked in her
eardrums. She’d never flown this fast before. Angry wings seemed to slap her
face and body. 


     
“They’re too fast,” cried Sun Fire.


     
“Don’t look back,” warned Thaydra.


     
“Too fast!”


     
Defying herself, Thaydra glanced over her tail, whipping in the wind. The
Sperks, no longer small, beat furiously through the storm cover. Even the
evening couldn’t hide their scales: royal blue with pinpricks of yellow eyes.


  
  “I have an idea,” said Blaze.


     
“No!” cried Sun Fire. “I won’t have it!” She gripped her egg closer, so tightly
Thaydra feared it would shatter.


    
“No choice,” breathed Blaze. His face was distant, foreign. Sun Fire sobbed
between breaths.


    
“What’s the matter?” Thaydra asked, turning to her mate, expecting him to share
in her confusion. But he too wore a masked expression. He looked past her to
Blaze, licking the base of his long fangs. He always did this when he thought
deep thoughts.


     
“You can’t fend them off,” continued Sun Fire. “You’ll die, you’ll---”


     
Blaze shut his eyes tight, muttering incoherently. The Sperks behind him grew
bigger still.


    
“You can’t alone,” called Shadow to Blaze. “It’ll be us, together. We can fight
them.”


    
It was Thaydra’s turn to cry out. She issued a stream of shouts, halfway
between words and whimpers. Or was that her voice at all? She’d never made such
noises before. Again she remembered home, only hours in the past, and if she’d
left the real Thaydra far behind in a place unrecoverable.


    
“Why not me?” she said, eyes stinging. She was certain of the incoming Sperks’
identities. If it was them, or more importantly him, she’d know
what to do. Better than anyone. Thaydra knew his brain, his cunning. She’d
fight him. She’d win.


    
Wouldn’t I?


    
“Because you must reach the Zealers,” Shadow said. “You’ve told the
stories. You’ve studied them. You and Fuhorn alone designed this journey. It
doesn’t end for you here.”


     
Yes, but—


    
“Lead us, Thaydra,” he crooned. Only Shadow, so full of faith, could croon at a
time like this. “Lead your family. Lead our unborn.”


    
Sun Fire and Blaze’s argument had whittled down to silence. They flew close,
touching as much as they could in flight. 


    
“Here,” Shadow said, coming to Thaydra’s side and holding out their egg.
Thaydra didn’t move. Only her wings flapped, desperately, painfully, but
without feeling.


    
“Thaydra,” he said urgently. “Take it.”


    
Her claws unhinged from fists, taking the egg in stiff arms. He held his paws
over the egg with her; the little talisman which bound them together through
life, and now, perhaps, whatever came after life—if anything.


     
Was there nothing? She’d
not thought about it much before, what with so many schemes and plans. Why?
Why never think of it?


     The
look she gave Shadow said a thousand mournful words without uttering a sound.
For some immeasurable amount of time, she imagined no Sperks approaching. It
was only herself and her Shadowed Fire, breathing in what they could of the
other’s scent on the torrent sky. He
pressed his forehead to hers in a way so nostalgic it brought their courting
days back to unbearable reality. It promised adoration, it promised devotion,
and it had never before broken her heart to pieces. She recalled their early
childhood, and how they had bended the rules together to look upon the
coastline, and in those latter years when they coyly averted one another’s
gaze, to the time they had declared themselves companions forever. All of these
wonderful memories stood crisp, and Thaydra drank in this last moment more
strongly than ever before, finding a special place in herself where she might
find it again.  


    
That horrible moment came where he withdrew. His touch joined her recollections
in eternity.


    
“Maple trees and lots of sap, my Thaydra,” he said with wide and amorous eyes.
She saw no fear. 


     
He flew off. He and Blaze. Off to the Sperks, the ferocious speckles.  


     
Be the brave one. 


    
“Fly,” she said to Sun Fire. “And don’t look back.”
The other, tear-streaked and looking so much older, obeyed. 


    
There was a cry, a growling where there was no thunder. Then another cry.


    
Sun Fire began to turn her head.  


    
“Stop it!” Thaydra hissed, and her friend snapped back forward. Thaydra
expected a wounded look from Sun Fire. But it didn’t come. Only the grip around
Sun Fire’s egg tightened, and Thaydra did the same with her own.  


    
Another cry.  


   
“Stop it!” Thaydra repeated. Sun Fire had done nothing. But Thaydra screamed it
just as maliciously as before. Her focus crunched upon the trees, blocking out
the dread wriggling in her gut.  


    
The trees. Nothing else.  


    
Then came a sound that would haunt Thaydra forever: a horrible squeal, one too
piercing for a beast so large, too passionate for one so wretched. Yet it was
as familiar as a courtship whisper.  


    
“Stop it!” she shrieked. Her wings galloped violently, blocking out sound. She
tried to conjure up deafening ideas—migrating predators, diseases that ate you
from the inside, hatchlings who never woke up—each thought more unsettling than
the last. Yet not a one screamed loudly enough in her mind.  


    
She flipped around, turning back. Turning to save him.


    
“Damn you, Thaydra!” cried Sun Fire. Teeth dug into Thaydra’s tail. Jerking her
back, Sun Fire pulled with the might of a creature thrice her size. 


     
A Sperk faced Thaydra full on. Him. They’d crash. She’s perish. He’d
feel nothing. 


    
It happened quickly. First, Sun Fire let go and flapped between the Sperk and
Thaydra. Second, an intense heat wrapped them tightly with a brightness that
squeezed Thaydra’s lids shut. The heat stung, far more than Sun Fire’s teeth
marks, so much she questioned if it even was heat. Only cold could hurt you,
couldn’t it? Thaydra managed to squint. Wings outstretched, Sun Fire was
glowing. Her body was silhouetted against white-hot light. Her wings became the
suns themselves, glittering and curling like petals in the spring.


   
The light and heat vanished. Sun Fire slumped, falling. Thaydra caught her. The
creature behind was revealed again. Two almond eyes stared wildly at Thaydra as
she and her friend began to plummet. The monster descended, too, mere lengths
above, and Thaydra’s gaze traded between it and the ground. Both were coming
fast.


  
   Just one monster now. Weren’t there two? But this improved nothing.
The monster’s throat rattled, threatening to suck the very night into his
lungs. It had fire. Fire killed. It would kill her. 


    
I’ll never be a mother. I don’t have to worry anymore. Yes, she’d heard
so many stories where the mother perished to give her children life. By the
time Thaydra reached adolescence, she realized how redundant the theme was, and
vowed, if she were to ever compose a story for her own dragglings, to write one
where the mother lived.


    
Four breaths away. Three. Two….


    
Thaydra tossed up her seven-spiked tail, and with a thrust of her abdomen,
knocked four pointed spears into the face of the murderous Sperk Dragon. An
enraged bawl filled her skull. Still flapping, still holding Sun Fire, and
still holding her egg, Thaydra dropped to the grass just before the wall of
evergreen trees.


    
Don’t think. Just move. 


    
“Come on,” she said, tugging at Sun Fire. The other held her paw tightly,
squeezing so hard it hurt. With effort, Thaydra yanked away, standing on three
legs, each one tingling with the impulse to flee. The fourth cradled her egg.
Her nostrils wrinkled in the acrid air—the smell of fire and something else she
assumed was the smell of burning. It had been a decade since she’d last seen
fire. The heat of it had been nothing more than a rumor, or forgotten by the
elders. It was worse than speculation. Far worse.


     
“Come on,” Thaydra repeated. Somewhere above, the Sperk continued to roar. Had
she pierced his eyes?  Yes, she willed it. I must have. That
would her give ample time, so that was what she had done.  


    
“Thay …”


    
Thaydra turned to see Sun Fire, belly down in the grass, front legs folded
beneath her. Her neck was extended perfectly straight and her body did not
curve. She was stiff, sharp breaths pulsing out unevenly. 


     
Dropping her egg, Thaydra, crouched to her friend’s side. The space around Sun
Fire was oddly hot, like midsummer humidity making a shell over her body.
Thaydra put a careful paw over her friend’s back.


    
“NO!” the other cried.


    
Thaydra withdrew, her claws hot. And wet. Why wet? She squinted in the
darkness, struggling to see under the last star in the sky. Sun Fire’s entire
back was scalded, covered with swollen, raw, and blackened flesh. The blistered
skin seemed to move. It was moving, with little currents of blood
running down to the earth. The membranes of her wings were nearly vanished,
burned away, leaving curling scraps of flesh on bone.


    
“It’s alright,” said Thaydra stupidly. Again, she tried not to think. To think
was to find truth, Fuhorn said. 


    
But none of this can be true. This isn’t my life.


    
“Please, don’t…” Sun Fire began. Her lips scarily moved. But she was calm, her
voice still and controlled like the Reservoir on a windless day. “Just take…”
she trailed off. Sun Fire squirmed, as if to rid a small discomfort. She
wriggled, her brow crumpling with frustration. She wanted something.  


    
“What is it?” Thaydra asked. The fragile droplets of Thaydra’s vigor were
evaporating into thin air, where not even the sincerest tears would replenish
them. She stood helpless, unable to reverse the time. 


    
“I need Blaze,” murmured Sun Fire.


    
Thaydra began muttering, words blurring together, Sun Fire coming in and out of
focus. She felt faint. “Not on the same night,” she cried, speaking more to
herself than her companion. “You can’t. Too much just happened. No more can
happen.”


    
“You can,” said Sun Fire.


    
Thaydra hyperventilated. “Sun Fire, my darling Sun Fire, I can’t tough it out.
I could never … do it without you. Not anything, ever. I need you.”


    
Sun Fire somehow spoke with the clarity of full life.


    
“Then you’ll see my eyes in his each day. And Blaze’s fangs, and his
grandfather’s wings, and the rest of them. My little Blaze and your little
Shadow: the first to be free. Because you made it so. You are an Agring, and
you’ll make it so.”


     
Sun Fire jolted. Her pupils thinned. She let out a long breath, the terminal
kind. Thaydra moved closer. But then her friend spoke again.


   
“I think I’m ….” Sun Fire blinked rapidly, her irises falling moon-like to her
lower lids. Then those moons found the sky. “It won’t be bad, Thaydra. It will
be…” She glazed and looked through Thaydra, fixated upon an image that no
mortal could see. “…ours.”


    
Sun Fire’s breath gently ceased, and her butterfly-yellow eyes reflected the
gray night, forever silent. All was peace but for a desolate shudder from
Thaydra, nestling beside her lost best friend. Nothing was left. Nothing was
gained. A million platitudes whipped through Thaydra’s recollections, preaching
how everything could change at the turn of a wave.  


    
We weren’t ready.


    
Her mind misted over. She found herself in a great fog that she was neither
eager nor curious to escape. Smog leisurely drifted over itself in this hollow
place, uncovering one haze after another, all the same shade with the same
comatose mystery. She watched it drift by.


    
A color loomed beyond the haze. She squinted, vaguely interested. It was
important. The real world came into focus once more. She saw Sun Fire’s awful,
gorgeous body. But it was not Sun Fire that Thaydra had spotted. It was a light
pink oval. Thaydra leaned forward and grasped the oval, wedging her claws
beneath Sun Fire’s belly. From there she pulled out something round, spotted,
and strangely familiar.


    
“Little Blaze!” she exclaimed, looking around for her own egg. “Little Shadow!”
It was a pace to her left, just where she had dropped it moments ago. She
pulled it close, hugging it next to Sun Fire’s.


    
I’ll free you, she promised. I will.


    
Another roar erupted, this time ahead of her. The Sperk had landed, barreling
in her direction, lethal intent in the spray of dust and stone scattering
behind him. His eyes were whole. Not pierced. He was a mere bound away when
another Sperk came from nowhere, crashing him to ground and pinning him as best
she could.


    
“Darkmoon, stop,” the second Sperk said. He struggled beneath her, trunk-like
limbs slashing and ripping the soil as if it were water. Other Sperks landed, pinning
him further, grabbing his snapping jaws. Thaydra trembled, a sole Agring in a
monstrous crowd of blue behemoths. The air filled with murmurs, all heated, all
anxious, all igniting the chills prickling in her bowels. They watched Thaydra,
and she knew her end would be slow and horrid. But an end it would be.


    
“Stay sound!” said the Sperk atop Darkmoon. “We can’t have her destroyed.”


    
“Destroyed!” screamed Darkmoon, somewhere between a wail and a hiss.


    
“We’ve lost three already,” said the other. She moved away from Darkmoon as
more Sperks held him down. She looked angriest of all, but when Thaydra looked
closely, she saw the other’s eyes filled with tears. 


    
“Thaydra cannot be killed,” she declared. “I know it’s criminal.” Her voice bled
with sorrow as she turned back to Darkmoon. “It’s criminal, the loss of
Royalwing. My sister, your mate. I know. But we’ve lost too many of them
tonight.” She spat the last words like venom. “We can’t afford to lose Thaydra.
Or the eggs.”


    
Darkmoon’s nostrils flared, snorting as if to expel his insanity. Breath by
breath he calmed, growing quiet. He glared at Thaydra. She looked back
unblinking, their silence broken by steady thumps of blood upon the grass,
dripping from four fresh wounds on his face.


    
Finally, he spoke, in a voice so cavernous that the ground might have crumbled
beneath them.  “Thaydra Nammock, you bring the world to ashes.”


     
Teeth clasped her neck. With the eggs bobbing upon her chest, now so void of
hope and heart, Thaydra was dragged back to the Northern Coast just as the last
star vanished and the rain finally fell.









Part I


Reservoir









Chapter 1: Closed Wings


 


 


Nyra,
STOP!”


    
The little red draggling ignored her brother’s shouts. They were faint as it
was. Muffled behind wafts of sea brine and her own peppery breath, the calls seemed
to come from across the ocean. She wished it so. Despite the white noise, he
bothered her concentration. And she needed that above anything now. Concentration.
However fleeting it would be. 


    
Fleeing along the jagged cliff top, she plastered her wings to her flanks,
hoping to accelerate. But her footfalls forbade it, growing heavier with each
stride. Her brother grew louder, so much so that she imagined even the deaf
trees could hear him. 


    
“You’re being… ouch!” Blaze sprinted in hot pursuit, tripping over a rock
hidden in the long grass. There was a brief silence as he regained himself,
popping up like a frightened bird. “You’re acting impetuous! Why are you always
impetuous?”


    
Blood boiling, it took all of Nyra’s resolve to not look back. Instead she
pictured his slate-gray face, hooked into the familiar grimace of a righteous
sibling. Nyra felt a similar expression stiffening her jaws, but of the
wrongful kind.


    
“You’re impetuous!” Nyra panted, having no idea what the word meant,
only that it was the latest slander in Blaze’s verbiage. He picked up words
like chiggers in spring. 


    
Vanilla flowers nodded ahead, serene and lovely. Lifting her seven-spiked tail,
she walloped the ground mid-stride, sending up a flurry of ivory petals. She
was rewarded with Blaze’s cough. Still the patter of his feet did not dwindle,
nor did his loquaciousness. 


    
“At least I’m not malevolent,” he spat grittily. 


    
That one she knew. Cruel. Spiteful. “At least I don’t fumble about like
a dying fish!” she retorted, wishing she’d come up with a cleverer word for
‘fumble.’


    
Blaze made an exasperated sound as he bobbed into her peripheral vision. “You know
what you did. And he’ll catch us. Running only makes it worse.”


    
A sting of dread trilled
up her vertebrae. Lost in the sizzle of quarrel, she had nearly forgotten; it
was not Blaze alone who chased her. Daring a look back, Nyra saw her brother in
full, the black stripe between his wings arcing up and down with every bound. It
reached all the way to his spiked tail, pearly and dangerous despite its small
size. But not a one was as dangerous as the colossal beast to which they
pointed. Upon thunderous strides, a terrible creature honed in so fast that
Nyra shut her eyes, snapping her head forward again and wishing she dreamt. 


    
“We’ll be caught, anyway. I’m going to stop,” Blaze piped.


    
Nyra’s eyes opened. “You can’t stop! You don’t have to stop. Just keep
running.” She spoke on exhales.


    
“I’m going to stop,” Blaze repeated.


    
Nyra’s panic mounted, squashing out whatever revulsion she had toward her
brother. If he gave up, she’d be alone with her small words and massive
delinquency: a dreadful combination when wriggling out of trouble.


    
“No, just keep going. It’s fine!” she said.


    
Too late. Blaze jerked out of site in a great wumph. A blue blur
thwacked Nyra’s back legs and she skidded several lengths in a painful tumble. She
tripped head over wing and thumped snout first to the ground, disappearing
beneath the yellow grass. 


    
It was quiet. Silence at last.


    
The bad kind.


    
Nyra sat up and coughed, shaking off. Her nose throbbed. Wetness dribbled down her lower lip and a twinge taunted her left fang. As a
cloud of dust settled at her feet, she sighed. Her nose was about to be rubbed
in something far more unpleasant than dirt.


     It was hardly her first time being chased down. Only last
month she had reenacted fire breathing techniques. She’d failed, not even
tasting smoke in her mouth. But while mimicking a throat rattle for her cousin
a guard ambled by, and after a very short chase Nyra received a stern lecture. Worse
yet, her mother was reprimanded for bad parenting, and rebuked Nyra with more
fury than the guard itself. Nyra had spent the next several nights imprisoned
in her own den.


     She turned around, head lowered submissively. An act. Shame, she found, could
sometimes clip a tirade to bearable size. Blaze was on the ground, looking
passively upward at his capturer, his tiny body pressed beneath giant talons. He
appeared docile, but when Nyra looked carefully, he quivered. 


    
“Little Thaydra,” said a voice deep and dreadful. 


    
Nyra’s legs locked. In careful increments, her focus crept up the towering
speaker. At three times her height, the beast’s head spiraled upon a sinewy
neck calloused with midnight colored scales. On his back protruded ebony wings
large enough to bat a stag dead in a single swoop. Beyond flicked a serpentine
tail, unadorned, but it could whip faster than a sneeze. Every bit of him was
bulky. Bulky hindquarters. Bulky limbs. Reassembled chunks of night sky mashed
into a breathing behemoth. 


    
Slowly, she mouthed the name. Darkmoon.


    
“Heredity prevails again, I see,” he crooned, an ominous purr rumbling the air.
Nyra shuddered in sync to a terrible rhythm in her bones. His was one in few
voices that could freeze her youthful joints. His was the voice that spoke over
all, one so chilling it glowed a frightful blue in her head, hissing the word
‘Sperk.’ For this was not just some peeved guard pulled away from his otherwise
mundane duties. This was the Sperk Dragon, the one who stood upon the
pillar of timeless fears.


    
Darkmoon smacked his jaws. Each of his teeth danced like fire needles in the
sunlight. 


    
“I believe this is your second infringement in the last month,” he said.


    
Nyra said nothing. Staring into those almond eyes, she felt both curiosity and
hatred. Though she feared this large creature, she did not understand what he
was or who he was. Not exactly. Darkmoon was simply ‘the enemy,’ just as it had
been instilled upon the Agring Dragons since the enslavement. Agring parents
relayed tales of his cruelty, and Nyra, like all the other younglings, was
inclined to accept them without hesitation. Yet while armed with so many
answers to so many silly questions, she could never grasp why the Alpha Sperk
made her both inquisitive and terrified.


    
He lowered his enormous head down two Agring heights, coming so close that Nyra
could see the four faded scars tarnishing his muzzle. Neither creature blinked
or spoke for several seconds. A silent anticipation rested between them,
fragile as a wet flower petal. Nyra was too paralyzed for words.


    
Darkmoon was not. 


    
“I could very well scold you, Little Thaydra, and deliver the arid threats from
which you’ve previously suffered. I could inform your mother, whose disciplinarianism
only seems to match her aerodynamics. But words evade you, and even Sperks grow
lethargic.” 


    
Glaring. He always glared. He always used big words. Bigger words than
Blaze, and more frequently. Each made his voice deeper, his claws longer. Nyra
waited for him to blink. He leaned forward, tightening the talon-cage incarcerating
Blaze. The draggling squeaked. Gravel and grass cracked under Darkmoon’s other feet,
his bark-like scales grinding together. 


    
His blunt forehead loomed a whisper from Nyra’s slender red one. “Instead, I
shall take away, Agring. In receiving words, you’ve not wavered. And as your
mother knows well, there is no greater sorrow than loss.”


    
Nyra knew what he addressed. That is, it could have been many things.


    
“If you wish to grow into a Fisher, Young Thaydra, you will think first before
lifting your wings.” For a second he broke his stare and looked up and down her
small body. “You’ve yet a year before flight.”


    
Blaze whimpered. Darkmoon looked downward, cocking his head as if he’d
forgotten the other draggling. He pressed the gray Agring within an inch of
breath.


    
“Until then, seal your wings,” he growled to Nyra, lifting his claws away from
Blaze. The draggling remained flat, as though the talons had never left. His
eyes were round as suns.


    
With a crack of his whip-tail, Darkmoon turned his immense frame westward, and
strode off in the riverbed’s direction—to the Sperk Burrows. As he marched off,
a splendid ferocity bubbled in the red draggling’s heart.


    
“My name’s Nyra,” she shouted. The words had scarcely escaped when she chomped
her tongue in regret. Impetuous! she thought, remembering the definition.
Rash, thoughtless, impulsive. She was these things after all. But a small part
of her, maybe even a large part, needed to hear how the Alpha Sperk would
respond.


    
Darkmoon stopped, appearing black against the crimson heavens. But no darkness
hindered the venomous glow of his neon yellow stare.


    
“There are few things to distinguish amongst a pitiable race.”


    
Then the Sperk Dragon was gone, leaving behind evening bird calls and the tiny
sobs of Blaze.


 


 


Being
in trouble was a most terrible thing. Skin prickled, organs squished. A
procession of revolting sensations tore in places never acknowledged,
grotesque, still ever private.


    
But being wrong was much, much worse.


    
“You see? You see?” Blaze spat, his sobs shaken away by growls. “I said you
were too close. And I’d know, Mum says I have more common sense.”


    
“Blaze, but you still—” Nyra interjected.


    
“You don’t think, you just do. You’re impetuous. You always do
whatever you want—”


    
“But you went with me!” she shrieked.


    
“Shush,” said Blaze, flattening his ears. He looked warily along the grassy
plains before rounding upon her once more. “It doesn’t matter that I went with
you to the cliffs. I knew I wouldn’t do anything forbidden, like flapping. I’ve
better control. Remember me saying you’re imp—”


    
“Stop saying impetuous!”


    
“I was going to say impulsive,” he snorted. “But no matter. You just want the
last word. Fine, you can have it.”


    
“You’re the one who always has to have the last word!”


    
Blaze smirked. Nyra seethed.


    
Walking home, the waning sun warmed her right shoulder and illuminated the
hills of rolling grass. Some lengths away was a patchwork of holes, housing her
entire herd—the Agring Warren. A few younglings lingered outside, enjoying the final
snippets of daylight while nearby parents talked amongst themselves. Other
grownups fell from the sky with fresh fish. 


    
What had she done, anyway? Other than get too close to the edge. Flapping, it
had to do with flapping. Had she opened her wings? No, it couldn’t be that. Like
any good little Agring, she habitually kept them bound, in the same way one
knew when to blink or how to control their urination. Yes, when you have to
hold it, she thought, and a smile almost escaped her scowling face. Blaze
shouldn’t be one to talk about impulse. She reflected on a damp spot in
their den last spring, Blaze in hysterics, Mother soothing out condolences, all
blurred under the heaves of Nyra’s raucous laughter. 


    
She had not spread her wings. But then how had Darkmoon and Blaze fallen
victim to the same misconception? Maybe it was dark. She shook her head,
flustered. No, it was still plenty bright, and from where Darkmoon was standing
the dragglings would have shown radiantly in the dying day. So why were both
the Sperk and her brother mistaken?


    
“Because you did spread your wings,” Blaze said.


    
Nyra jolted from thought. “Huh?”


    
“You were thinking out loud again,” he explained. Nyra groaned. She often
whispered out loud or silently made violent facial expressions. Each whisper
punched holes in the private space of her mind, allowing everyone to peek inside.


    
Blaze continued. “When we got to the edge, you flapped your wings.” He was
sympathetic now. One of his many virtues, according to Mother, was his readiness
to forgive. To Nyra, it was weakness. 


    
“Well, you didn’t really flap them, you just opened up quickly. You leaned
forward a little and got scared.” He paused. “I almost did it too, when I saw
you bend over. Without thinking. Say I had to grab your tail? If you started to
fall? I’d need my wings to balance.” 


    
Nyra grunted.


    
Blaze swung up an emphatic paw. “Well, it’s instinctive! All the
twelve-year-olds get to do it. That’ll be us next year.” At twelve, Agrings
began their fishing servitude. Hunting to feed the Sperks was exhausting and
happened every day. Only in extreme sickness and during off-days were the
Agrings permitted to rest, or on the rare occasion an antelope herd passed by,
taking ill-fated refuge at the Reservoir. On such days, the Sperks would hunt
for themselves. But these passings were few and far between, for the scent of a
Sperk was enough to drive the thirstiest creatures away. So morning after
morning, evening after evening, the Agrings would catch hundreds of fish to
satisfy their enslavers, left with nothing but their tired bodies and the
burden that they must next feed themselves.


    
Even so, dragglings looked
forward to flying more than any other privilege, for few could imagine a
sensation more wonderful than the sky under-wing. 


    
If you wish to grow into a
Fisher, Young Thaydra, you will think first before lifting your wings. That was what Darkmoon had said—a threat
to take away her flying privileges. He could if he wanted. She had evidence of
it in her own family. Still, in all the enslavement’s history, the Sperk had
only once rendered an Agring flightless. And the reasons were extreme. Could an
eleven-year-old opening her wings constitute flight loss? 


    
“So what are we going to say to Mum?” Blaze continued.


    
“I dunno,” said Nyra, deflated of motivation.


    
Blaze flicked his tail brightly. “Maybe it won’t be bad. Mum knows Darkmoon is
crazy. Even if he’s in charge. And bigger. And awful.” He gulped. “Still, you
didn’t try to do anything wrong. It’s not like you were breathing fire.”


    
“I wasn’t breathing fire that one time,” Nyra said testily. “I was just showing
Jesoam how I think you do it.” 


    
“But that was deliberate. This wasn’t.”


    
“I don’t want to talk about it anymore, Blaze,” she said dully, hanging her
head.


    
“Al-right,” he said in an uneasy sing-song. 


    
The dragglings proceeded wordlessly for the next few steps until Blaze halted
in his tracks. Nyra looked up. An evening guard was standing above their den. With
hunched stature, the beast patrolled about the small holes, swishing her tail,
bored. As the Fishing Agrings fell from the sky to deliver meals, the Sperk
watched, making sure they all went directly to the fish pile then back to the
sea or to their homes. They always did.


    
“Wait a second!” Blaze hissed when Nyra walked on. Nyra huffed and slumped her
shoulders, stopping. Head rolling to the sky, she watched a gull warble and
traced its movements on the pink clouds until it arced over the ocean. She wished
she could be up there with it, soaring away across the sea, away from guards
and grownups. Age twelve couldn’t come soon enough.


    
When she looked forward, the Sperk was staring in their direction. Nyra gripped
the ground. I’m not afraid. And she was not. Sperks were far too
commonplace to be really scary, Darkmoon naturally aside. Mother did not
fear Sperks either. But when Nyra was not beside her friends or reassured by
sunlight, the Sperk Dragons became a little more severe. Moonlight illuminated
their scales while their long tails assumed the form of vines ready to twist into a bind. They looked like the god Roendon’s
hatchlings, with rippling forelimbs that inherited the supernatural.


     As quickly as the Sperk spotted them, she looked away and
moved southward. Without announcement, Blaze carried on, and it was Nyra’s turn
to keep up.


    
They reached their burrow, that little parting of grasses just wide enough to
fit a stout adult, recognizable from the other burrows by two river-stone
towers constructed by the dragglings. On many nights the burrow seemed far away,
the towers nearly invisible. But whenever Nyra was in trouble, or had something
negative to report, the den met them quickly, just as it never came up fast
enough when Blaze was in the wrong.


    
Nyra began to whisper out loud. She knew it, but could not stop herself. “I
didn’t know, I didn’t know,” she moaned. She felt her brother’s eyes upon her. He
said nothing and disappeared down the hole, leaving her no choice but to follow
in his wake.


    
She became conscious of her movements. How quickly should she go in? Where
should her focus be? All seemed so crucial in dealing with bad news. As always,
there was not enough time to mull it over.


    
Like a personal sunrise, her eyes acclimated to the darkness. The throbbing in her stomach lifted when Mother took shape
against the farthest wall. Asleep. 


     For a second, and only a second, the draggling forgot to hate
the world, and how the sleeping creature ahead would send the future crashing
down. Nyra loved when her mother slept. Even when Nyra was well-behaved, there
was something in the rise and fall of Mother’s chest that put the draggling at
ease. They were the only instances where Nyra took the time to look at her. During
the day, the two interacted, but Nyra had never really studied her mother until
recently. Over the years, the draggling had caught Mum staring, and when Nyra
inquired, the reply frequently was, “I’m just looking at you.” It was a gesture
of love, and like most younglings, Nyra responded with a haughty snort. What a
silly thing! Had Nyra been doing something interesting, like tag or stone
stacking, then surely Mother should have watched. Otherwise, Nyra saw no point.


    
But in Mother’s slumber, Nyra did not need to hide. She could gaze upon the
scarlet dragon without fear of scrutiny, without fear of uninvited affection. The
two looked very similar, according to the herd. Nyra had inherited those long
and slender ears, and both their bodies were not too big or too small (for
their ages, of course). And their eyes were the same yellow with sparks of
green. Mum insisted that her own eyes were closer together, making little Nyra
the more attractive one. Nyra didn’t quite understand. Thaydra was in no way
vain, and so Nyra thought the pronouncement out of character. It was likely one
of those things adults said to instill confidence in their children, or
otherwise shy away from their own hidden insecurity. Most of it was too complex
for Nyra’s liking, and she changed the subject whenever possible.


    
“She’s asleep,” Blaze whispered.


    
“Oh, golly golly, Blaze, how would I know a thing without you?”


    
“I’m just saying,” he retaliated, “that you can think about what you’re
going to say. Because...”


    
“You two are being too loud.” A muffled voice broke their chatter. Thaydra’s
eyes opened. The mother dragon yawned, showing off two rows of small teeth
leading to a pair of ivory fangs. 


    
“Is it dark already?” she said. “I’m famished.” Sniffing the air, she faced
Blaze and Nyra, hungry, well-rested, and as always, asymmetrical. To the
dragglings, she was their normal mother. It was all the other parents
who were strange. For as much as having a father was abnormal to Nyra, it was
just as atypical to have a mother with both wings. Thaydra had only one. Where
a left wing was once attached, or so Thaydra insisted, was a jagged, pale scar.
Beginning in a cross work of marred tissue at the shoulder, it tapered down
towards the rump, tattered as decaying foliage. But Blaze and Nyra skimmed over
it like a common freckle. 


    
“Now,” Thaydra said brightly, “what did you get up to today?”  She fiddled with
the grass bedding. 


    
Nyra had not rehearsed. “Umm…”  


    
Her brother was quick to butt in, a discomfited angle shaping his mouth. “Well,
we have good news and bad news.”


    
Thaydra’s head snapped up. The ‘good news bad news’ ploy was grossly outdated,
but Blaze had yet to develop a new tactic when it came to easing a blow.


    
“The good news is…” he began.


    
“Blazing Fire, do not play nonsense with me,” Thaydra growled. 


    
Relentlessly as river water, Blaze spilled. “We were looking out at the Green
Spot from the warren just after first sunset, but then Nyra wanted to get
closer. We got to the cliff edge, and then Nyra said she needed to see the
first escape attempt tunnel, even though we know it’s filled in. She came too
close to the edge and spread her wings.”


    
Mother’s jaw clenched. “Nyra!” she whistled through her fangs. 


    
Nyra blanched. “I hardly remember—”


    
“That is why we don’t go close to the edge ever.” Thaydra opened
her mouth wide on ‘ever,’ her delivery slow and stressed. “You cannot
put yourself in a situation where you might spread your wings.” 


    
“But….”


    
Thaydra tossed her head up and snarled so violently that Nyra shut up. “And you
know, that’s not the worst part. It’s that I’ve told you over and over
not to get close to the cliffs. This is a coastline. We have those unexpected
high winds. You could get pushed off like leaves!”


    
Nyra muttered under her breath.


    
“Pardon?” said Thaydra in a low, hard tone.


    
“How would you know?” Nyra said almost inaudibly.


    
“Know what?”


    
“If we have high winds? The rest of the world might have worse wind. And you’ve
never been to the rest of the world. You’ve never been anywhere.”


    
Thaydra bent down, eye to eye with her pouting daughter. “Nyra, my draggling of
Shadowed Fire, you will do as I say. Otherwise you are going to have guards
after you again, and that will be nothing next to what you’ll face with me.”


    
Nyra responded with an equally slow voice, trying to match her mother’s
aggressively patient tenor. “The guards did not catch us this time.” A loophole.


    
“But Darkmoon did,” murmured Blaze, tying the loophole to an irreversible knot.


    
The mother Agring took a step backward and threw her nose to the ceiling.


    
“Oh, mercy to us all,” Thaydra sighed. A sick-tasting saliva scurried down
Nyra’s tongue like a mouse in a desert.


    
“What do I need to do? I need you to tell me.” Nyra couldn’t discern if Mum
addressed Nyra alone. Both she and Blaze were inescapably dead. But even though
their punishments were usually the same, blame had a way of targeting Nyra. When
Blaze and Nyra argued, Mother often refused both sides of the story,
criticizing them for not getting along. But on the occasion penalties were
uneven, Nyra received the heavier weight. Blaze might be scolded for going with
her foolish ideas, but in the long run, they were not his. Looking after Nyra
was his job, Blaze claimed, as was telling her when to turn away from trouble,
even if she seldom listened.


    
Thaydra’s forehead creased into worried wrinkles. “What do we need to do to fix
this?”  Nyra knew the voice, the ‘dangerously quiet’ voice. In many respects,
it was much worse than shouting. 


    
“I’m obviously not teaching you properly,” said the mother dragon. “You have an
obligation to be good, whether it is important to you now or not. Nyra, you are
to live up to your name. I named you for a place that our herd has thrived in
for generations, and so it must be by your pride to honor our continent. And
Blazing Fire, you’re born from the bravest Agrings I’ve ever known, and you are
to live up to their memory with assertion.”


    
If Mother’s anger had not
yet been clear, reciting their origins solidified it.            


    
“So you two tell me what we should do,” continued Thaydra. “Both of you. What
will make you take yourselves seriously?”


    
“Mmm,” Blaze tried to be helpful, as always, though no amount of mollifying
would change their fate. “We could replace the bedding tomorrow? I noticed last
night that it’s getting crackly.”


    
“Yes, you may do that,” said Thaydra solemnly. “Nyra, any suggestions?”


    
Nyra glared up at her mother, knowing she needed to be thoughtful and
even-tempered. But she couldn’t wipe away her scowl.


    
“No, then,” said Thaydra. “Alright. Lucky for you, I’ve an idea. For the next
twenty sunsets you two can join me at the Dam. You will not play in the
evenings. You will not see your cousins. You will be in my sight at all times. Understood?”


    
“Yes,” said Blaze in a small voice.


    
“Nyra?”


    
Twenty sunsets? Ten days? Ten days of grunt work under Mother’s peeved,
perfectionist watch? No, there was no chance. 


    
Before Nyra could answer, a scuffling came from outside. Dinner was here.


    
“Aisel? Fidee? That you?” breathed Thaydra, letting her anger split into a
friendly voice. Standing up straight she beamed from ear to ear. 


    
“Yes, Thaydra,” came a nervous reply. “Is this a bad time?”


    
“Not at all,” Thaydra chuckled forcefully, leaping towards the entrance. The
dragglings followed, watching their mother emerge into the coming nighttime. 


    
Waiting outside were the twins, Aisel and Fidee, nearly identical but for the gray
and red coloration distinguishing their sexes. At fourteen and almost fully
grown, the two seemed leagues away from Nyra. There was once a time when they’d
played together. Yet despite the bliss of free frivolity, time raged forward,
and the day at last arrived when the twins became bound to flying lessons. Slowly
the giddy hops of Aisel turned to diffident crouches, the cheers of Fidee to
anguished squeaks. 


    
Still they were kind. In addition to regular fishing duties, the twins
volunteered their services to Thaydra. The mother dragon had her own fishing
responsibilities, catching freshwater trout at the Reservoir. Nevertheless, an
Agring was entitled to sea fish, and had Thaydra not been maimed, she would
have been catching meals from the ocean like the rest. So her faithful
herd-mates, like Aisel and Fidee, offered one extra trip to the water; a small
token to compensate for Thaydra’s horrific loss.


    
“S-some large good …” Aisel, the male, sputtered. “Sorry,” he said, looking
south. Aisel’s attention came in and out as the Sperk guard rounded his home
burrow. 


    
He cleared his throat again. “We have some good yellow salmon tonight. Especially
large.” He indicated two enormous and very plump fish at his sister’s feet.


    
“I’ll say!” said Thaydra. Nyra peered around her mother’s tail. Good Light! They
were huge. Not that Nyra ever went hungry. She always had enough to eat.
But Blaze had more theories than Nyra cared to know, and one surmised that the
largest belly saw the small ones filled first, often at its own expense. Nyra
accused him of being dramatic. But maybe Mother was the dramatic one, dramatic
in the art of good acting.


    
The male visitor shifted uncomfortably. Thaydra scrutinized him, and her eyes
danced. 


    
“Oh Aisel, Aisel, don’t let her get you down,” Thaydra said, looking
behind the burrow at the Sperk. “It seems you need this Gathering’s motivation
more than anyone!”


   
 The young doe, Fidee, gasped. “Shush!” she piped. “You’ll be heard.”


    
“Look at me, Fidee,” soothed Thaydra. “If we don’t speak fearlessly, we won’t
be heard. And if we can’t be heard, then we can’t help each other change. Please
don’t feel mortified whenever you think you’ve upset someone. Whether it be me
or a Sperk.”


    
“We do try, Thaydra,” said Aisel. Nyra wondered if he was sincere or humoring. It
was a precarious place for open discussion, though Mother was too brazen to
notice. Aisel likely agreed to satisfy Thaydra, fearing the debate would
persist until an agreement was reached.


    
“Tonight, then?”  Fidee said carefully.


    
“Yes of course. Thank you.” Thaydra smiled. “Now go on, you’ll want to catch your
own dinner before curfew.”


    
“Enjoy,” the two voices said in unison. They took off.


    
Thaydra regarded the prowling Sperk, forgetting her children’s tension. Then
Blaze sniffed, and Thaydra stiffened. She grabbed the smaller fish in her
mouth, waving a claw in the dragglings’ direction. They ran out, seized the
second salmon, and dragged it in.


    
Once inside, the mother dragon dropped her dinner and continued as if never
interrupted. 


    
“You’ll lose privileges if you keep this behavior up.” Her brows loosened a
little with a trace of sadness. “I would hate to have you suffer needlessly, or
over anything so stupid as rule-breaking. I expect Darkmoon threatened you
today. And dry threat or not, I need you two to stay out of attention. Don’t stand
out as troublemakers. If you do the Sperks will fix on you harder than the Fishers.”
Then she said with a touch of sweetness, “I love you both so darlingly. I want
you to see what I’ve not. Be ready for whatever life throws next.”


    
It was Mother’s belief that something spectacular was around the corner, and
reminded the dragglings to prepare for the next challenge in life. To ready
themselves for a surprise so grand it would set them free. But these corners,
wherever they were, went unrounded, leaving Mother alone in her fantasy, flying
away on far and disconnected thoughts. The sentiment made Nyra squeamish. 


    
“Eat up now, you two. Then we’ve got to go, though I’ve half a mind not to let
you.”


    
“We still get to come to the Gathering?”  Blaze asked.


    
Thaydra’s severity returned. “Only because it’s important.”


    
The Gathering. Nyra had forgotten it was tonight. Every several months the
Agrings would come together in a single, large burrow. Their Alpha Fuhorn would
call upon the entire herd and tell old stories and share aspirations. For the
younglings, it was hours of repetitive tales. A scarce few took the opportunity
to steal a nap. But the adults always left with their heads held high. Spirits were
light as sea foam in the following days, and the coast became fluid with energy.
But as time droned on, the excitement fizzled. The Agrings turned cold and
monotonous once more, drawing in and pulling out of days like a beaten
shoreline. Such was water. Such was life. And only Thaydra seemed to defy it.


    
Nyra had heard the stories several times. Fuhorn always referred to the
tragedies; two failed escape attempts. The second tragedy featured Nyra’s
mother and father and Blaze’s biological parents. It painted an image of
another existence, one where multiple parents were possible in her life, and
her brother from a different family. Nyra would become briefly excited when
everyone in the herd turned towards Thaydra, and in the process, Nyra. The next
day, Nyra would repeat to her cousins that she too was present on that second escape
attempt. Thrills would flutter in her throat until Blaze reminded everyone that
she was just an egg at the time (to which he added that he was similarly
present).


    
“But when we get home it’s straight to sleep!” Thaydra barked. “You’ve got a
long day of Dam management ahead.”


    
Blaze bit his lip, holding back a snicker. Nyra also became giddy whenever
Mother said ‘Dam management,’ her term for daily Reservoir duties. Mum never realized
how naughty it sounded.


    
Thaydra ripped into her fish urgently, eating a half in one swallow. Her
expression was still hard, and she avoided the eyes of her offspring. As she
began the second half, she chanced a look at Blaze. He did not eat.


    
“What was your good news?” she asked with edgy gentility.


    
“Oh,” he said dully. “We just thought we saw some animals on the horizon near
the Green Spot. They were just dots, really. We didn’t get a good look.” He
must have said the first fib that came to mind, as Nyra had no recollection of
the event. 


    
Thaydra studied him for a moment before returning to eat. He appeared grateful
for her distraction, and Nyra wondered where his thoughts were now.











Chapter 2: The Gathering


 


 


Gatherings
were both loved and disliked by the young, the latter sentiment being unspoken
by most. At first, the thought of an ignorant Sperk guard pacing just a few
lengths above the communal den was enough to burst a giddy draggling’s heart. Then
the meeting would start. After several stories, they’d come to a familiar
realization; they were attending a history lesson, and a redundant one too. 


    
They had not always been boring. Once upon a time, the tales met new ears,
bringing answers and igniting curiosity. How did the Sperks declare reign? Who
were the Zealer Dragons the adults whispered about? To each of these questions
was a captivating answer, often with gaps where the imaginative mind could
weave whimsical tales of betrayal and deceit. The most elaborate conspiracies
centered around why the Sperks left their native home and came to the Northern
Coast in the first place. It had wiggle room for creativity, as not even the
oldest dragons knew the Sperks’ origins. Such speculation gave the stories new
life. But fantastic dreams often died under the drone of history.


    
“Finish up, now,” said Thaydra, swallowing loudly. Nyra watched her mother’s
mood carefully. It had improved. A full stomach went very far indeed. Moving to
the den’s eastern side, Thaydra came upon a divot, congested by a pile of
smooth river stones. One by one Thaydra removed them, revealing a yawning chasm
of darkness.


    
“You know,” she said, “I remember when we first made these tunnels. I was quite
small, but I remember. Of course I was living in what is now Aunt Dewep’s home.”



    
Snorting dust, she drew further into the growing hole. There came a light
buzzing. Thaydra stepped back to admire her work. 


    
“Anyway, your grandfather had Dewep and I take turns digging, so we could get
the feel of it. We weren’t much help at two years old. But he had a special
motive.” Thaydra dislodged a boulder, coughing as her head vanished in a cloudy
swirl. “There was a lot of loose dirt. So, he had us take a small clawfull
every time we went out to play. We could drop it anywhere, so long as it
differed each time. The Sperks never noticed! Of course, security wasn’t as
serious back then. We wouldn’t have our first escape attempt for another… what,
thirteen, fourteen years? I’ve told you this story before, haven’t I?”


    
“Yes,” said Blaze. “But not as often as that Zealer Dragon story. Fuhorn tells
that one every Gathering,” he whined. “Mummy, why do we have to hear the
same stories over and over again?”


    
“You’ve told me this before,” Thaydra retorted.


    
“I know,” Blaze sighed.


    
“Indeed, you know everything,” said Thaydra with a hint of mockery. “But the
stories, old as they are, give us hope. I don’t know about you, but it makes me
feel mighty great to know we have friends out there. And when we’re reminded we
become more motivated to get out.” 


    
Blaze pursed his mouth.


    
“And besides,” persisted Thaydra, “our younger herd members need to
commit them to memory. Memorization is essential.” She emphasized the word
‘younger,’ looking at her daughter. Nyra was not the youngest of the Agrings,
and had a habit of making it known. 


    
“Foremost, it’s good bonding time. And you need to expand your horizons,” added
Thaydra.


    
“We bond,” protested Blaze, still whining, but his focus ebbed away on some
hidden distraction.


    
“With dragons other than your cousins.”


    
A dissatisfied look overcame Blaze. But he let the subject drop. As always, he
didn’t need the last word. He had quite enough of his own and, at his best, he
dispensed each with the same care as footsteps on ice.


    
Thaydra withdrew from the hole, tossing the last rock to the back. “We’re all
set.”


    
Blaze jumped through. Nyra sulked behind. Accidentally, she glanced up at her
mother, and their eyes met. 


    
No! 


    
Nyra turned away. She had not spoken since Aisel and Fidee arrived. Her
mother’s mouth broadened into a warm grin. 


    
“You can’t stay angry with me forever, Little Shadow.”


    
Nyra recoiled at her nickname.


    
Up ahead the buzzing materialized to speech, becoming clearer. Blaze
disappeared below a threshold, dipping into an immense den. All around Agrings
scurried from their respective tunnels, channeling to the warren’s heart like
dutiful insects. The room, though large, was much darker than home, making only
the closest figures identifiable. Together, they formed an arc. 


    
A middle-aged male stood where the den opened to the sky. Leaning against a smooth
boulder, he nosed out to the night, periodically checking for prowling Sperks. After
a moment he drew back in and pushed the boulder over the entrance. Like a
shutting eye the moonlight snapped out, leaving just a few lashes of brightness.
He squished the seams with mud.    


    
“Hello, Aunt Dewep,” said Blaze as they shuffled through family members. Each
was a shadow in the dimming light, a cornucopia of profiles. Almost everyone
had arrived before them. There were few places left to sit in the arc. 


    
“Where’s Uncle Thistle?” he asked Dewep.


    
“He’ll be along in a moment,” came the reply. The voice was like Thaydra’s but
with more staccato. “Your cousin thought it would be funny to suck a fish eye
up her nostril.” Dewep trembled jubilantly, vacillating between sadness and
guilty smirks. “Thistle is helping her snort it out. Jesoam will be fine.”


    
Nyra could not help but grin. Casting an eye warily to Thaydra, she hoped her glee
went unnoticed.


    
They spent the next few minutes greeting the others. Nyra had a lot of
family members. With a stepbrother, she was connected to many related and
unrelated dragons, whom she and Blaze would each call grandma, aunt, uncle, or
cousin whether or not a blood tie actually existed. Sometimes a plain name was
good enough. In the end it didn’t matter, for through the thick and thin of the
wonderful and awful, they were all family. 


    
Finally, Blaze found a spot. Rovavik, an uncle, had saved it for them. He was
one of Thaydra’s favorites. As the brother of her deceased mate, she cherished
his company. Perhaps she saw a piece of her lost Shadowed Fire in him. Or maybe
it was simply Rovavik’s lonely nature that grasped her attention. Wounded,
as Thaydra called him, for both of his parents had passed on, along with his
only brother. To solidify his heartbreak, his first and only mate, Tesset, left
him for another male (a fiasco long before Nyra’s birth, and one she was glad
to have missed given the drama it conjured). Thaydra despised Tesset ever since,
for the broken relationship was a root of turmoil among the Agrings. But
Rovavik would turn his shoulder in the face of dispute, never conflicting,
never raising his voice. Thaydra believed he lived inside himself, drowning. Only
his son, Vor, had a gift for lifting his spirits. Perhaps Rovavik saw Tesset’s
features in his handsome offspring.


    
Muddling, thought Nyra. A mesh of opinions and names. It often
made her angry. But seeing Rovavik’s sad eyes, Nyra’s irritation crumbled. She
loved Rovavik as much as she hated romance. 


    
“Hello,” she said, dropping to his side and nuzzling his flank. She wondered if
he had the same smell as her father. Raw seed cones and a lick of bee honey.


    
“Well, my brother,” said Thaydra, “you’ve made my daughter speak again.”


    
Nyra winced.


    
Rovavik looked down at his niece. “Why the silence, my Nyra?”  He had such a
sweet voice. Whispers set to melody.


    
Nyra tapped her tail against his back. She said nothing.


    
Blaze cleared his throat. “Nyra accidentally opened her wings today.”


    
Nyra glared at her brother.


    
“Sh-she doesn’t remember doing it,” Blaze stammered. “But Darkmoon saw us.” 


    
Nyra had a sudden urge to reenact the incident, needing Rovavik to understand. He
would. He was easy to talk to, when she chose to speak, of course.


    
Because he can’t punish us, Blaze once inferred. He was right, she had
to admit. But Nyra had kept that to herself.


    
Her uncle sighed long and deeply. “Just one more year, Little Shadow, and you
can fly with the rest of us.”


    
“And freely too, one day,” reminded Thaydra, sitting down.


    
Rovavik made no comment.


    
“We will,” she insisted. Nyra found Mother’s sanguinity, in the midst of her
own frustration, exhausting. 


     “Indeed,” replied a new voice.


     Nyra looked up to spot a much-aged creature. The Agring Alpha
Fuhorn. Even in the darkness Nyra knew that particular shade of color, red like
all females but with touches of mottled gray. Fuhorn’s eyes wrinkled at the
corners, while her limbs sagged with excess skin. At almost seventy, Fuhorn
more than doubled Thaydra’s age, putting her easily into the ‘ancient’ breadth
delineated by draggling rules. But besides afternoon naps and arthritic twinges,
Fuhorn had the energy of a dragon much younger.


    
“You’ve had some adventure today,” stated Fuhorn. 


    
Good-Light! How had the word spread so quickly? 


    
“Just a little,” mumbled Blaze. 


    
“Ha!” Fuhorn blasted, her belly-bulge jumping to the beat of heavy chortles. “It’s
always a small deal, isn’t it? The bigger the trouble, the quieter the
draggling. I swear, if the sea rose to meet us at the claws of a youngling, I’d
not know about it ‘till I was drenched!”


    
Only after Fuhorn finished laughing did Nyra realize how still the room had
grown. Warily she looked around the den. Heads flitted downward, feebly
uninterested. Who’d heard their exchange?


    
As quickly as she’d come, Fuhorn moved away, evenly spacing herself at the
room’s back-center. In unison the Agrings pivoted in the Alpha’s direction. 


    
“Ready now?” called Fuhorn. The middle-aged male shifted in the back of the
room, clogging out the last bands of brightness. A needle of moonlight, then
all went pitch. Not a single dragon could be seen. Steady breaths and warm
bodies coalesced into a reverent atmosphere. The Agrings waited, listening.


    
Someone toppled on Nyra. Blaze.


    
“What are you doing?” she hissed.


    
“You have to move, I can’t see.”


    
“No one can see!”


    
“Shh,” Rovavik soothed, unperturbed.


    
A shuffling resonated from where Fuhorn vanished. She was digging. Suddenly, a
new luminosity came like a splash of cold water, bathing everyone’s faces and
blue-green light. At Fuhorn’s feet shined a many-faceted object, its contours
projecting long fingers of radiance. It was a stone like no other, a thing of
mystery. For unlike the rocks on the Northern Coast, this one had a strange
transparency which glowed brightly in darkness. The rock was foreign and old,
and a fixture of Gatherings. They called it the Zealer Stone. 


    
“My Nammocks,” she said, addressing the Agrings by their herd name. In her
elderly, authoritative voice, Fuhorn began a story Nyra had heard countless
times before.


    
“Many generations before our children, long before my great grandparents were
eggs, young Agrings from this herd embarked on the most important journey in
our history. Eons old, these stories are sewn together with stale details and
forever lost motives. To an outsider they are the stuff of folklore. But sure
as I inherited my father’s patience and mother’s wings, we are the descendants
of great creatures, and because of them, are connected to a race akin to our
own.”


    
The old dragon fused from a casual speaker to a storyteller, a metamorphosis
that few embodied well. Slogan became verse, much as myths were often sculpted in
poetry. Would Nyra grow to speak like that? 


    
“For reasons unknown, perhaps to quell the restlessness of adolescence, these
Nammocks left our herd for the north. Gone were these Agrings for days upon
months, encountering creatures which were once fabled. Great, great beasts!”
she said, raising her voice and slashing her claws through teal light, shredding
it to fine threads splintering over thirty-one faces. 


    
“Or so my grandfather used to boast,” she added jeeringly. Thaydra chuckled at
Nyra’s side, jostling her wing. Nyra withdrew, pressing against Blaze on her
left. 


    
“Yes,” said Fuhorn. “According to him, these ancestors battled Onaperce
dragons, Hawks, even the legendary Aquadray, which followed them over the sea,
jumping hundreds of lengths from the water to snap at their tails. ‘But their
greatest accomplishment was not borne upon the ocean,’ he used to say. ‘It was
upon our sister continent, Garrionom; the land of ice.’  Nyra and Garrionom
were once one. And with their divergence came the rise of two species. Fire and
Ice. Agring and Zealer.


    
“The travelers found ice cliffs across the ocean, and in the midst of heavy
snowfall, a creature emerged. Though descended from the same distant mother,
this new dragon looked nothing like the Agrings. It stood three times their
height with wings as thick as tree trunks. Its skin was a pale blue, iridescent
like the surrounding locked water. Most bizarre of all was the serrated plate
upon its flat head, spiky, like an upside down fir tree. You might have run away,
but not our heroes. For this bizarre creature was in need.


    
“Moments before the Agring’s arrival, there’d been a cave-in of ice and rock,
blocking the entrance to the Zealer nursery. Dozens of younglings cried beyond
the wall, trapped, suffocating. The Agrings were brought to the scene. Innately,
they knew what to do. Much like two continents meant to connect came the
mingling of two powerful elements. The Agrings’ fire melted that icy blockage
to the ground, reuniting the frightened dragglings with their relieved
parents.”


    
Proudly, Fuhorn boomed as she took on a mighty Zealer voice. “‘You are a
blessing,’ said the Royal male, speaking through the thankful cheers of his
followers. A thousand voices spoke at once, offering gifts, rewards, and glory.
The chivalrous Agrings refused them all, wishing only for the continued safety
of the Zealers. Nevertheless, the Royal, moved by their nobility, insisted on
two gifts. The first you see now.” Fuhorn’s claws hovered over the glowing
Stone. “‘May this Stone remind your sons and daughters of your courage. May it
shine timelessly in your colony.’” 


    
A few Agrings shivered, invigorated. 


    
“And then he spoke of the second endowment. A promise,” continued Fuhorn. “He
said, ‘Let this Stone represent our everlasting friendship, and our pledge. And
therein shall lie the second gift. Should a day come when your kind has lost
its peace, remember your kinfolk in the north. We will be your ice as you were
our fire. We will be your waiting allies.’”


    
Nyra caught herself mouthing the last bit. Blaze was doing the same thing,
eyelids drooping.


    
“These friendly words were just that for a long while; words. Nothing more. The
heroes returned home, they lived, they passed on. The subsequent generations
lived in peace. It was the Sperks’ arrival that gave the Zealer pledge new
meaning.


    
“Not a day goes by since our enslavement that we are not plagued. From the
moment the Sperks landed and Darkmoon’s father murdered my mate, to that
evening when I retired to my den, resting aside four unhatched eggs that would
never know a father, we’ve suffered. To the following mornings, where we dammed
the water and turned our lake into a reservoir. To the afternoons where we dug
homes for the Sperks in the dried bed, watching our dilapidated river rush to
the ocean below and scar our landscape. Through all this and more I’ve heard
the Zealer Royal’s words. 


    
“I hear it in my mind, of course. I was not there when the promise was made,
old as I appear.” A few giggled weakly. “But the words existed. In tragedy and
hope, they keep us going. Twice we have tried to reach the Zealers, twice we
have failed, and twice I’ve lost a son.” Fuhorn looked in Thaydra’s direction
and a few others in turn. “But we have always found the strength for another
try.


    
“The first escape attempt was nearly two decades ago. I remember it well, and
the Fishers are reminded of it daily. During every hunt, you see the congested
hole on the cliff face.”


    
Nyra couldn’t tell for sure, but it seemed that Fuhorn glanced in her direction.
The old dragon spoke of the hole Nyra had tried to spot earlier that day. The
draggling shrunk on her shoulders. 


     “Three months’ effort went into that hole,” said Fuhorn,
“always digging north, scarring paws and battering claws. But no ache was so
great as the one which would gobble our hearts. On escaping day, my four sons
were to dive seaward, silently, and swim north until they became nothing more
than specks. North until they reached the Green Spot.”


     The Green Spot, mused Nyra, that undefined puddle
of light on the horizon. Only at night did it shine. Today, Blaze saw
something leap from the waters near this luminescent point, or so he claimed. Nyra
had seen nothing. Shaking her head, she went on listening. 


     “My sons were to fly North across the island chain, all the
way to Garrionom and the distant promise of our Zealer cousins. 


     “Nearly foolproof were our plans, but reality is not the
breath of dreams, not even the noblest ones. Darkmoon happened to the cliff
edge just as my eldest son, Crimson, readied to leap away. Darkmoon crashed
upon him, then both were gone in the far below sea. Only an imprint of white
foam stung the water, with gargantuan bubbles tingling the waves. I waited. I
waited. Then the surface broke, and Darkmoon’s head thrashed, eyes ablaze. But
not my son. It was the greatest abhorrence I’d ever felt. To lose my mate had
left me wounded, but losing my child was an arrest of living.”


     Somberness swallowed the herd. Nyra felt excitement. She knew which story came
next, and was especially fond of one of the characters. Me. Me, the egg.



    
“Still, as a herd, we pressed on. In good time, another tunnel was in the
making. The Four-Year tunnel, the one that reached south. If the Sperks
expected us to fly to the open ocean, we would run opposite into the trees and
mountains. 


    
“But once more our loved ones were spotted, mere paces from the forest’s refuge.
Three rings of flame—Sun Fire, Blazing Fire Sr., and Shadowed Fire perished at
the claw of Darkmoon and his beloved that night,” said Fuhorn. “The bucks fell
while defending their does and unborn, but managed to bring Darkmoon’s mate
down with them. But Sun Fire was perhaps the bravest of all, for though
ridiculed her whole life for being timid, she died shielding Thaydra from the
monster’s seething flames.”


    
It was strange to think that she and Blaze were aside their parents on that
horrible evening, small, helpless, bound tightly in speckled eggs. Had she
heard her father’s cries, or Thaydra’s shrieks when Darkmoon caught them? Nyra
often thought about it until her head hurt.


    
As Fuhorn told the story, Nyra peeked up at Mother. Her eyes looked like they
should’ve glistened, yet they did not. Thaydra never wept, ever. If she did it
must have been very secret. 


    
Fuhorn went on. It took a few moments for Nyra to catch up.


    
“‘Why do we keep trying to go north?’ many have asked. ‘It’s too much
distance,’ some have said. Many suggested finding another helper, dragons
besides the Zealers. Someone more like us. After all, we are not the only
Agrings on the great continent of Nyra. Would our fellow species help us? Many
believed it was worth the risk; finding new allies instead of traveling an
ocean to seek old ones.”


    
Nyra felt Blaze’s raspy voice on her cheeks. “We can’t find other Agrings
because we’d put them at risk,” he whispered. “Darkmoon might try to
enslave them, too.”


    
“Good for you,” Nyra scoffed. Sure enough, Fuhorn began to explain as much in a
voice that became more and more blurred. Nyra’s eyelids felt heavy. She rested
her head on the floor, sideways, so to not graze her budding fangs.


    
It was quite true that there were more Agring herds upon Nyra the continent. Agrings
dispersed, as did most dragon groups, mostly to divide resources. Prior to the
enslavement, these herds occasionally came together to breed. ‘Otherwise, we’d
be mating with our siblings and cousins,’ Thaydra had once explained. Disgusted,
Blaze and Nyra understood. The explanation ended with Mother prattling on about
Tesset, Rovavik’s adulterous mate, who had not only broken his spirit by
switching life-companions, but had dispersed her bloodline through the herd
with multiple partners. ‘Just what we need, more relatedness in Nammock, and a
bunch of Tessets at that,’ Thaydra complained. A good point, Nyra
agreed, even if they loved all of Tesset’s children; Aisel, Fidee, and Vor.


    
Blaze began to mutter. Nyra only caught the tail-end. Something about other
Agrings and being the youngest. In an earlier hour, the little red draggling
might have asked what he meant, but the lull of Fuhorn’s deep voice was growing
thicker. So thick that the air she breathed patted her skin, hugging her tight.


    
As her mind began to cloud with sleepiness, Nyra saw an arrangement of shapes. First
she saw the Nammock herd, standing in a cowering bundle against the cliffs,
with the Sperks creeping ever closer. Only Mother stood ahead of the group,
head high, fangs glistening. From a bird’s eye view, Nyra saw her own figure
standing between the herd and Thaydra. She did not edge forward, nor backward. For
hours it seemed she was motionless, expressionless, between the pillars of the
bold and the fretful.


    
The fretful or wise? Although the Agrings shivered with cowardice, they
huddled together, whole, far away from the Sperks’ talons. Safer.


    
“Nyra.”


    
A sharp whisper met her ears, and from her bird’s eye point-of-view, Blaze
bustled up from behind, shouting much too close.


    
“Nyra!” he repeated urgently. The world turned black and blue, and then Nyra’s
eyes flickered open.


    
“It’s time to go,” Blaze said.


    
Nyra sat up, blinking away the dream. Left and right, Agrings were speaking in
hopeful voices, dispersing from the arch. The meeting was over. Uncle Rovavik
was just behind her. Thaydra was nowhere to be found.


    
“Where’s Mummy?” she asked.


    
“Over there,” he replied, throwing his head forward, “with Fuhorn.”


    
Squinting through the light of the Zealer Stone, Nyra saw Thaydra and Fuhorn
removed from the crowd, mouths moving rapidly.


    
Groggily, Nyra faced her brother. “Blaze, it’s never time to go unless Mum is
here.”


    
“She said she’d only be a second.”


    
Nyra threw him a dopey look.


    
He sighed. “Yes, I know.” Mother was too chatty.


    
“She’s coming,” Rovavik said.


    
Thaydra broke away from Fuhorn. Happy as usual, she gave Rovavik a fond nuzzle.



    
“Visit me tomorrow, brother,” said the mother dragon. “Eat your evening fish
with us. And we’d love your son’s company as well.” Thaydra licked Blaze then
moved to Nyra. Nyra jerked away. Tired as she was, the draggling was not yet
ready to be civil.


    
The voices died down as the Agrings clamored back into their own private
tunnels, calling quiet goodbyes over their shoulders. Blaze mimicked the
gesture. 


    
“Goodbye, Aisel. Goodbye, Emdu,” he said as each passed. 


    
Reaching their tunnel, Thaydra took one last look at the Nammock herd,
wistfully. Then she hopped inside. Blaze and Nyra followed in single file, with
Rovavik piling dirt behind them. A collage of murmurs buzzed on, so similar to
those Nyra had heard upon arrival that it might have been the same moment
playing in reverse. Then, the last trace of light disappeared behind her, and
all was quiet.


    
With just enough moonlight to find the bedding, Nyra settled into what looked
like the coziest spot. 


    
“Ow!” she cried as dry grass-blades pricked her belly. Mum smiled crookedly. Nyra
wished very hard she had been silent.


    
“Ah, yes,” Thaydra began. “First order of business tomorrow. You and Blaze will
replace the bedding. Then come straight to the Dam. No moping, no getting
sidetracked! I know how long it takes to pluck new grass, and I’ll know if
you’ve been doddling. There’ll be much work to do, so I’ll expect you there
before first noon. Understood?”


    
“Yes,” said Blaze.


    
“Nyra?”


    
Don’t look at her, she told herself. Though Nyra’s pride held fast, her
eyes were restless. Inadvertently she requited her mother’s gaze for the second
time that evening. 


    
The mother dragon took no notice, or pretended not to. “Goodnight,” she said
simply, slumping to the bedding without even a wince. She closed her eyes, and
after three clicks of her teeth, found slumber.


    
“I wish I could fall asleep that fast,” Blaze murmured in awe. He copied
Thaydra by collapsing into the bedding. Crackling sounds preceded his squeak of
regret. Nyra held back a snicker. In seconds, Blaze breathed deep and evenly. Nyra
soon followed his example, lulled to sleep by the songs of night birds.


    
Hours passed. For some of them Nyra slept, for others she squirmed. Star beams
bent into the den, shining her awake. She became aware of the prickly bedding
all over again.


    
Blaze snoozed comfortably at her flank, the grass beneath him compressed to a
smooth sheet. 


    
“Blaze,” she hissed. “Blazing Fire.”


    
“What?” came his slurred reply.


    
“Do you need all of your bedding?”


    
“No.” The word was smashed between his cheeks, squeezing through like an
over-chewed fish.


    
“Well, can I borrow some?”


    
“Yes.”


    
He rolled over, his whole body trapping the last clump of soft grass, and fell
back asleep, leaving Nyra with just the prickles.











Chapter 3: Fitzer’s Reservoir


 


 


Just
as Nyra nestled into a heavy slumber, the gulls began chittering. Nyra listened
behind the safety of her eyelids, her vision turning from black, red, pink, to
a squinting yellow. She opened up and met a flash of sunlight. She’d rolled to
the den entrance sometime in the night, where now a long thread of sun poked
through. Her belly hurt from the bedding. Falling back asleep would not be
possible. 


    
Thaydra was already up, scuffling about the den with a swish in her tail. She
met each day like a new taste, one delicious and plentiful. Nyra walked in the
dreary shadow of this happiness, the sun digging into her eyes like rodents.


    
Thaydra gathered a wad of dry grass in her mouth and trotted to the entrance. She
glanced over her shoulder. 


    
“Hake hin uh, hill oo?” she said, spitting grass in Blaze’s direction.


    
“Huh?” said Nyra.


    
Thaydra disappeared outside. She returned a second later, mouth empty. “Wake
him up, will you?” she repeated. “I want to get this bedding out, and I can’t
do it when he’s conked.” She took another mouthful and leaped out.


    
Blaze snoozed in ways that only suited Blaze. In his eleven years, he’d
invented more slumber methods than an immortal dreamer. Though he suffered for
it at the paw of Nyra’s ridicule, Blaze insisted that his positions were
comfortable. Today, Nyra found him in a favorite; neck straight out before him,
torso scrunched up so that his posterior reached upward, and in the complete
opposite direction of how he’d originally fallen asleep.


    
Potent mischief roused Nyra to her feet. “Hey!” she shouted. “The stones are
knocked over!”


    
Blaze stirred awake. “What?” he said, pucker-faced. The word was as scrunched
as his body.


    
“Someone knocked all of your stones,” she said. The stone game was a
three-tiered competition. On many an afternoon, Nyra and Blaze would perfect
the stone towers outside their den, competing to see who could maintain the
tallest structure before dinner-time. That was round one. Whoever’s tower was
standing by morning was the winner of the second round. Sometimes there were
two champions, but more often, two losers. Lastly there was a deduction
contest, a race to figure out if weather, bird, Sperk, or Agring had destroyed
the towers. This section usually went unsolved, except on very windy nights.


    
“What about your stones?” he asked, rump slanting precariously to the
side. It flopped over with a thud. 


    
Nyra peeked outside. With the first sun cresting, the morning tinged pink in
the east, promising perfect blue later on. A sunny, late summer day. Ideal for
tag. 


    
Or so it might have been, Nyra thought. 


    
On the right stood both towers, intact. 


    
“Just fooling,” she said, losing her zest for the joke. It would be the last
game of the day. Mother would have none of them at work. 


    
Blaze oriented himself, a mixture of upset and relief on his face. “Have you
said anything to Mummy?” he asked.


    
Nyra cocked her head. “What do you… oh,” she said, remembering. She’d not
spoken to Thaydra yet, or had she? Recounting the morning, Nyra tried to recall
any verbal exchanges. Only one came to mind.


    
“I said ‘huh,’” replied Nyra. “I don’t know if that counts. Her mouth was full
and I needed a repeat.”


    
“What did she ask?”


    
“To wake you up.”


    
“Did you respond to that?”


  
  “No. I don’t know. Does it matter?”  It mattered a great deal.


    
“Well…” Blaze trailed off. A shadow fell across Nyra’s back as Thaydra
returned.


    
“Help me?” Thaydra asked, skirting past them to the little pile that remained.


    
“Yep,” Nyra replied automatically. Biting her tongue, she shot Blaze a
threatening look. Say nothing.


    
In two trips they were finished. The second sun was creeping up, bathing the
plains in yellow. Beyond the ocean sparkled.


    
“I expect it will be warmer than yesterday,” said Thaydra. “More visitors for
us.” On hot days, Fishers took breaks at the Reservoir to cool off. It made
Thaydra brim. She would have chosen uncomfortable temperatures over loneliness
any day. 


    
“But no playing,” she warned. “If you so much as sneeze on your cousins you can
expect to work for the next month. I spoke to Aunt Dewep this morning. Emdu and
Jesoam know your situation. They won’t be tempting you. You won’t tempt them
either. You’ll be too busy as it is.”


    
Blaze looked hurt. “Don’t we get breaks?”


    
“Yes,” she said, matter-of-factly. “Fuhorn will likely share her noon break
with me. You can join us, or else have a quiet, instigation-less conversation
with your sister. But only for a short while. Then it’s right back to it.”


    
“To Dam management?” Blaze offered.


    
Thaydra frowned. “You are treading thin ice, Blazing Fire.”


    
He closed his mouth.


     Other Agrings began emerging from their burrows, savoring
final yawns and stretches. Nyra saw Rovavik’s son, Cousin Vor. With a shake of
his ears, he darted full speed north. Faster, faster, and then jumped over the
cliffs. A great woof, and his wings grasped the air, barreling the wind
into leathery black. Then he was
out of sight, skimming the sea in search of the day’s first catch.


    
“I’m off,” said Thaydra. “I want this bedding finished before the Second Eye
arrives where the first one is now. Got it? Then come straight to me. No
detours.” She eyed the sky. “See you there.” She ran off towards the Reservoir.


 
   Blaze looked overwhelmed, gazing at Thaydra until she was out of earshot. “We
only have an hour?” he said in disbelief.


    
“I guess so,” Nyra shrugged. A bubble formed in her throat. It was an angry
bubble, one she knew well. But she’d exhausted so many bubbles last night, much
bigger ones full of furious air. This one was trivial by comparison. Taking
initiative was easier, for now. She swallowed it down. 


    
“Come on,” said Nyra, “we have to work fast.”


    
They headed south. Most vegetation around the warren and up to the coastline
was trampled and worn, unsuitable for collection. Just south was a more-or-less
pristine field, with only a few trails created by years of patrolling Sperk
guards. Sure as always, a Sperk stood at her post. It was the same one from
last night. 


    
“What would happen if we said hi to Casstooth, do you think?” mused Blaze.


    
“You say that every time we come out here,” said Nyra, sifting through the
grass. Most of the stems were taught and spiny. The season’s drought had left
few soft patches.


    
“Maybe since we’re working today she’ll think we’re more important. Maybe
she’ll guard us differently.” He stared in awe at Casstooth, groping for stems
and missing.


    
“Stop, stop,” said Nyra, taking his paw. “Those are too short. Pay attention. We
have to hurry.” Taking a mouthful she whisked off to the burrow. Once there,
she let it fall to her feet, disappointingly small. This was going to take a
lot of trips. 


    
“Blaze, catch up!” she shouted. He was right behind her, ears flattened.


    
Fifteen trips and two arguments later, Nyra and Blaze finished the new bed,
larger and billowier than the last. Each time, Blaze watched the Sperk, but did
not bring the ‘hi’ matter up again. Their hour was almost over, and Fitzer’s
Reservoir awaited, swimming with chores. After one final glance at their stone
towers, the dragglings headed west to the Dam, Nyra pinning her wings to her
sides the whole way over.


    
At a wide bend in the cliffs, the Reservoir was an immense basin of cool
mountain water, running from a river that reached back into the heart of the
continent. The water pooled beside the bend, spilling into the sea below on the
western side. Shooting north was its natural riverbed, clogged by rocks and
soil, creating the deep dwelling for the Sperk Dragons. 


    
The dragglings reached the river bed’s edge and peered down. It was a sharp
drop. While most rivers (or so the dragglings were told) gradually dipped into
a deeper middle, this one abruptly cut into the ground. Steep sides were
optimal for den building, especially for creatures so big, and such was the
reason the Dam had been constructed. Once the water had relieved elsewhere, the
Agrings got to work digging immense homes for their incapable enslavers. 


    
A few Sperks rose from their dens. Nyra recognized them. She knew their names,
all of them, just as she knew that of every Agring. Like the other half of a
family. Not family,  yet a casual part of everyday life. The Sperks might
have been much older siblings, too busy with themselves to pay any heed, except
when it came to bullying.    


    
“How do we get down?” whispered Blaze. His face was stricken, looking upon the
Sperk warren like a venomous snake pit. Though Nyra and Blaze were familiar
with the warren, they seldom paid it a visit. Occasionally they’d meander over
to see Thaydra, but never in the early morning. Normally, their visits came
around noon when Thaydra was at the water-side of the Dam. At daybreak, with so
many Sperks rising with the second sun, the riverbed was teeming with blue
bodies and almond-shaped eyes.


    
“The way Mother gets down,” she said, pointing to a divot on the bank under
which jutted a series of ledges; small, but just large enough. 


    
Blaze blanched. Nyra, not understanding his sudden tension, peered over the
edge again.


    
A Sperk was sitting directly below the last foothold.


    
Nyra’s stomach curled. 


     “We’ll find another route,” offered Blaze, turning hopefully
around. “There’s got to be a better way.” 


     Liar. Nyra knew that this was the best option. Blaze
knew it too. Eleven years of living on the Northern Coast had taught them as
much.


     “Maybe we can try climbing down the Dam,” Blaze offered. “You
know, given the circumstances?” Climbing on the Dam wasn’t usually allowed. Only
Thaydra did it regularly. And for a one winged dragon it was especially dangerous.
But at the same time, being wingless had instilled an uncommon skill in
Thaydra; coordination. She was the most surefooted dragon on the Coast. Perhaps
the world.


     “No,” said Nyra.


     “Come on,” whined Blaze. “What else are we going to do?”


     A seedling sprouted in Nyra’s head. “Well Blaze,” she said,
“you know when you wanted to
talk to a Sperk earlier?”


    
“I didn’t want to talk to her, I just  ….hey, no!” he spat. “No
no no!”


    
“Yes yes yes! This is your chance! Besides, this isn’t a guard we’re dealing
with. It’s just Bristone.” Nyra whispered the name, double checking the Sperk’s
identity. Lithe and young, the female Sperk’s face curved to a delicate taper,
a shade gentler than her fellows.


    
“She’s not a grownup,” affirmed Nyra. “She might even be our age. She’s
thirteen, I think.”


    
Blaze’s face, already drained of color, blanched further. “Nyra, Sperk-thirteen
is twice the size of Agring-thirteen. And we’re eleven!”


    
“Correction. We’re eleven and a quarter-year.” She paused. “Well, I’m
eleven and a quarter-year. You’re eleven and a quarter year minus four hours.” I’m
not the youngest. “Think of it this way. She’s a year younger than Aisel
and Fidee. And we aren’t intimidated by their age.” That wasn’t entirely
true, but she stopped there. 


    
Nyra edged closer to the foothold, Blaze following her in a few timid scampers.



    
“Should I remind you that she’s Darkmoon’s niece?” he whispered.


    
Nyra bit her lip, making a calculation. “Not by blood. Since our dads killed
Darkmoon’s mate, Darkmoon and Bristone aren’t connected anymore. Bristone was,
what, two years old when that happened?”


 
   Blaze didn’t appear to be listening. “I don’t want to go down that way,
Nyra!”


    
“If you won’t I will-ill,” she sang-songed. 


    
“Fine-ine,” sang Blaze an octave higher. 


    
Nyra eased her front feet onto the first narrow ledge. Six more ledges, then
the Sperk. As she moved down, Bristone seemed to grow in size. Nyra paused,
until the thought of Blaze’s sing-song chirruped in her brain. She made for the
second ledge. 


    
Plop! Nyra thudded ungracefully over the next platform, teetering off the side.
She grabbed the ledge, only to find the surface was slanted instead of rocky. No
holds. She slipped down to the third ledge, then the fourth…


    
A rock latched between her claws. She stopped. Scree scattered in her wake,
toppling below in a flay of dust. 


    
It clattered upon the blue-bark scales of Bristone.


    
The Sperk’s ears became erect. Otherwise Bristone did not move.


    
Nyra held her breath.


    
Flaring her nostrils, the Sperk looked up, meeting the petrified Agring.       


    
“Nyra?” she said smoothly.


    
Above, Blaze inhaled sharply. 


    
“Nyra? That is your name, yes?” Bristone repeated. She knew, of course.


    
“Yes,” Nyra replied, dragging the word along. Never before had she heard her name
on the tongue of Bristone. It sounded too personal, suggesting individuality. Nyra
remembered Darkmoon’s last castigation: there are few things to distinguish
amongst a pitiable race. Agrings were not individuals, not to Sperks.


    
“Am I in your way?” the Sperk said in a calm, rumbling timbre. 


    
“Yes,” said Nyra.


    
“Hmm,” said Bristone. Her mouth twitched. Rising to her feet, she made an
emphatic sidestep.


    
Nyra lumbered down. Feet firmly on the ground, she hung her head, Bristone
towering in her peripherals. Nyra wished she could sink away in quicksand. 


    
What now?


    
“Is your brother up there?” said Bristone, not the least bit phased. 


    
“Yes.” Nyra opened her mouth to call up the riverbed. A much deeper sound
seemed to come from her jaws as Bristone threw her immense neck upward and
spoke at the same time.


    
“Blaze?” they shouted together, their voices absorbed by the riverbed walls.


    
“Uh-huh?” came Blaze. His head popped over the edge.


  
  Bristone gazed at Nyra. Everything about her was intent, planned out, those
black slits on yellow-green canvases narrowed purposefully. Her silence was
strangely inquiring, like one asking permission. Permission to speak. A Sperk
asking permission from an Agring. Fallacy to evaporate the last drop of logic.


    
Nyra gave no answer. 


    
Bristone focused upward, speaking anyway. “I’m out of the way,” she declared.


    
In slow steps, Blaze slunk to the bottom. Once there, he ran immediately to
Nyra’s side, panting.


    
“Thank you!” he spittle-coughed.


    
Bristone furrowed her brow, flicking spittle remnants from her forehead. Blaze
watched with rapt attention. The flick of the Sperk’s claws were like agonizing
ticks of time. So slow. So deliberate.


 
   Nyra wished they had taken the other route, even if it promised broken
bones.


    
“Where are you going?” asked the Sperk once she was dry.


    
The red draggling gaped, looking to her brother for help. He was still too
winded by his last sentence.


    
“We’re helping our mum today,” Nyra finally said.


    
“Because you tried to fly,” replied the Sperk. It was not a question. Yesterday’s
escaped had traveled amongst the Agrings. The Gathering had proven as much. She
hated that it had also danced between Sperk teeth.    


    
“I didn’t try to fly, actually. It was an accident.”


    
Bristone admired her wing tips. “I would have done the same. Tried to fly when
it wasn’t allowed.”


    
Nyra searched for an appropriate response. 


    
On cue, Blaze whispered, “She’s identifying with you.” 


    
Nyra’s muscles went taut.


    
A long silence followed, tickling the unsympathetic air, thin and wispy. 


    
Bristone began to preen her wings, expressionless, as if it were an activity to
fill a void rather than necessity. “I’m sixteen, by the way.”


    
“What?” said Nyra stupidly.


    
Bristone licked dust from her shoulder. “You called me thirteen. That was three
years ago. I’m sixteen now.”


    
The dragglings stood aghast.


    
“You’d best be off,” said Bristone.


    
The two did not need a second prompt. Lightening in their feet, they shot
around the bend towards the Dam. Before rounding the corner, Nyra looked back. Bristone
watched them vanish.


 


 


Seeing the Dam was a dizzying experience, and one Nyra never quite
got used to. Towering between the sides of the empty waterway, it stretched up
thirty Agrings in an obstruction of boulders and rocks, with hardened soil
stuffed in the crevices. A few patches were dotted with green, sprouting vines
and yucca plants, their roots twisting into the gnarled contours. The roots
held the rocky wall intact. As a consequence, Dam management was a job well-matched to its inexistent
compensation. Thaydra took the name in stride and checked it each morning,
anyway. She started eleven years ago, after the loss of her wing rendered her
unable to fish in the ocean. Before that, a Sperk monitored the Dam for damage.
In all these years, Thaydra had not found a single leak. 


    
Nyra and Blaze rocketed to the Dam, rounding the corners at a breakneck pace. They
clattered to a stop as the wall rushed to meet them, tripping in a pile of
dust, tails, and claws.


    
Thaydra perched halfway up the wall, nosing dried vegetation on a precarious surface.



    
“I’ve been waiting,” she called. Spreading her wing, she hopped down from
boulder to boulder. Her claws clattered against the worn rocks, landing so
coarsely that any missteps would cost her balance. But Thaydra claimed she
could do it blind. She thumped to the bottom, prickly vanilla flowers draping
from her teeth. A wince crossed her face as she swallowed them whole. 


     “Cutting it close,” she said, noting the suns’ positions. “No,
I don’t want to hear why.” She didn’t look too angry, “Dam’s fine. No leaks, no
erosion.” 


     “Oh, good,” said Blaze dully.


     “You’ll be punctual tomorrow,” Thaydra asserted. “Then you
can learn how to assess the unbreakable.” She tapped the nearest rock. “Today,
you’ll mostly be fishing. Trout aren’t as tasty as sea fish, as you well know. But
they’re for the Sperks, mostly. They prefer it, being inland dragons.”


    
Unlike the Sperks, most Agrings avoided freshwater fish. It did not satisfy
their natural tastes. Living for eons aside the Vousille Ocean, the Agrings had
developed a salt saturated diet. They were seldom thirsty, not truly. Most of
the water they needed came from their food, extracting the good and letting the
bad pass through their bodies. But the Nammock herd took fresh water for
granted living aside so much of it. The Fishers paused regularly during the day
to rest at Fitzer’s Reservoir, telling the Sperks they were parched. For years
and years they’d kept their ability to extract water from salty foods a secret.
A surreptitious lie yielded a few extra breaks.


    
“Come, come!” Thaydra began to hop back up the Dam. 


    
Blaze’s jaw lagged, regarding Thaydra like she’d suddenly changed to bright
green. “Mum, we can’t go up there. It’s against the rules for dragglings. And
impossible.” He eyed her much longer legs.


    
“The Sperks say it’s not allowed on a normal basis, and the draggling
thing has not been tested,” she corrected. “Today is not normal, and I’m in
charge of Dam activities. And I forbid time-wasting. Besides, if I can balance
my way up with one wing, you can do it with two.” 


    
Nyra sized up the first rock. It didn’t look so difficult. Swishing her tail,
she leaned on her hunches. One, two, three, four …. push off! She landed. Blaze
idled below, regarding the wall like an irate pufferfish.


    
“It’s not so bad,” insisted Nyra, preparing for the second bound. The rock
above was smoother than the last, but looked manageable. “You just have to get
a good spring!” 


    
She pounced. The rock fell up to the sky as she missed. Her front claws groped
the edge, gripping the slippery substrate, rump hanging in naked air.


    
Back legs flaying, she yelped. “Blaze! I’m gonna fall.” A snout pressed the
base of her tail. Blaze nudged her up.


    
“Not so bad,” he scoffed.


    
They climbed for what felt like forever. The suns had not moved in the sky, and
yet half the day might have gone. Nyra stayed in front, scouting the best landing
spots while Blaze followed behind, ready to offer a sturdy snout should his
sister tumble. 


    
Soon the last boulder was conquered, and the dragglings stood before the broad
beauty of Fitzer’s Reservoir. So close to the ocean, it was one of a kind. Even
more distinguishing was the gradual slope where water had tattered away the
cliff edge: the Scar, as the Agrings called it. The water eased over the Scar’s
brim, gaining pace until it roared frothily into the ocean. The rest of the
Reservoir area was etched with natural things, subtle inclines and green
grasses. But the greatest novelty were the trees. Here and there, the bank was
blessed with sweet smelling firs. They were the only trees the Agrings were
allowed to visit. 


     The dragglings caught up with Thaydra. Standing on the
closest bank, her eyes narrowed. She crept into the gently lapping waves, so
softly that only the tiniest ripples escaped. Then the mother dragon did not
move. 


     Like the strike of a serpent, her jaws punched the water, and
a fish as long as a tail-blade writhed, suspended between two fangs.


     “Ah!” shouted Blaze. “You got it!”


     Thaydra could not reply, her lower jaw pinned shut by her
wriggling prey. She smiled and
pulled out of the water. On shore she opened her mouth and hurled the creature
from her bloodied teeth. It fell harshly, and lay still.


    
“You must always drop your catch from as high as you can and throw it hard,”
she instructed. “I have very little tolerance for suffering, even in food.” She
glanced at her knob-of-a-wing. “Make it short and painless. We pile our catches
up together, a few lengths away from the bank. Just like the salt water fish
pile. The Sperks will come and eat as they please.” 


    
The dragglings knew this already.


    
“Now, are you ready to learn how to spear your first fish?”


    
“No!” said Blaze. 


    
Thaydra’s mouth puckered disapprovingly. 


    
“I mean, yes,” he amended. “It’s just... our fangs aren’t long enough for
spearing.”


    
“Very astute of you, Little Blaze,” said Thaydra, turning jovial. “Yes, you are
right. You aren’t quite ready to hunt like adults, but don’t get used to that
excuse. It won’t hold much longer. You’re near the growth spurt age. To think
you’ll be almost my size soon!” Thaydra looked up dreamily before sighing back
into attention. “Until then, you’ll learn how to hunt open-mouthed. But it’ll
help loads with coordination. Now, follow me.”


    
She waded out again with a fluidity that matched the water itself. The
dragglings mimicked her, cautiously, river pebbles shuffling beneath their feet.
So slow were their movements and yet voluminous ripples ebbed from their legs. 


    
“Now,” began Thaydra. “The first thing to know in hunting is what you are up
against. Most beginners belittle their quarry. Know that even the lowly trout
is deceptive. They see a world you do not. Light is different in the water. It
bends to favor the fish’s eye, so the fish can see you on the bank before
you’ve touched in. You ease into the Reservoir. Otherwise the fish will
see you coming.” Her voice was a cavernous hum, as if she were seducing her
prey rather than pursuing it. Nyra liked it.


    
A band of silver flashed at Nyra’s feet. Her claws pierced the gravely soil,
stirring an umber cloud. The fish vanished.


    
“Careful,” crooned Thaydra. “Be still. Look carefully.”


    
The cloud dissipated. Nyra stood motionless. For a while nothing happened, and
she became increasingly conscious of an insect nipping her collar bone. She was
about to withdraw from the water and scratch when another silver thing blazed
by. It circled her tail blades, bewildered by the shiny white ivory in its
territory. Long and bright, they were quite like a fish themselves. Could fish
be curious? If so, Nyra wasn’t sure she wanted to hunt them. Yet the pink
stripe on its flank made her mouth water. Its scales winked deliciously. 


    
“This is when you start honing in,” said Thaydra. “They’ll begin circling your
entire body, scoping it out as a potential shelter. Usually they work their way
up to your front legs. Then you strike.”


    
The creature brushed Nyra’s ankles, circling and weaving. It was like being
licked by a cold, scaly tongue. It tickled. Nyra bit her own tongue for hope of
distraction.


    
“Pay attention,” said Thaydra.


    
The fish slithered to Nyra’s front. Over and over it lapped across the tops of
her front claws. Just a little further, Nyra thought, for to strike now
would risk striking herself. Though the Agring hide was tough to fang wounds,
she did not much like the idea of delving towards her own skin. 


    
In a fleeting instant, the fish pumped out ahead, twice its body length from
Nyra. She jutted forward, faltered as the fish shot away, and then slapped the
water with her face. Cold wet seeped from her eyes and ears as she withdrew,
sharply aware of the chill. She blinked the last droplets away and looked down.
The fish was gone.


    
“Aha!” shouted Thaydra, her tail skating over the water in a single zip. “You
hesitated! You didn’t commit. Once you dive in, that’s it! You keep at it no
matter where you think that fish is going to move. Take the chance or go
hungry.”


    
A wave of guilt enveloped Nyra. 


    
Thaydra’s snout was suddenly beneath hers. “Nyra, darling, you did splendidly. You
were very fast. A natural in the making.”


    
And with that, whatever anger Nyra still harbored for her mother flew away.


 


 


Noon
came, and still the dragglings had caught nothing. While a few fish escaped
with grazed tails, the majority swam off unscathed, save for those who wandered
close to Thaydra’s waiting fangs. She missed very few.


    
Blaze and Nyra had meandered away from Thaydra in the last hour, following
their evasive prey. Venturing off might have threatened to push Mum’s temper,
and yet she did not scold them, staying focused on her own quarry. Perhaps it
was the dragglings’ steadfast concentration that had earned Mum’s trust.


 
   “No, that’s not why,” Blaze whispered, watching a far-off fish. Nyra realized
she’d been thinking out loud again. 


    
“Maybe she trusts us a little bit,” Blaze continued. “But that’s not why she’s
letting us drift off. She’s caught way more fish since we’ve left. Fewer
ripples.”


    
Up to that point, they’d chatted about weather and fish species—anything that
didn’t demand serious concent-ration. It became boring quickly.


    
“Hey,” said Blaze following a lapse in conversation. “Remember last night when
Mum said ‘younger dragglings need to learn the stories?’”


    
“Vaguely,” said Nyra. Her nose was near-pressed to the surface, puffing small undulations
over the water. “She was talking about the Gathering. Fuhorn tells the same
stories over and over so the young dragons can commit them to memory.”


    
“Yes, I know, but…” Blaze protested, “What does Mum mean by ‘younger’ dragons?”


   
 “She means our cousins,” Nyra said. “They’re the youngest.”


    
“Yes, but only by a few months. Emdu and Jesoam were born in early summer,
right after our hatching in spring. Same for Ipsity. They’ve been around eleven
years. They know the stories just as much as we do. Every year we complain
about going to Gatherings, and every year Mum throws in ‘we need to go so the young
dragons can learn.’ Back in the day she was referring to us, I guess.”


    
Nyra shrugged. “She’s just in the habit of saying it. And it might be because
we fall asleep at Gatherings half the time, and so she doesn’t think we have everything
memorized. Plus the whole thing is a spirit-booster. We hear stories over and
over so we can build ourselves up.”


    
“But don’t you think it’s strange?” Blaze was no longer focusing on fish. He
looked truly bothered. 


    
“Not really. Mum says things without thinking and we hear the same stuff. No
matter.”


    
“No, don’t you think it’s strange that you, me, Emdu, Ipsity, and Jesoam are
the youngest? Isn’t it odd that no one has had dragglings in eleven
years?”


    
Nyra paused, a retort waiting to be born on her tongue. It did not come. Nyra
had known her cousins’ age. Nyra knew she was part of the youngest group. But
as for the gap following their birth? She’d never given it much thought, and
certainly never believed it odd. It was simply there. Part of the family
structure.


    
“That’s a little strange, I guess,” Nyra admitted. She closed her eyes, the
faces of the Nammock herd flashing through her mind. “But it makes sense. Agring
pairs usually have only two or three offspring in their life. And everyone here
has that already.”


    
“I agree with the numbers, but not everyone has had offspring. What
about Ackeezo and Firedust? They’ve been mates for about six years and still
nothing.”


    
“Maybe one of them is sterile.” Nyra blinked. A fish flicked at her legs. She
dove and missed. Frustration surged in her chest. “Why are you saying this all
of a sudden, Blaze?”


    
“Well, I’ve thought about it before,” he said quietly. “But I didn’t start
dissecting it until last night, when Mum mentioned the younger dragons again.”


    
“So all these years go by, and you just now find this… this…”


    
“Generation gap,” Blazed offered.


    
“…. generation gap odd?” finished Nyra.


    
“You didn’t think of it either,” he shot back. Nyra scowled.


    
“I see,” she snorted. “So what are you saying? The adults aren’t reproducing on
purpose?”


    
“Well,” he said in a rising voice. “It wouldn’t be such a stupid idea, as a
matter of fact—”


    
He stopped, horrified, staring past her. Nyra swung around, tail raised. 


    
A Sperk was staring in their direction from the nearest shore. 


    
Splashing sounds met their ears as Thaydra drew close. 


    
“Drifting off in many ways, I see,” tutted Thaydra, wading toward them. “You
two can’t be chatting if it distracts you. And never raise your voice on
the job. Or off the job.  That would make me happy. It garners bad
attention.” 


    
She moved to the bank, shaking droplets from one foot at a time. The dragglings
followed. 


    
“I’m famished,” said Thaydra. “I’m guessing you are as well. I’ve made us a
stash. Ready for a break?”


    
Nyra glanced back to the far shore. The Sperk was gone.


    
“Uh-huh,” said Blaze. On the bank teetered a hefty pile of fish, one-hundred
percent of which went to Thaydra’s credit. 


    
Being useless was exhausting.


    
“You’ve been getting better, I think. I’ve been watching. Perhaps after eating
you’ll make your first catch and—Opalheart? You’ve come!”


    
Thaydra looked beyond the dragglings to a Sperk coming their way. A different
one. This one was younger, neither child nor adult. It was Opalheart, a
spirited beast, and Mother’s rumored chatting companion; a concept so
preposterous that Nyra and Blaze accepted it as a joke. It put a distorted
picture in Nyra’s head. True that Opalheart came off friendly, never shouting
at Agrings, often throwing a smile. Still, the draggling could not fathom amiable
relations with anything resembling Darkmoon. Yet Mother had described Opalheart
as a good conver-sationalist. Nyra could not believe a Sperk truly friendly,
and would dismiss Mother’s recounting as whimsy (a habit for which Thaydra was
commonly inclined).


   
 Nyra’s shoulders tightened. Opalheart headed towards them fast. Way too fast. You-are-in-deep-trouble
fast. His giddy eyes made it all the more disturbing. 


    
“You’re awfully chipper today,” said Thaydra warmly. “Have you been
practicing?”


    
At one length off, the young Sperk halted, his blue bulk sinking generously
into the soggy bank. “I caught one last night just after you left.” He had a
very young voice, somewhere between adolescence and maturity, rumbled by the
characteristic roar in all Sperks. He was nearly as large as an adult.


    
“Ha! I knew it was coming,” exclaimed Thaydra. Then, in an unexpected fervor,
she leaped into the air and batted her nose with the Sperk’s. She landed
elegantly. Mother had made this jump before.


    
The Sperk shook his head, embarrassed, but his posture held up proudly. “You
knew?” he mocked. “The same Agring who said a Sperk’s reflexes are more depressing
than its bottom?” He chuckled. “At least we aren’t scrawny. You can’t take off
without a running head start. What do you say to that?”


    
“Take off?” said Thaydra, astonished. Her wing snapped out. “You think I need
gargantuan hindquarters to take off? I’m a champion!”


    
Then they were both guffawing. Nyra looked back and forth. On one side was her
petite, lamed mother, and on the other a youthful monster. The picture was like
a cracked reflection on a tarnished water surface, and she couldn’t tell what
rested in the image beyond. Everything was imprecise.


    
Thaydra and the Sperk recovered. He spoke first. “Well, since the
queen-of-fishing speaks so lowly of us commoners, I thought she’d pay witness
first hand. Perhaps offer some light criticism?”


    
The mother Agring huffed with exaggerated skepticism. “Too many words in your
mouth. You sound like Darkmoon.” 


     “Watch me catch and make comments. Preferably constructive
ones?”


     “Fine,” said Thaydra, smiling. “But I expect to be very bored.
Would you mind waiting another hour? We just got on break.” She nodded to Blaze
and Nyra. “They’ve been working all morning.”


     The dragglings squirmed as the Sperk leveled his head to
their height.


    
“You know my children, of course,” said Thaydra. 


    
Nyra swallowed a scream. Opalheart’s eyes were almost as big as her face., so
close that she feared any breath on her part would fog them up. 


    
“Ha,” laughed Opalheart. “Knowing is relative. Do occasional nods, yes’s
and no’s count?”


    
“Oh, you are such a Sperk,” chided Thaydra. “Here’s to formality: Opalheart,
this is Blaze and Nyra. Nyra and Blaze, Opalheart.”


    
Blaze spittle-coughed, zinging the Sperks left eye closed. Opalheart wiped it.


    
“Nice to formally meet you, too,” Opalheart said. 


    
Blaze delivered four hefty hiccups before speaking. “Oh Mum,” he quaked. “I
thought your Opalheart-thing was a joke.”


    
Thaydra cocked her head. “My thing?”


    
“Yes,” Blaze said, wringing his paw so quickly it blurred. “That you were, you
know, kind of friends with a Sperk. That was… that was fake.”


    
Opalheart backed away a little, but not enough for Nyra’s favor. Maybe if he
backed out of sight into the trees she would start breathing again.


    
“I’m not on good terms with most Agrings,” explained Opalheart. “In fact, after
spending so much time with your Mum, I’m not on great terms with a lot of
Sperks either.”


    
“Nyra and Blaze will not hate you, I’m sure,” said Thaydra, giving Blaze and
Nyra an ‘or else’ expression. 


    
Blaze gulped thickly. “We just don’t know any Sperks all that well.”


    
Opalheart stepped forward. “Except for chatting with Darkmoon yesterday?” he
prompted. “That must have made a few scales turn white.”


    
Yes, Nyra confirmed. Everyone knew about last evening’s encounter.


     Opalheart nudged Thaydra. “You said you were breaking now?”


     “We all are,” said Thaydra, nodding to her dragglings.


     “Hmmm…” he said.


     “What?” challenged Thaydra. “Afraid I’ll eat all your fish?”


     “No no,” he said. “I was actually thinking about Blaze and
Nyra. About how hungry they are.”


     Thaydra clacked her tongue. “They won’t eat all the fish
either.”


     “My point,” said the Sperk, a hint of trepidation creeping in
his voice, “is that if they are not so famished now, or if I’ve chased off
their appetite, I was wondering if they’d like to join me at the Scar.”


     Air plummeted to Nyra’s empty stomach, pinching away her
hunger.


     “You’ve never been down the Scar before, I take it?” pressed
the Sperk, looking at the dragglings.


     “I’m starving!” Blaze cried. Nyra jumped. So did Opalheart.
Thaydra beamed.


     “What a marvelous suggestion!” she cried. “True to protocol,
these two have never been on the Scar.” She faced the dragglings, and her ears
rose to greet her mounting excitement. “What
do you think?”


    
“But I’m...” Blaze ventured.


    
“It’s a great place to hunt during spawning, on the upper end where it isn’t so
dangerous,” said Thaydra. “I’ve had special permission to fish there a few
times when the current was shallow. But right now it’s a dead-spot until the
fall. Salmon loiter on the coast until the krill are gone.”


    
“Uh…” started Blaze.


    
“I’ll keep Fuhorn company once she gets here,” said Thaydra. “But Opalheart,
you won’t be in trouble, will you?” Her brow creased worriedly, but a giant
smile belied her concern.


    
He snorted indignantly and waved a paw. Either it was no trouble or he did not
care about the consequences. 


    
“You three go ahead, then,” Thaydra exclaimed.


    
Nyra could feel Blaze’s shivering quake through the ground. They needed an
excuse. Going off with a Sperk alone? Whatever was happening, it was happening
faster than thinking, faster than reasoning. Nyra was about ready to explode.


    
Blaze’s body drilled on. “We can’t,” he said to Thaydra. “You said that we had
to stay with you all day.”


    
“I think this will be good for you. In many ways,” she said before turning to
Opalheart. “Don’t be longer than an hour. I need them
back in time to eat something.” Thaydra swished her tail. “Get them as close to
the shore as possible. Just don’t kill them in the current.”


     Opalheart grinned. “I’ll try to bring them back alive.”


     “How sad is it that they’ve never even touched salt water? Oh,
Opalheart, you are a darling.” Excitement was gushing out of Thaydra like
rivers. Try though she might, Nyra was unable to snatch a droplet. In fact, she
felt so desiccated by anxiety she could crack in half. 


     “Shall we?” Opalheart said brightly. He trotted off to the
west bank, not even checking to see if the dragglings were following. 


     They were rooted into place.


     “Go!” Thaydra whispered sharply. “And enjoy it!”











Chapter 4: Purple Dragons


 


 


Nyra had seen the Scar many times, always at a
safe distance. According to Grandma Tega, the Scar was the closest thing to a
beach the Nammock herd would ever know. Know, but not touch. Water flowed
leisurely from the lip of the Reservoir but picked up momentum in its tumble
down, so brutally that Agrings were not allowed anywhere near. Thaydra was the
sole exception, until now. 


     At the bulky haunches of Opalheart, the dragglings padded towards what was, as
far as Nyra knew, the most treacherous portion of the continent.


    
“Is it ever confusing for you, Nyra, being named after your homeland?” said
Opalheart, several giant paces ahead.


    
Nyra slowed, keeping good distance between herself and the monster. Maybe he’d
forget the question if she was far enough away.


    
“Come on,” he prompted. He stopped, waiting for her to catch up. 


    
Nyra ambled forward, feet dragging as though in mud. Opalheart looked humored.


    
“I’m sure her name’s been tripped over once or twice, hasn’t it?” he said to
Blaze. Small steps carried the gray draggling closer to the Sperk, putting
Opalheart on the left, Blaze on the right, and Nyra in the middle between
brother and beast.


    
“Sometimes,” Nyra said, barely remembering Opalheart’s question.


    
Blaze coughed weakly. “All the time,” he added.


    
“Not all the time,” said Nyra.


    
“Then when?” asked Opalheart.


    
“Well,” said Nyra, cautiously, “not too often.” She had many opinions on the
matter of her name. The trouble was she had never shared them outside her own
species. But Opalheart’s gaze was prying, and the innate habit to obey kicked
in.


    
“Nyra is the name of the entire continent,” the red draggling murmured. “We
only live in a tiny, tiny part of it. We usually just say ‘home’ or ‘Northern
Coast.’  So usually when anyone says Nyra, they mean me.”


    
“Hmm,” mused Opalheart. “I’d be thrown off if my name were that important. What
if something so common were called an ‘Opalheart?’ Such as fish or water. I’d
be eating myself all the time!” He looked at her again. Nyra had no other
information, no lingering opinions. Not for him, anyway. Then it occurred that
he wanted her to laugh. Seeing his bemusement, Nyra felt a smile coming on. It’s
not funny, she told herself, frowning forcefully. Blaze looked similarly
strained.


    
The land dipped beneath their feet, beginning the water’s long spill down the
eroded bank. They’d reached the Scar. Great chunks of ground rose from the
current; the remnants of a once jagged cliff face. Over the years, the flow had
ripped the face to shreds, leaving a myriad bed of sands and towers of stone.


    
“Let us go!” cried the Sperk. Droplets smacked the dragglings as Opalheart
bounded into the rushing water. “Can’t be dry all the time.” 


    
Blaze and Nyra watched in the way a fatigued sitter watches an unruly child. The
biggest child in history, the kind which need to be placated before minding. 


    
Nyra drummed her front toes in the water, expecting the bite of mountain rain
to nip her claw tips. But it was warm, much warmer than the depths where she’d
fished. Running so shallowly, the sun could beat down through the thin membrane
and heat it quickly. Or so she supposed. Mother would know why. Perhaps
Opalheart would too, though she was not curious enough to ask anything of a
Sperk.


    
“There. All wet,” she declared.


    
“Wetter,” challenged the Sperk. 


    
She urged her foot forward until it slid beneath the river pebbles. Then the
current crept up her foreleg. 


    
Opalheart moved aside, revealing a large boulder on the Scar’s other end. Crashes
resonated from the water rounding its contours, so brutally that it blocked the
sea below from view, spraying up into the sky. Nyra heard this sound faintly
wherever she went. From atop the cliffs, from her den, and most of all from the
Reservoir bank. Now the sound was intensified, louder than ever before. And
different too, the way thunder evolved from a rumble to a clash the closer it
came. 


    
She pressed on towards the flow’s center. The water grew colder. Nyra crouched to
her belly, brushing the volatile surface, hoping to keep from drifting
downstream. She moved until she could peer around the massive boulder and spray.
Then she saw it.


    
The Vousille Ocean rested picturesquely under the heavens, taking up almost
half of the world. Always perched upon the cliff edges, Nyra had never seen it
at this angle. The ocean looked abnormally high in the sky. It was a window to
everything West, with wafting mist lining the mantle. The current roared,
heaving through the river’s throat. Nyra quelled an impulse to be carried away
to the open blue. 


    
“It’s been here the whole time,” she breathed. 


    
Coming closer, the spray on the rocks revealed shapes. Fissures furled from
white clouds, some spewing like wild animal fur, others curling in seeps like
smoky Sperk nostrils. From each issued fuzzy rainbows, whirling together in a
wonder of texture and color. 


    
“Stay close,” advised Opalheart, shouting over the noise. Carefully, he took a
place in the deeper current, at leg’s reach from Nyra. Blaze followed behind.


    
A shadow loomed where the sea began, obscured in spray. Another boulder, Nyra
assumed. But it was smaller than the rest, bulky in some places but slender in
others. Perhaps a great plant growing from a mound of sea soil.


    
Then, shrouded in the deafening current, came a voice.


 


“Drifting
on the sea of seas,


By
a lulling, pulling breeze.


Floating
on the rain of rains,


Aided
in serenest feigns.”


 


     The words were muffled in the mist, but she caught every one.
The voice sang in a high, elegant octave. She had never heard anything quite
like it, yet a familiar timbre bled through each note.


 


“Soaring
on the frost of frosts,


No
ties hyper those who’ve lost.


Balanced
on the dawn of dawns,


Deduce
what’s said to quiescent pawns.


 


Follow
in, they follow in,


In
to greet the beautied sin.”


 


    
Something grazed her wingtips. Nyra jumped. Opalheart towered above,
transfixed.


    
“Shush,” he said urgently. “She’ll stop if she hears us… oh, too late.”


    
Nyra’s forehead crinkled, confused. Turning back to the mist, she jolted. Bristone,
the Sperk from the footholds, galloped out as the music suddenly stopped. 


    
“A solo symphony, Bristone?” called Opalheart. The white-hot brightness of his
enthusiasm had cooled to intrigue. “Again?” 


    
“Why are you down here?” said Bristone testily. White water beaded over her
arching brows.


    
Opalheart’s jovial features sagged. A daze overcame him, and it was as though
the Sperk had forgotten why he was there. Nyra gripped the fluid soil at her
feet, inferring she’d be on her own if the current decided to sweep her away. 


    
“I was just giving a tour,” said Opalheart. 


    
A flash of silver caught Nyra’s eye. Craning around, she lost her footing
before Blaze took her shoulder. He’d snuck to her side. She stood up again. Opalheart
jumped and regarded the dragglings with fresh excitement.       


    
“Thaydra’s offspring came today!” he chimed. “Different, is it not?”


    
Bristone stared on, either uninterested or skeptical.


    
“Yes. Different,” she agreed carefully. “But why are they here?”


    
Opalheart waved a paw over the dragglings’ heads, emphasizing their presence. “Did
I not just say?


    
“Was that your real reason?” said Bristone.


    
“Would I have any other reason?” he asked, a cheekiness creeping into his face.
At breast level, Nyra saw his limbs go wobbly.


    
“Would you?” said Bristone.


    
“Would I?” said Opalheart.


    
“Must your inquiries be so circuitous?” 


    
“Must we use exhausting language?” he smirked. Nyra thought of Mother’s advice
for him to use smaller words.  


    
Bristone’s eyes narrowed so much they nearly closed. Flexing her jaw, she
looked like she was about to soften. “I suppose we mustn’t. For now.”


    
Blaze, splotched with water, eased up against Nyra. Cold droplets shocked her
skin. 


    
“He’s got the smitten for her,” Blaze whispered, hot breath tickling her ear.


    
“Hush it,” Nyra spat, pushing him away. She was pretty sure that ‘the smitten’
wasn’t an actual phrase. But neither Sperk appeared to hear. 


    
Blaze fidgeted. He began sucking his tongue, as he often did when debating
whether or not to speak. 


    
“What is it?” asked Nyra.


    
He swallowed, pressing to her ear again. “What song was she singing?” he
whispered.


    
“Um—” started Nyra. Bristone shifted her attention from Opalheart. She found
Nyra, and took an authoritative step forward. 


    
“The song,” she interjected, “is part of a myth, about a species of which
you’ve not heard.” 


    
“Care to elaborate?” asked Opalheart. The male Sperk spoke with an edge, like
he was engaged in competition rather than conversation. The lines of his smile
practiced, Nyra assumed it was a game he played often, whatever it was. And
Bristone, judging by the continued narrowing of her eyes, was not oblivious. 


    
Nevertheless, she answered. “The song is that of a dark predator whose scales
rise above its skin. Some have thought it a lullaby. But I believe it is a hunting
call.” She said the last phrase so darkly, with such poise, that it was clear
the subject would not be debated. Nyra wondered what a hunting call was, and
why singing had anything to do with hunting. Maybe this was all Bristone knew. Perhaps
the Sperk was embarrassed for having been caught in song, and did not want any
other excuse for the others to hang around. Or she simply didn’t want to be instigated
by the jolly Opalheart.


    
“Enchanting,” said Opalheart. 


    
Wanting to know the definition of a hunting call, Nyra leaned toward Blaze,
only to find he’d stepped away. She slipped again. Throwing a foot forward,
Nyra managed to catch herself before going under.


    
“You want to drown?” said Bristone. 


    
Nyra swallowed. “Drown?” she asked, tightening her claws in the pebbles.


    
“You go much further and you’ll be dragged under. The shallows disappear up
ahead. Take too many more steps and you’ll fall into a swirling puddle so deep
it will knock every last bubble from your chest.”


    
Bristling, a thousand comebacks stuck thorns in Nyra’s brain. But none of them
sprouted, and none seemed strong against the cold-stone gaze of Bristone, whose
cheeks began to rise with subtle satisfaction. 


    
Who is she to tell me what to do? It was an accident. And even if it
weren’t, who was Bristone to declare certain death? So close, the ocean swayed
lovingly in a perpetual blue bed. All Nyra wanted was to touch it, to know it
up close as she’d known it in distance.


    
“Bristone, you always know just what to say. Our steadfast optimist,” said
Opalheart. He gazed upon the sea. “Well, I think if a soloist can sing her
heart away in the tough spot, a Sperk and two Agrings can rough it. Yes,
Agrings?”


    
“Wh-what?” stammered Blaze. “You mean, go down more?
The water gets worse!”


    
Opalheart nodded. “That’s why we came. Remember? Touch the ocean? Your Mum is
forcing my paw, really. Not my fault.”


    
“How will we get down there?” asked Blaze. “We’ll be pulled under.”


    
“You’ll climb on my back,” said Opalheart. 


    
Blaze’s pupils shrunk to dots.


    
“We’ll fall off!”


    
“You have claws, right? You can grip. It won’t hurt me.” He shook his neck,
bark scales rattling up and down, clanking and creaking.


    
Nyra barely heard her brother and the male Sperk, too preoccupied by Bristone’s
cheeks. Angrily, she watched Bristone fixate on the mist. Nyra’s come-back
window was drifting away with every second. 


    
If she couldn’t say anything clever, she would at least snort contemptuously. Even
if seconds late. Taking a deep breath, the draggling readied to be as noisy as
possible.


    
Bristone’s attention drifted back to Nyra, a frightful glow in her irises. Nyra
swallowed her air.


    
“No one is going,” Bristone said, ears erect. Stretching her neck full length,
she peered up the Scar. “Darkmoon’s coming.”


    
Nyra whipped around, nearly tumbling. There was no one.


    
“Now?” said Opalheart. His expression was calm. But the speed at which he faced
up the Scar betrayed his cool. “How can you tell?”


    
Bristone rushed to Opalheart’s side. “Be foolish enough to mock my song, but never
belittle my ears. Darkmoon’s coming from his burrow. Smart chance he’s heading
to Thaydra’s fish pile.”


    
“There’s no way you could hear that,” said Opalheart.


    
“No?” said Bristone, mocking surprise. 


    
“I thought he was in the forest today.”


    
Bristone looked away.


    
“Ears, indeed. You heard otherwise, didn’t you? From your Mummy; Darkmoon’s
favorite confidant.”


    
Clenching her teeth, Bristone cracked her tail. But whether she was frustrated
from Opalheart’s accusation or their dwindling time, Nyra could not tell.


    
Opalheart stepped closer to the dragglings, the thick scales of his flank
jumping. “It shouldn’t be a problem,” he said. “I don’t think—”


    
Bristone chomped her jaws. “These two were scolded for being on the cliff edge
yesterday,” she hissed, jabbing a claw at Blaze and Nyra, “and here you’ve
taken them to the Scar.”


    
“Well,” said Opalheart. “Thaydra won’t care. She doesn’t give a sniffle about
Darkmoon.”


    
Bristone groaned. “Opalheart, Sperks pass by this area all day. Did you really
think Nyra and Blaze would go unspotted?”


    
His ears went taut. “Of course not.”


    
“Then why did you take them here?”


    
Flicking his tongue, Opalheart swallowed. “To show them.”


    
“Show them the ocean?” she said darkly. “At what expense? Do they not see it
every—”


    
“No, not the ocean,” he said. Caught between fear and embarrassment, it was
clear Opalheart did not want to speak. 


    
“Then what?” growled Bristone.


    
Dipping his head, Opalheart said very quietly, “that we’re not just blue or
red.”


    
Whatever words threatened to spring from Bristone were dammed by her closed
mouth. Her shoulders sank empathetically. It was an understanding that escaped
Nyra. Perhaps Sperk body language contained a code, one to which Agrings were
blind. 


    
“We ought to get them up now,” said Bristone gently.


    
In a blink, Nyra was wrapped in Bristone’s silver claws and a gargantuan blast
of air met her wet limbs. Then she was ripped from the water. 


    
Light—no, weightless—Nyra was spun away to a dizzying perspective. The
Scar’s spill rewinded below, closely and quickly. It took her a moment to
realize what was happening.


    
I’m in the air.


    
For the first time vesseled by means other than her feet, and feeling the
breeze at an impossible pace, Nyra knew the sky,  further from the ground than
she had ever been since egghood. 


    
Water-spill turned to Reservoir, Reservoir turned to
bank, and then Thaydra and Fuhorn’s little bodies reared up from behind the
fish pile, watching the airborne creatures with disbelief. 


     Thudding down, Bristone released Nyra. Blaze slammed down
with Opalheart. 


     “Darkmoon’s nearly here,” said Bristone shortly. Not wasting
a second on courtesy, she took off into the trees, leaving Opalheart alone. Thaydra
and Fuhorn, scrambled up from the grass, mouths agape.


     “Go,” Fuhorn said to Opalheart. The Sperk leaped back into
the air, wings wafting like giant canopies. Just as he vanished in the
evergreen thicket, Darkmoon crested the slope.


     Nyra swayed into a crouch, sickness bubbling up her throat. Arching
her head down, she forced herself into steady breaths.


     “Don’t look so guilty,” cautioned Thaydra.


    
“Mum,” Blaze choked. “We were in the sky.” 


    
“I know,” said Thaydra quickly.


    
Darkmoon descended the slope towards the pile of glistening fish. Fuhorn
skipped in front of the group. Her face was sour.


    
“A trifle smaller than the last four suns, Thaydra,” he growled. “Lethargic?”


    
“I just arrived,” said Fuhorn. “Thaydra’s worked alone this morning.”


    
“Oh, and not just that,” said Thaydra. Head held high, she swung a paw to the
dragglings. “Today I have pupils. Much of my day’s been devoted to training.”


    
Darkmoon shook his ears, his red tongue flicking snakelike on his ruby red jowls.
“Pupils. What a sanguine interpretation.” 


    
“Is it now?” chimed Thaydra, shaking her ears.


    
The corners of the Sperk’s mouth pulled upward, and a curious rumble rolled on
his breath. “Pupils, as I’ve understood, glean the rewards of teaching. Judging
by their bloodless fangs, your dragglings have found no trophy.”


    
“You don’t know that,” countered Thaydra. “For all you know, my younglings
caught every fish in that pile.”


    
He growled again, infinitesimally nearing the mother dragon. Giant nostrils
puffed delicately over her face, large enough to engulf her snout.


    
“Ah,” he said. “Proficient are the children of the great Thaydra.”


    
“And you dared to question me,” she said.    


    
Darkmoon said nothing. Yet he must have spoken, for Thaydra’s face relaxed to
the comforting apathy manifested when amongst familiar company, the kind where
few words need be exchanged. Today was a funny thing, with so many Sperks and
Agrings blending to a bond, as though a new color was entering the palate of
Nyra’s vision. An impossible hue she could not fathom. But as Thaydra’s star-sized
eyes glowed in the monster’s moon-sized ones, Nyra saw something of another
time and place. And yet it was, here and now, possible, and not far away at
all.


    
Of course Nyra knew that this comfortable silence was all part of Mother’s
games. Mother always made cheery with Darkmoon, casting their history to the
wayside in exchange for banter. For Thaydra, altercation was a dance, a sway in
music, a quarrel for which she’d written intricate steps and no creature could
keep up. And it was this rhythm that captured her love for life. The love of
defying the barrier and seeing hope gleaming on the other end.


    
Darkmoon broke gaze from Thaydra to spot the dragglings. His four facial scars
traced his blunt forehead.


    
“They’ve proven themselves quite capable,” Thaydra continued. “Wonderful, in
fact. Both are fast learners, even at eleven. You’d think they wouldn’t be
ready. I suppose that just goes to show that anyone can fish if they give it a
try.” Thaydra glanced pointedly at the Sperk’s proport-ionally small front
legs.


    
“Unflattering insinuation will grant you no progress, Thaydra, and I’ve no
consideration for your tricks.” Nosing to the fish, Darkmoon’s muzzle was
swallowed away in slime. Silver slopped vomitously in a sickly mesh. He nosed
out a large fish, dropping it below his goo-caked mouth.


    
“I suggest you embrace loyalty in higher admiration,” he said, licking yellow
ooze from a dozen wicked teeth. “Only then will you recognize the satisfaction
of your duties.”


    
He knelt to grasp his prize.


    
But he didn’t make it.


    
Creaking wings opened, and Fuhorn leaped onto the pile, shoving her small head
up to Darkmoon. Her craggily features were electrified, youthful resentment
zapping the fires of a lifetime. She opened her mouth wide and took the fish
right from under his snout. 


    
It was only one step. And barely that. But for the first time ever to Nyra’s
knowledge, Darkmoon backed off.


    
The Alpha Agring stopped. The Alpha Sperk stopped. A dead hush wedged itself
between them, pregnant with rage’s grizzled disease. Fuhorn threw the fish at
his feet, scarlet ropes of entrails exploding out and upon Darkmoon’s pristine
talons.


    
Fuhorn drew a long breath, the kind only privation, and the most miserable privation
at that, could draw. 


    
“I do not do this out of loyalty,” she said.


    
Thaydra looked like she had plunged into ice water, her one wing poised for
peace or attack, whichever was applicable. Outlying gulls cackled, and a breeze
flittered through the grass in shrill whispers.


    
Screams? Blood fest? The next moment promised outrage of an
unknown form.


    
It took the form of another Sperk loping the hillside, oblivious to the time-frozen
scene.


    
Neither Darkmoon nor Fuhorn moved. Nyra heard the silent song of broiling minds.



    
The new Sperk arrived, sniffing over the silver delicacies. She leaned in to
take one.


    
A growl stopped her.


    
“No Sperk shall touch a single fish,” Darkmoon rumbled. 


    
Puzzlement smacked the newcomer’s boxy face. Darkmoon kept his attention on
Fuhorn. The other Sperk withdrew, backing up a few
steps before turning around and bounding away in a full-fledged gallop, off to comb
the land for other sustenance. 


     Darkmoon
let out a long exhale. “It is time we spoke,” he
said smoothly. 


    
The elderly dragon hardened, turning limestone to granite.


    
Leaving behind the prints of his fish-bloodied talons, Darkmoon lumbered to the
Dam’s rocky slope, disappearing over the edge, back to the Sperk Burrows. Fuhorn
followed, sparing no exchange with her audience. Even Thaydra was snubbed. 


    
She went over the rocks, and just like that, both Alpha Agring and Alpha Sperk
were gone.


    
Thaydra took a large, shaking breath. “That, my darlings,” she quaked, “is why
we are.” 


    
And it may have been the clouds slithering through the heavens, or the tearing
of Nyra’s eyes from long delayed blinks, but she would have sworn before Quay
and Roendon that smoke was trickling from Thaydra’s
nostrils.


 


 


The
first sun ebbed to the western sea, and still Fuhorn did not return. At the
claw of Thaydra, the pile grew to a precarious height. Here and there a Sperk
watched, multihued reflections dazzling their hungrily parted mouths. But not
one came to claim a fish. 


    
Mother tore through the waters like a porpoise, catching at the rate of three
dragons at least. Blaze and Nyra were poor contributors. They dashed and
slashed the surface, Thaydra always in their peripherals. Midday turned to
mid-afternoon, to late-afternoon, to evening. At last it was time to leave.


    
“Alright,” sighed Thaydra, plopping her final catch on the heap. “That will
do.”


    
The ocean’s lid closed lazily on the first sun. The sky transformed into a
blushing pink while hazy blues flexed upward in the east. In the middle were
the many dots of flying Agrings, searching for one last salmon before feeding
themselves.


    
“Why don’t you eat the river fish at dinner?” asked Blaze when they turned to
leave.


    
“I’m not sure who will be eating these fish tonight, Little Blaze,” Thaydra
said sadly.


    
“I know,” he whispered, as though afraid that Darkmoon, wherever he was, might
hear him. “But I mean on a normal day. Usually you come back after work hungry.
You don’t eat anything you catch in the evening?”


    
“I have on the odd occasion. I’m not supposed to. Darkmoon only permits me to
eat Reservoir catch on my break. Otherwise, all goes to his lot.  The mountain
dragon sense of taste.”


    
“No mountains here,” muttered Blaze miserably.


    
Thaydra ran up the hill by the Dam. The dragglings copied. At the top, Thaydra
looked up. The first stars were appearing. 


    
“Laziness tempts many strange things,” she said. “Or incapability does. Or fear.
It’s a little of everything. But the main reason is that Sperks can’t fish
well, and that’s all the Northern Coast has to offer.”


    
“Yes,” nodded Blaze.


     In walking home, Nyra realized how achy she was. It was the
first time she’d spent the whole day lifting, bending, kneeling, and bumping
while immersed in cold water. Her joints complained accordingly. Yearning for
the sunny spot in the den’s opening, Nyra trotted ahead of Blaze. For the first
time in a long while, bedtime did not seem quite so horrid, and she understood
why Mum frequently stole naps prior to dinner.


    
“We have some time before Aisel and Fidee come,” said Thaydra as they arrived
at the den entrance. “The bedding is done?”


    
Blaze gasped mid-nod. “Oh no,” he said, scampering past Nyra.


    
“The bedding isn’t done?” asked Thaydra.


    
“No, no, it’s not that. Somebody knocked over our stones.”


    
“What?” said Nyra. Catching up with her brother, she saw their two rock towers
dissolved to short, sad fragments.


    
Blaze dithered like a wasp. “Someone knocked them down. It wasn’t windy
today. It was someone.”


    
Nyra nosed the stones, turning them over for evidence. She found nothing. Blaze
nudged up next to her, sniffing.


    
“But they tried to fix it,” he noted.


    
“They did? Who did?” said Nyra.


    
“I don’t know. But the towers aren’t all gone. See?”


    
Amid the mess perched two pathetic piles stacked no higher than her elbows. They
consisted of the flattest, easiest-to-pile river stones, the ones which made
good bases. 


     “Maybe a quick breeze made them short.” Nyra said.


     “No,” said Blaze. “Somebody tried to fix them. See the
pinkish stone? That was in your tower this morning. Now it’s in mine.”


     “Hmm,” said Nyra.


     “Nap time for me,” said Thaydra dully, too drained to feign
interest. “You may stay right out here if you like until Aisel and Fidee
come. But any straying and I’ll double your Dam sentence. I mean it.” She shot
Blaze a bitter look before his giggle could escape. 


     Once Thaydra disappeared into the den, Blaze and Nyra began
rebuilding the towers to their former selves. Aisel and Fidee arrived just as
Nyra added the last stone. Each wore an uncharacteristic grin. 


    
“The Sperks aren’t eating your Mum’s catches!” cried Aisel. “Word got out that
Darkmoon wants the Agrings to eat them instead.”


    
“We don’t have to hunt for the rest of the evening!” chimed Fidee. “Opalheart
just told us.”


    
Nyra looked to the Dam to find a strange sight. Under the sunset’s glow,
Agrings were landing behind the Reservoir hill. There was Dewep, trotting back
to the Agring Warren, three trout prying her mouth so wide it made a perfect
right angle. Others followed.


    
“So,” said Aisel, leaning in. Unlike any other night, he did not shake. “What
happened exactly? Something about Fuhorn, right? What did she…”


    
Casstooth the guard, patrolling in her regular spot, barked from the other side
of the Agring Warren. 


    
“This is a privilege, Fishers! Don’t waste your time chit-chatting.”


    
Aisel’s staple fear pinched back into place. He and his sister dashed to the
Reservoir without so much as a farewell nod.


 


 


Cousin
Vor and Uncle Rovavik joined them at dinner. Thaydra’s rigidity was
undiminished, and for the first time in Nyra’s recollections, her quiet uncle
did most of the talking. Mother’s smiles were halfhearted, unconvincing. 


    
Nyra and Blaze retired early at Thaydra’s suggestion. Paws of exhaustion patted
their legs, crumpling them into the soft bedding as sleep began licking their
eyelids shut. 


    
“Just you wait. Morning will come long before you’re ready,” Thaydra yawned. 


    
Nyra had never been a deep sleeper. Nor did she fall asleep quickly. It was a
problem, especially living with Blaze who could sleep through a hurricane. He
usually woke refreshed, twisting out of his comical positions while Nyra
lumbered up with sand in her feet. Even breathing could splash her awake during
the night. Mum said she’d outgrow it. Hopefully. Until then, the
mornings ahead promised to be thick with fatigue. 


    
Often in sleep, the lines between dreams and reality blurred. At least once a
month she would wake from preposterous dreams and think them real. This night
swirled the layers of consciousness, and Nyra was never certain when she was
awake. Once she might have heard Mother shuffling around the back tunnel,
digging and digging, then gone. Then Nyra was outside, maybe sleepwalking,
maybe remembering, and the stacking stones smelled of a Sperk Dragon, singing
over a crashing cacophony. Then Opalheart was with her, talking and talking
about blue and red, red and blue. 


    
“Well, it’s actually blue or red and gray,” he said in the dream, if it
was a dream. “We are all blue, but I chose the female color to represent
your kind. Is that normal? It must be very confusing for you, always
being called Red in a land called Red.” 


    
“How about Purple dragons?” said Nyra. In the dream, this made sense.


    
“Purple?” he laughed. “Why, yes, of course! We are all purple dragons, really. Some
make it seem like blue or red. But not all of us are that way. At least some
Sperks are purple. I’m purple. Maybe Bristone is, I don’t know. Oh, how
beautiful she’d be in purple! But not all of us are blue, that’s my point. Do
you understand Nyra? Are you purple too?”


    
Then the image of Opalheart seared away in sunlight. Nyra’s eyes snapped open. Morning
had come.











Chapter 5: Rumors and Reasons


 


 


Sunrises peeped upon the dragglings again and
again, the punctual rays nipping their heels as they trekked to Fitzer’s
Reservoir on the subsequent mornings. Nyra hated each more than the last. But
get up she did, lolling from the den like a numbed tongue and with the
knowledge that she would have to be awake and active for the next several
hours.


     The day after the Fuhorn incident, the Sperks ate as usual. Some
thanked Thaydra upon picking up a catch at the fish pile; an uncommon gesture. A
few took their meals skittishly, so quickly that Nyra barely had time to
register their hesitant faces. Scrutinizing
the Sperks became a welcome distraction for Nyra. It helped pass the time. After
that initial adventure with Opalheart there’d been nothing more titillating
than meal breaks. No outbursts, no thrills. Visits were always for Thaydra, and
from Agrings. 


    
At last, day ten arrived. Thank Quay, Nyra thought, opening her eyes
that morning. Dragging up her sore limbs, she stretched her way out the den. The
first sun stared across the east, daring her to count the hours. It would be
the longest day, as the final day of anything awful always was. 


     Or so it seemed. For though it wore forgettable beginnings,
it was a day Nyra would recall in the years to come. Here, in the unremarkable
early autumn, began a vinegary tension in Nyra’s young veins, and it would not
settle in her growing body until late winter. 


    
And it all started with a catch.


    
“Nyra! You’re making it slip!”


    
Even if it lacked elegance.


    
“It’s slippery!”


    
Sloshing in cloudy muck, Blaze and Nyra clashed together as a piece of silver writhed
between them. Nyra had pounced first. Blaze followed. The trout slipped over
and over from their frantic claws, jumping skyward like a salmon up water
currents.    


    
SMACK! In a stroke of luck, Nyra and Blaze clapped their paws together. Their prize
wriggled between them. 


    
“Ha!” they shouted. Their first fish, just in time for the last day. Nyra’s
chest swelled proudly. Blaze beamed.


    
“Here,” he said, spearing it with a stubby fang. Holding out the tail, he
invited his sister to do likewise. Locked together by their trophy, the
dragglings waddled shoreward as fast as they could to show Thaydra. She’d been
moody today, the last few days in fact. This would cheer her up.


    
Mother was by the trout stack, speaking with another Agring. The other was
partially hidden behind the pile. It was red, a female.


    
“Who is that?” sputtered Nyra through trout scales. Attached by the fish, she
dragged Blaze’s gaze upward. Both suns hung in the east. It was still morning,
much too early for Fuhorn.


    
“I don’t know,” said Blaze, holding a paw to his mouth so the fish wouldn’t
slip off his fang. “I think it’s Tesset.”


    
“Tesset?” Nyra asked, slowing her pace. “Oh no.”


    
“Oh no is right,” said Blaze. “Last time they spoke Mum made us go to bed an
hour early. Remember?”


    
“I can’t keep track,” Nyra admitted. Nary a full moon went by without Mother
having a Tesset breakdown, usually followed by sniping at the dragglings. 


    
They crept quietly, letting the water ripple noiselessly beneath them. Thaydra
and Tesset’s gestures were violent, jarring. 


     “Oh, you’re blaming that on Darkmoon’s decision?”
sneered Tesset. “Is that your explanation for everything?”


     “He knows!” spat Thaydra, squeezing a fish in her talons. Grainy
ooze squirted from its abdomen. “The whole thing would be less obvious without
you flouncing around.”


     “Do you think him blind?” said Tesset. “He’s known! It’s been obvious for almost twelve years.
That he’s calling our breeding-bluff now has nothing to do with me.”


    
Blaze inhaled sharply. “Breeding!” he breathed. “I was just talking about that–”


    
“Shush,” said Nyra. She tugged Blaze off to the side until the fish pile
blocked the dragglings from their mother’s view.


    
“But it is!” Thaydra retaliated. “You restricted our mating options, our odds
of procreation. It stares Darkmoon in the face.”


    
“It does not!” said Tesset. Her tail blades snapped dangerously. She
pointed them at Thaydra. “It’s completely disconnected from the issue.”


    
“Is it?” threatened Thaydra, her tail rising.


    
“I’ve had two mates, so be it.” Tesset spoke low and slow, shaking each word
out in vehemence. “Some of us are related where we would otherwise not be. Fine.
But that has nothing to do with the entire herd not reproducing, and you
know it.” She trembled. “You manage to tie my leaving Rovavik into every
setback since the twins were born.”


    
Thaydra thwacked Tesset’s tail blades away with her own, making a clang so loud
that Nyra’s fang nearly slipped out of the fish.    


    
“You’d bring it up too, if you cared,” growled Thaydra. Her eyes fumed a hot
yellow. “If you saw his hurt, saw what you’ve done to him. Fidelity means
nothing to you. You take everything on a whim.”


    
Tesset’s tail was back up. “And would you have been so different?”


    
“Different?” said Thaydra.


  
  “Would you have betrayed Crimson had he not perished? Would you have left him
for Shadow in due time?”


    
Nyra peered around the pile. Thaydra seethed with vitriol, her tongue whipping
fast as fire. Tesset did not flinch. Thaydra’s lone wing opening.


    
“Leave,” she mouthed over clenched teeth. 


    
“What is this?” said Tesset, bemused. “Not immune to accusations? Surprising
for one so full of them.” She twirled in her spot, holding a paw out to the
trees across the Reservoir. “We can tell the shrubs and birds all about my
affairs, but nothing of yours? Nothing to share about Thaydra? The adolescent
beauty? The temptress? The heartbreaker of every gray Agring on the Nor—“


    
“LEAVE!” 


    
Jumping back, Tesset noticed the dragglings. Nyra jerked down to the water’s
surface, trying to dive under. But the fish at her teeth held firm, and Blaze
did not move with her.


    
Tesset ran up the hillside. Halfway up she stopped, glowering down at Thaydra. 


    
“Keep yourself at peace, Thaydra,” she panted. “Thirty sunsets will pass sooner
than you think. Will you still be searching for enemies then?”


    
Nyra waited for an answer. But before Thaydra could respond, Tesset ran to the
top, spread her wings, and took off.


    
Thaydra watched the take-off spot furiously, as if her foe had not yet left. Quaking
breaths coursed in and out of her. If she sensed the dragglings, she paid them
no heed. 


    
In a few careful steps Blaze came up the bank, dragging Nyra with him.


    
“Mum?” he said. 


    
Thaydra’s eyes closed. She stopped shaking. “Yes?”


    
“We caught something.” Blaze spoke softly, with-drawing the trout from his
teeth. “Our first fish.” Nyra could tell that he regretted every word he said,
yet the heat of sweltering silence was too much.


    
“Oh!” Thaydra exclaimed. She sniffed the catch. Blaze tore it from Nyra’s fang.
She shook her head freely.


    
At first Thaydra appeared pleased. But then the arches of her brow eclipsed her
eyes, darkening the yellow irises to violent green. Her tongue flicked curtly,
and her claws clenched.


    
“Then you eat it!” she cried. Blaze and Nyra shrank. Mother looked like a bird
recovering from a crash landing, anxiety blotching her face to mauve. 


    
They ran to a far shore where they gobbled the fish in two swallows. It pasted
to a mesh inside their bellies, mulching aside the triumphant sentiments they’d
forgotten to savor. 


    
They whispered all the way back to their fishing spot.


    
“Tesset brought up breeding,” said Blaze. 


    
“I have ears, I heard,” said Nyra. 


    
“What sort of coincidence is it that Tesset mentions breeding now? After I
mentioned it just a few days ago?”


    
Nyra reflected, playing that conversation with Blaze in her head in search of a
clue. 


    
“Well, you brought up breeding because of what Mum said before the Gathering. About
younger dragons,” replied Nyra. “Maybe Mum brought up the younger dragon-thing
with Tesset just now, and it triggered the argument.”


    
Blaze shook his head. “Can’t be. Someone else triggered it first. Tesset said
as much. ‘That he’s calling our breeding-bluff now has nothing to do with me.
He called it. But when?”


    
“Wait, who’s he?” asked Nyra.


    
“Who do you think?”


    
Nyra felt stupid for asking.


    
Blaze began muttering to himself, when’s and why’s frequenting the chatter. Nyra
couldn’t take it.


    
“Alright, stop, stop,” she insisted, holding up a paw. “Let’s think about
what’s happened between then and now,” she said. “Between when you brought up
breeding and now. Let’s see what’s out of the ordinary.”


    
“I was just doing that,” Blaze said irritably.


    
“Well, do it out loud!” Nyra snapped. “How does Darkmoon tie into this? Did he
mention breeding first? Where does it start? What’s been abnormal lately?” 
Nyra realized that she’d asked more questions than she could retain. 


    
Blaze licked his fangs pensively, and answered her last question (a lucky thing,
as it was the one she remembered most). “We’ve been punished. The day I
mentioned breeding was on day one. Tesset speaks of it now, on day ten, the
last day.”


    
“Fine,” said Nyra. She didn’t find this significant, and judging by the
dismissive shake of Blaze’s head, he didn’t either.


    
“What else?” she asked.


    
Blaze looked across the Reservoir. “Mum’s been out of sorts.”


    
Nyra was about to clout his theory when she found Mother on the far shore,
fixed furiously upon the water. Clearly, she was still disgruntled by Tesset.


    
But did this unhappiness start just now? Nyra played the last few days back,
remembered Mother’s recent moodiness. Indeed, Mother had laughed at fewer jokes
and engaged in fewer games. Yet at the same time, this had been Working-Mother.
Perhaps Working-Mother was a whole different entity from the evening dragon
with which Nyra was most accustomed. Mood was a volatile thing, just as Nyra’s
temperament shifted from cranky to bearable as the mornings grew older. 


    
“Mum’s been somber since the first day of our punishment,” Nyra concluded. That
was when their schedule changed, and Working-Mother had taken center stage.


    
“Yes,” affirmed Blaze.


    
“So what about it?”


    
His eyes widened knowingly. “Think,” he told her. “What happened on that first
day?”


    
Everything abnormal, thought Nyra. They’d met Opal-heart. And Bristone. Two
unprecedented events. Even so, one particular event was even stranger.


    
“You think it has something to do with Fuhorn getting into it with Darkmoon,”
said Nyra.


    
“Yes!” cried Blaze. “We don’t know why or how it upset her. Mum hasn’t said
what Fuhorn and Darkmoon talked about.”


    
“We haven’t asked,” said Nyra.


    
“Of course not,” said Blaze. “With her temper? I’m not stupid enough to bring
it up. But given what Tesset said, I’d bet my tail it has to do with–”


    
Blaze’s body suddenly went black under a shadow. Nyra whirled around to see the
suns blotted out by a bulky mass, beating out heavy winds with each bend of its
wings. 


    
“Stupid enough to bring what up?” called Opalheart from above.


    
“Uh oh,” chimed the dragglings as air buffeted them flat against the water
surface. The Sperk barreled down full force, splashing in the deep. Cold waves
swallowed Nyra up to her snout, stinging her nostrils.


    
“Hey!” gasped Blaze as the torrent passed, shaking water from his ears. Nyra tensed,
her legs bending forward as the water reformed. 


    
“Oh, you’ll say anything to change the subject,” Opalheart said, standing
unperturbed in the swishing Reservoir.


    
“What subject?” sputtered Nyra. 


    
The blue dragon shook his head in mock disappointment. “I would not have come
down here unless the gossip was especially interesting. I hope you’ll make it
worth my while.”


    
Nyra was lost.


    
“She hasn’t said what what was about?” the Sperk prompted.


    
Grimacing, Blaze spat up a river reed. “It’s Mum,” he coughed. “She’s upset
about the Fuhorn-Darkmoon incident.”


    
Opalheart dipped his high-hanged head to the dragglings’ level. “Well, wouldn’t
you be upset?”


    
“I guess,” said Blaze, wiping water from his forehead. “But we don’t know why specifically.
We don’t know what ‘what’ is.”


    
“What what?” said Opalheart. 


    
Blaze cocked his head, confused. 


    
“Never mind,” said Opalheart, frowning. “So you mean to say you don’t know what
the conversation entailed?”


    
“Yes,” answered Blaze. “We saw Fuhorn get very cross at the fish pile. Then she
and Darkmoon disappeared.”


    
Opalheart began fiddling with his wing tip. “Oh. Is that all?”


    
“Yes,” confirmed Blaze slowly. His brow furrowed in the way it did when making
a speculation. 


    
The Sperk licked his wing claw, scratching away at a patch of mud caked in the
membranes. “Well that’s not very interesting. I was hoping you’d do better with
gossip.”


    
“What’s not interesting?” asked Blaze.


    
“The incident, as you called it. It’s not that scandalous.”


    
Blaze mouth parted slightly, and his eyes darted hither thither. Then he
returned focus to the Sperk. 


    
“Oh, Mother just hasn’t bothered to tell us yet,” said Blaze offhandedly. “She
hasn’t said anything because she’s been in a foul mood. She asked us to have
Aunt Dewep tell the story, or some other grownup. But we haven’t gotten around
to it.”


    
Nyra gaped at her brother. Mother had said no such thing. But even stranger,
Blaze was lying directly to a Sperk. Nyra closed her mouth and tried to look as
passive as possible. Whatever Blaze was trying to extract, Nyra would surely
ruin if she tried to participate.


    
“She’s out of sorts with Tesset or something,” Blaze said indifferently. “Nothing
out of the ordinary.” A feeble excuse, and one omitting the fact that Thaydra’s
deportment with Tesset was perpetual. 


    
But Opalheart nodded and shrugged. “Darkmoon was just confronting Fuhorn on
something a long time coming. He asked why the Agrings haven’t borne offspring
in twelve years.”


    
Blaze twitched, and Nyra knew that he wanted to look at her. But he gave
Opalheart his undivided attention. Nyra followed the example, feeling her
sibling at her side like a pulsing heat.


   
 “Everyone is too related,” Opalheart continued. “And with only thirty-two
Agrings, and just a fraction at optimal breeding age, there are not many mates
to choose from. Those who have mates have borne what they’ve wanted. But this
is old news. It’s just out in the open now, that’s all.”


    
Blaze pressed on. “What did Darkmoon say? When Fuhorn explained that to him?”


    
“Well, all that Fuhorn said made good sense. Nevertheless,” he looked around,
“he wasn’t convinced. What she said seemed true, but he suspected more. And so
he threatened her.”


    
On the distant shore Casstooth, the guard, came to snatch a fish. Worry crept
over Opalheart’s features as he watched her take off. 


    
Nyra figured his nonchalance was running short. Forgetting her resolve to let
Blaze do the work, she spoke. “How did he threaten her?”  


    
Blaze nodded approvingly.


    
“I’m not sure.” Opalheart’s mouth pulled to one side. “But I’ve heard two
things. Darkmoon said he would enslave another herd if Fuhorn feared breeding
so much. Nammock isn’t the only herd out there, the Northern Coast is large. That’s
one rumor. The second was a death threat. Or torture. You know, the fun stuff.”



    
Nyra become rigid.


    
“You dragglings can’t see humor when it dangles over your face!” said
Opalheart, breaking into his favorite grin. “He won’t do that, torture or
death, I mean. Agrings are too valuable, especially since you aren’t
replenishing.” He treated it so lightly. In other circumstances, Nyra might
have been offended, or in the least, insulted on behalf of her family. But to
stop him now would be foolish.


    
Opalheart became serious again as he shot a quick glance at Thaydra, smacking a
fish dead on the Reservoir bank. “You know, you should really hear this from
your mother, not me.”


    
“Nah,” Blaze said, waving a paw. “She’ll be glad you told us. Saves her the
bother.”


    
The lie must have been good enough for Opalheart because he went on. Nyra found
herself losing respect for the Sperk. Not just for his insensitivity, but his
garrulousness. Kind though he was, intelligence clearly wasn’t his strong suit.



    
“So basically,” said Opalheart. “Darkmoon said that if the Agrings won’t
procreate, they aren’t being perfectly useful.”


    
“But that’s not true!” objected Blaze, his mask of apathy dropping off with an
almost-audible thud. “Fuhorn, Tega… they can’t have dragglings any more than we
can, but they still hunt. They’re useful–-”


    
He stopped at Opalheart’s shrug. “This is only what I’ve heard,” said the Sperk.
“But don’t worry too much. As I said, something so drastic as death and torture
are dry threats, if he made them at all.”


    
Blaze blanched.


    
“Not that Darkmoon backs out on his promises,” Opalheart muttered to himself. “That
risks losing credibility. Darkmoon is no idiot.” 


    
“But it doesn’t make sense,” Nyra said. “You say Darkmoon is no idiot, but
wouldn’t he have to be? We don’t lay eggs for twelve years and Darkmoon doesn’t
say a word until now? Did he really notice?”


    
“Oh, he’s noticed.” Opalheart nodded matter-of-factly. “But Darkmoon likes to
ponder, to wait for a problem to move first, dare the Agrings to turn the world
upside down. He bides his time, waiting for you to either breed or do something
rash. Let’s face it—running the Sperk colony is easy. He needs something
to keep his mind active.” 


    
“But why now?” asked Blaze.


    
Opalheart shrugged. “Maybe he figured that ‘rashness’ was just around the
corner, and wanted to squash it before it flew off.” 


    
Or maybe it’s our fault, thought Nyra. They’d spoken of breeding on the
punishment’s first day, stopping only as a Sperk on the shore (Shalebreeze, if
she remembered right) overheard their conversation.


    
“Whatever got the hooves running in his mind again, I can’t say,” Opalheart
said dismissively. “But they’ve been trotting forever. If he hadn’t brought it
up that day, it would have been another day in the near future.”


    
“Why the near future?” asked Blaze.


    
“Because you dragglings are on the brink of something very important.”


    
Nyra fiddled with her claws before the answer dawned.


    
“Flying!” she and Blaze chimed together.


    
“Exactly. Only until recently, I think Darkmoon wasn’t worried about you doing
anything rash. But with your coming of age, the threat’s just been growing, and
he thinks it’s ready to blow up. You’re almost old enough to fly. Very soon, everyone
in your herd will be able to get into the air.”


    
“Except Mum,” Blaze whispered. His left wing twitched.


    
“Except Thaydra,” Opalheart agreed. 


    
Nyra’s head buzzed, searching for a blue bee of logic in the yellow clouds of
her thoughts. “B-but it doesn’t matter,” she stammered. “So what if we all can
fly. Even if it were true, that we were planning a mutiny, what were we gonna
do? We’d never escape. Every time we’ve tried we’ve failed. Badly.” 


    
“That’s probably right,” said Opalheart. “You Agrings have tried to get away twice, and at a cost.”


     “Right,” snapped Nyra. “What have you to lose?” Her
ears lowered, aware that she was sneering. To group him with the Sperk herd
this way was unfair, now that she knew him. But prejudice, especially the
inborn kind, never died easy. Or so Thaydra had explained. 


     But Opalheart did not seem hurt. “From your perspective,” he
said, “the escape attempts have hit you hardest. But remember, you are not the
sole dragons suffering. Stopping you from getting away goes much deeper than a
few lost Agrings”


     In the
second attempt, Blaze’s parents and her father were not the only lives lost. Just
the only Agrings. 


    
“And so the fact remains that you are old enough to fly and no new slaves are
being born. Darkmoon has finally decided to put a
stop to it, even if late in the game. He’s confident, but that doesn’t make
Royalwing’s death reversible to …”


     “Blaze!” a shrill shout sounded over the water. “Nyra! Come!”


     “It’s Mum,” said Blaze. 


     Thaydra shook herself dry on the bank, calling the
dragglings’ names between shakes.


     “Yes,” said Opalheart, warily. He watched Thaydra, the pang
of a wrong-doing child in his statuesque physique. 


     “It’ll be alright,” said Blaze, reassuring the Sperk. “We
were going to find out soon as it was.”


     Opalheart did not move. “But you think it’s just Tesset
that’s making her angry…”


     “Eat now or
never!” called Thaydra.


    
“We’ve gotta go,” said Blaze, running off. Nyra followed him, but her brother
turned to face Opalheart one last time.


    
“Thanks,” Blaze said.


    
“Go on,” said Opalheart. He smiled, lighthearted and carefree to the passive
observer, but with anxiety’s scar wrinkling his snout.


 


 


As they trotted over to claim their meals, Nyra and Blaze argued
whether or not to mention their Opalheart conversation to Thaydra.


     “We can’t now,” Blaze said. “Tesset’s made her angsty.”


     “You’ve always said that the best time to get answers is when
she’s mad.”


     “When she’s vulnerable,” corrected Blaze. “What if she
extends our punishment? Do you want to be back here tomorrow, the next day, and
the next day, and the next …”


     “I got it, I got it, I got it,” said Nyra. “But we’ll take the
risk.”


     “Fine. Fine. Fine. But we wait until tonight.”


     Nyra nodded. So sensitive a subject deserved the privacy of
their burrow. Besides, Mother would be even more prone to telling the truth
when alone together.


     Thaydra was still fuming by the time they reached the shore. Finding a rare patch of
soft grass a ways away, the dragglings ate by themselves. Each chew was almost
silent as they watched her. She stared at the clouds like they were fluffy
white Tessets scoffing across the sky. Occasionally, she muttered to herself,
and the dragglings emulated her jaw trying to pick up words.


    
“What was that one?” said Nyra, ears perked. “It looked throaty.”


    
“It was a ‘krr’ sound. This is the fourth time she’s done it. I think she’s
saying Crimson.”


    
“Crimson?” Mum didn’t speak of Fuhorn’s eldest deceased son but for on rare
occasions, usually the most emotional ones.


    
“She must be really miffed.”


    
“Uh-huh.”


    
Their chattering built as they returned to fish and went non-stop into the
afternoon. Pinkening light began to lick the clouds, and Quay’s first eye
dipped into the sea, dragging the punishment with it. Forgetting the seriousness
of the afternoon, Blaze began to splash around his sister.    


    
“Glee to glee, free to free! That’s what we be! Hee-hee-hee! See?”


    
“Oh shush,” grumbled Nyra. She had not forgotten.


    
Thaydra growled as they met the shore, catching the end of their banter. “Oh,
swallow your tail blades, Nyra. He’s just having fun,” she said, running up the
hill.


     Blaze stopped dancing. “Don’t make her too mad,” he
whispered.


     “Then, if I were
you, I’d stop singing,” Nyra said through gritted teeth.


    
They walked home. Dinner was waiting for them at the den’s opening. The twins
had come early. 


    
“We’ll eat outside tonight,” Thaydra murmured. Nyra noted the Green Spot, the
luminescent point upon the sea, glowing softly in the coming evening. Above, a
v-formation of white herons graced the sky, combing the air on ethereal wings. Fall’s
bite was near, bordered by migrating creatures seeking the peace of the inland.
The coming months promised thickened clouds, heavy with seasonal rains and
thunder. In a month, maybe less, the Northern Coast would be stormed by
nature’s fury, screaming off the skies more than Thaydra on Tesset. 


    
Nyra watched her mother carefully, exchanging an occasional look with her
brother. What should we say? Opalheart had said so much. Thaydra had
said nothing. So tempting it was to leap into questioning. Was it worth the
risk? If Thaydra didn’t want to discuss, wheedling would prove fruitless, or
worse, put them in her servitude forever. 


    
And what was there to gain? Nyra thought. A sad description of Fuhorn
getting berated? The poor Alpha had been accused of mutiny, accused of forcing
the Agrings to not breed. It was both depressing and outrageous. But then
again, why had Thaydra kept it from them? Was she too angered by Darkmoon to
say anything? Did she not trust her children with a grownup topic? Eleven years
old was not enough for flying, but neither Nyra nor Blaze were too childish to
understand. It was not fair. She could find no good reasons for her mother’s
silence. 


    
Thaydra slipped into the den. Nyra followed, legs wobbling with uproar.


    
Now.    


    
“Why didn’t you tell us?” Nyra cried.


    
Thaydra spun around. “I beg your pardon?” she said, honestly confused. 


    
It made Nyra angrier. 


    
“Why didn’t you say anything about any of this?”


    
“Keep it down, Nyra!” spat Blaze, running in behind her. 


    
“What is she talking about,” asked Thaydra. She addressed Blaze, though her
eyes bore into her daughter. He began throwing dirt over the den entrance. 


    
“S-she’s upset,” he stammered. 


    
Thaydra edged closer. “Why?”


    
Blaze stopped tossing. The burrow was only half covered. Though trying to keep
the peace, Nyra could see his watery bead of his patience evaporating away,
replaced by the fires of curiosity. 


    
“Opalheart told us about Fuhorn and Darkmoon,” he said.


    
A shifty sniffle came from Thaydra. If Nyra didn’t know better, she would have
thought Mum was dumb to the entire thing. 


    
“And what did he say?” Thaydra asked calmly.


    
“Everything!” said Nyra.


    
Blaze hushed his sister. “No, no,” he said. “Just how Fuhorn justified the
breeding issue.”


    
Thaydra wandered to the bedding. Scooping fresh grass in her paws, she sniffed
each blade. She did not look at her children. 


    
“Opalheart says Darkmoon didn’t believe Fuhorn’s excuses,” shouted Nyra. “He
thinks it runs deeper than it looks.” 


    
Thaydra paused. The blades dropped to her feet.


    
“Opalheart is naïve,” muttered Thaydra. 


    
“But he—”


    
“He doesn’t know what he’s talking about.” Thaydra began to pace.


    
Blaze trembled. Nyra watched her mother make a groove across the den, her claws
digging fiercely in the soil. They waited. By the time Thaydra stopped, the
light at the entrance was no longer evening-pink. She wandered over, and with
two swoops of her paws, covered of the rest of the entrance, but for a small
crease at the top where white moonlight could listen in. Mother turned into a
black outline. 


    
“You weren’t supposed to hear this yet,” she said mildly. Her anger was
vanished, replaced by defeat.    


    
“Too late,” said Nyra, no longer afraid of getting punished. 


    
Thaydra swallowed. Eerie air sucked heavily into her lungs, in and out. One,
two, three, four... four breaths. Nyra’s eyes adjusted to the darkness in increments,
matching Mother’s inhales. 


    
“Well, then.” Sad moonlight glowed over her scarlet form, white fangs flashing
like fresh tears. Then, lifting a single pawful of dirt, she blotted the last
bit of light away.


    
A Gathering, a private one the dragglings had not before experienced. One
where they made up the entire audience. The very idea made Nyra brim darkly. 


    
“Yes, my darlings, Opalheart is right.” Her voice moved closer and settled
somewhere in the center of the den. “We were working on a third attempt. The
best one, flawless.”


    
Nyra’s back legs teetered. She thudded on her rump. Rebellion was the stuff of
history, a fixture of the intangible past. The idea clashed with the present,
where she piled stone towers and played tag with her cousins. Though the world
around her was fraught with sadness, the Northern Coast was a place of peace. Peace,
but for the problems that even she admitted were petty. Petty in the grand
scheme of things. Nyra’s life was on a forkless path, where she hadn’t the motivation
or direction to pave anything new.


    
Blaze shifted at Nyra’s side. He cleared his throat.


    
“Mum, I’m sorry, but... but it didn’t sound flawless at all,” he said
sheepishly. “I mean, we don’t know what the attempt entailed, not completely…
but flawless?”


    
“Everything great has long-shots, my darlings. Escaping has never been simple.”



    
“Or successful,” added Blaze.


    
Thaydra ignored him. “We were going to get away in two year’s time.”


    
Nyra tried swallowing a lump in her throat, but it held fast.


   
 “Two years from now, we were all to take off at the same time. Unexpectedly,
after sunset turned the Coast dark. Agrings everywhere, confusing the Sperks. With
so many able Agrings, some would be certain to get away. These lucky
ones would then fly north to our allies. The Zealers. They’d help us reclaim
the Coast, and finally, finally, fortune would be on our side.”


    
Nyra knew Thaydra’s diction well. She was a good speaker, and even candidly
could assume a storyteller’s delivery. Now her language emulated that of a much
older dragon, one worn and tired. Yet through it all, pride swelled her words,
rejuvenating her tale to an unusual caliber.


    
“But time came with consequences,” said Thaydra importantly. “Time afforded
Darkmoon observation, to spot us and confront us. A lack of screaming newborns
was obvious, and yet years and years went by without him saying a word. So we
continued to wait, not jumping, not budging, just staying true to everyday
business. But two years too soon, a guard heard the musings of a couple of
curious dragglings, took it for an uprising and reported to Darkmoon. And it
was then that Darkmoon gave Fuhorn an ultimatum.”


    
Nyra heard Blaze crumple to the ground. So it was us. We were overheard.


    
“I struggled to tell you. To save you from the guilt. And fear. I couldn’t
bring myself to scare you. Do you understand?” Thaydra wrung her claws, claws
that Nyra was at last beginning to see, along with other details in the
darkness.


    
“I guess,” said Blaze, reaching towards her. Thaydra stepped back. “But I don’t
understand everything. There’s more.” Blaze squinted, thinking hard. “You were
arguing with Tesset today and—”


    
“Best not bring that up,” Thaydra interjected. “I was mad. I was frustrated. And
to top it off, Tesset is horrible.” She spoke like that was to be the last word
on the matter. Just as Bristone had done when explaining the hunting call.


    
But Blaze chose not to obey. “Tesset said something I didn’t get. She… it was
like ‘Are you still going to be mad at me later?’ Did she mean the
escape two years from now?”  He paused, muttering to himself and shaking his
head. “No, no, that can’t be it. Fuhorn and Darkmoon talked days ago. You
all have known for days that the two-year plan was cancelled.”


    
Thaydra quivered. Sour bile rose in Nyra’s throat.


    
“Do remember what else she said, my Blaze? When she was standing up on the
hill?”


    
“She said ‘Thirty sunsets will pass sooner than you think,’” Nyra
whispered.


    
“My darlings,” Thaydra uttered, “we are getting out in fifteen days.”


    
Dunked in the ice water of her mental recesses, Nyra sucked for logic’s air. Blaze
whimpered.


    
“Breathe, it’s all right,” advised Thaydra, glancing up at the congested
entrance. Nyra leaned on Blaze, his vibrating flanks soothing her wracked
chest.


    
“We’ve waited far, far too long to not try,” said Thaydra. “We’ve planned since
the days of your hatching. As far as time goes, this has been our most
expensive preparation. And we will not relinquish it for a bunch of foolish
Sperks.”


    
“Foolish?” Blaze complained. “No, no, Mum, it’s madness! Darkmoon knows
what we’re doing, and on top of it, the whole herd can’t even fly.”


 
   “That’s true, I’m afraid. But we are taking the risk. The young will stay
behind with a few adults. We’ll fair well. In spite of the fools.”


  
  “How can you call them fools?” Blaze cried.


    
“Because they are. They know a lot, but not everything.”


    
“Opalheart said Darkmoon expected us to do something rash. This is infatha... unfath...”


    
“Unfathomably,” offered Thaydra.


    
“–unfathomably rash! Can’t we wait?”


    
“No,” said Thaydra.


    
“No?”


    
“No.”


    
“Why?”


    
“Darkmoon may know why we’ve stopped bearing offspring—so that we’d all have a
chance to get away in two years without the physical and emotional setback of
helpless dragglings. But as to our methods? Darkmoon’s headfirst in mud.”


    
“But he knew our methods,” argued Blaze. “We’ll have large numbers flying off
and hope some get out. You just said—”


    
“Yes. Darkmoon figured out the diversion. That’s not the unexpected part. There’s
another piece. I’ve been working on it since your fathers passed.”


    
“What is it?”  


  
  Thaydra squirmed. Nyra could see her mother had something horrible and
wonderful inside her, a secret one could never tell no matter how hard they
wished. Now, Thaydra had no time to think it over.


    
“Fire,” said Thaydra.


    
There were things you just did not do. Laws learned at infancy were imprinted,
like a mind block that made misbehaving impossible. You simply wouldn’t, couldn’t
because the rules pronounced it unattainable.


    
Fire was one such restriction. In secrecy Nyra faked it, while dreaming up
fantastic make-believe. She would feel the spark-bones rubbing deep in her
neck, revving into heat and snaps of embers. Behind her eyelids, blurry trees
would race beneath as she flapped faster and faster into the blossoming flames
shelling from her throat.


    
Nyra recalled an incident last month. Emdu and Jesoam, her cousins, had
insisted that no Agring could breathe fire, at least no one in the herd. “It’s
like singing,” Jesoam had said, who would make song analogous to any situation.
“You can’t do it unless you practice. And you have to start at a young age and
build your muscles.” Nyra retaliated, not wanting her cousin to break out into
a tune. And so Nyra had narrowed her throat and exhaled sharp, raspy air. Increasingly
hot breaths baked her tongue, and a strange crackle raced above her lower jaw. Hotter,
hotter. Then a voice had thundered over the hills. A guard galloped to
their sides, shrieking in a tone that made Nyra’s spark bones chill to ice. They
had never thawed. 


    
“That’s not possible,” said Blaze in the quiet.


    
“Possible, and real,” said Thaydra.


    
“You can’t do it.” Blaze spoke confidently. It was not unlike Mother to believe
in the radical. If she was batty enough to think they could escape, then pretty
flames could just as easily dance in her fantasies. 


    
“I can do it. I can do it well, and Roendon-willing, as beautifully as our
elders once did.” 


    
“You couldn’t without practicing. And you can’t have practiced. The Sperks
would have seen you. It’s like singing—you have to rehearse!”


    
Nyra wished he’d chosen a cleverer analogy. 


    
“This is not song, Blazing Fire,” said Thaydra. “And learning is without
limits, just as long as you find the right way to practice. You may sing your
heart out far beneath the ground, and the soil would swallow your voice away. And
you may breathe flames until your lungs collapse, if you’ve the water to quench
them in time.”


    
“I don’t get it,” said Blaze.


    
Thaydra flexed her half wing-span across the den. “After my recapture in the
second attempt, Darkmoon wanted to take my life. Slowly, torturously, and
before the others in the Nammock herd. I was to be a warning. After watching me
suffer, no Agring would ever try to leave again. Though distraught with madness
over his mate’s death, Darkmoon soon regained composure. To kill me would
punish the herd, but not the perpetrator. It was I who needed to suffer most,
and more than just the brief transition of life to death. Instead he became
adamant on keeping me alive, just as the other Sperks had insisted—they said I
was too valuable to lose. 


    
“So only a few days after that harrowing night, he enacted a loophole, one that
fit the Sperks’ demands but met his need for vengeance. He would not kill me. Instead,
he called the Agrings to the cliff edge, dragged me there, and tore my wing
away and threw it to the sea.”


    
The dragglings knew this. Everyone did. But the edge in Thaydra’s voice made it
frighteningly new. And it was far from finished. 


    
“My livelihood was gone. I was useless, which unsettled a fair number of Sperks.
Except Darkmoon. I was maimed, mate-less, suffering. I felt like an infant all
over again. That’s what he wanted, usefulness be damned.”


    
Nyra grabbed her own left wing. Blaze did the same.


    
“For some while I wandered the hills, stoic, lost. You’d not yet hatched, and
so there was nothing for me but to move aimlessly through the days. Sometimes I’d
jump off the Dam and crash into the Reservoir, screaming beneath the surface
until water flooded my nostrils. It burned, but I did not stop. Looking back I
might have drowned more than once. 


    
“For the first few days I was conscious of nothing, just my submerged screaming
blocking out the world. Then you were hatched. I began to settle, still grief
ridden, but I was no longer useless. I could not be a crusader, but I could be
a mother. I had to be responsible, calm. My Reservoir-jumping continued, though
I was more meditative. I hovered beneath the surface watching the river fish. And
as I became calmer, I was less blinded, more conscious of myself. 


    
“Though I no longer screamed, my throat trembled. My anger had ebbed off, but
its ghost continued to haunt my gullet. The base of my neck was hot, I realized.
When I was most contemplative, subtle drums fluttered with each swallow. So one
day I resolved to push them out. Under water I coughed and spat. Hot bubbles
escaped, swirling and shimmering. It reminded me of something I’d never done
before. And then it occurred to me: though the bubbles were violent beneath the
surface, they broke subtly into the air above, quietly, leaving no trace of
their watery secret.”


    
Nyra was very aware of the heat in her exhales.


    
“I realized that I, too, was a secret. I was flightless, quiet to the skies like
those bubbles in Fitzer’s Reservoir. No one suspected me, no one watched me. To
everyone I was useless. But for the first time, I had proven my potential to
the most important dragon of all: me. If I could rage all I wanted beneath a
barrier, what was to stop me? I started practicing, coughing harder and hotter.
Then after months of trying, my throat burned, and I knew I’d done it. The
flames did not escape my mouth, but only a tail’s-reach from the air above, I
was making fire.”


    
Blaze moaned, like he was nauseous.


    
“Fresh-water fishing became my new hobby,” said Thaydra. “I could be at the Reservoir
whenever I wasn’t tending you two. Of course the Sperk’s approved; anything to
bring in more meals. And over the years I became very good, trying new ideas, like
eating dry stems to feed the heat.”


    
Nyra remembered that first day when they saw Thaydra on the Dam, gulping vanilla
flower stems.


 
   “I could spear prey with the same dexterity as my air-born friends. But I
knew my true objective. Hunting deep water catches allowed me to practice. Though
the flames were always extinguished the moment they hit the water, I could feel
the heat growing in my widening throat.


    
“I did not wait long before telling my closest family. I wasn’t expecting any
outcome. I was blinded by invigoration, my own achievement. I was a child
wanting to share the good work I’d done. But my friends were wiser and saw
potential. The third scheme was born, whereby we would use a fire distraction,
and before anyone else could try to procreate, Fuhorn quietly declared a ban on
offspring bearing.”


    
“Good-Light,” whispered Blaze.


    
“It was horribly received. The ban, that is,” Thaydra said derisively. Nyra
knew she was thinking of Tesset, whether it was fair or not. 


    
“But everyone agreed,” she continued. “It was a secret known only to adults. There
was no need for anyone young to know, to plant worry in our dragglings at a
tender age. When everyone matured, we’d use our age and my firepower to light
freedom’s way.”


    
“And now Darkmoon knows about the age, but not the firepower,” stated Blaze.


    
“That is correct. Fuhorn had been playing the idea of age in her head for years
without telling anyone, but knew herd maturity would not be enough. My talent solidified
her plan.”


    
Nyra was at a loss. Yet she had a thought. It required many words, but she
condensed them onto a single nugget of truth. 


    
“Sperks breathe fire too, Mummy,” she said. They hardly ever did. In fact, Nyra
had only seen fire once in her whole life. When she was two, increasingly
braving the outdoors, three Sperk adolescents circled above, daring each other
higher and higher towards a midday sun. One faltered, flapping desperately at
the thinning air. Then suddenly, he dropped from the sky and began screaming. On
the plummet he grew louder. Smacking the ground lengths away from Nyra, he shot
a furious current of scarlet fire to the sky, bigger than anything she’d ever
imagined. Little Nyra recoiled from the shouts, but stayed in place, watching
the last tendrils of flames disappear in slowed motion.


    
“Yes, Nyra, they do breathe fire,” said Thaydra. Nyra clipped more of her
thoughts down to size until they formed another nugget.


    
“Our fire’s nothing compared to theirs,” said Nyra. This was just a guess, but
it had to be true. “How are you going to fend the Sperks off all by yourself? How
is everyone going to fly away with just you breathing in their faces?”


    
A smile stretched across Thaydra’s electric features. “Because I’m not going to
fend them off. I’m going to distract them, remember?”


    
“How?”


    
“With a few fish drippings, a meal of dry stems, and the lack of rain.”


    
Blaze shook his head.


    
“My darlings, in thirty sunset’s time, I’m going to set the entire Northern
Coast on fire.”











Chapter 6: The Third Chance


 


 


Nyra
could barely imagine her new life, let alone live it. On the outside, it
appeared simple. After her ten-day servitude, she woke to no obligations other
than where to meet her cousins for regular frivolity. She could play tag, climb
trees up by the Reservoir, and acquire fresh stacking stones. Except for the
punishment’s shadow waking her earlier than usual, Nyra’s disobedience and its
con-sequences had phased out.


    
But it wasn’t simple. She played a normal draggling, and she did it well.
All the while a restless heart writhed in her chest. When her cousins weren’t
looking, Nyra would find the Fishers in the sky. To the untrained eye, they
landed in the same spot after each catch, then meandered to the Coast fish pile.
But Nyra knew better. Subtly, the flyers deviated from their original paths,
landing in a new place each time and walking the rest of the way to the pile. No
one commented on how each dragon held their fish, fangs piercing the delicate
abdomens of those rainbowed bellies. No one noticed the pale yellow wetness
dripping from their teeth. No one but Nyra and Blaze, in their social
circle, anyway. Their cousins, whom they saw most, were still naïve to the
impending escape. Nyra and Blaze were sworn to secrecy by Thaydra, who promised
more servitude if they did not obey (a sketchy threat, as no Agring knew what
things would be like in the near future). Nevertheless, they complied. 


    
Ten evenings before the escape, the twins found Nyra, Blaze, and two cousins in
a game of tag behind the Agring Warren. They had an important message.


    
“Fuhorn is calling another Gathering tonight,” Fidee whispered, dropping a
plump sea bass at the dragglings’ feet. She looked back and forth warily. “Not
sure if your parents told you yet. Be ready.” 


    
Aisel was quiet at his sister’s side, fidgety. Was he aware of the Gathering’s
content? As flyers, he and Fidee had a right to know like the rest of the
grownups. Still, Nyra thought they might be sheltered, protected from fear and
panic until the last possible moment. They were young after all, even with
matured wings.


    
The twins hurried away before Nyra could speculate further. Though Nyra had not
expected another Gathering, she knew with certainty what it was about.


    
“Another Gathering?” Cousin Jesoam panted, halfheartedly reaching for Cousin
Emdu. She had been the tagger. “Why? Why me?”


    
“What do you mean ‘why you?’” Emdu tested, skipping away from her
groping claws.


    
“I was going to practice my singing tonight,” she complained. “I have to
be consistent. I can’t take nights off like this.”


    
“And what were you practicing before the last Gathering?” A grin crinkled
across Emdu’s face. “Cranking that fish eye up your nose?”


    
“Shut up!” Jesoam shouted, sparing a mortified glance at Nyra and Blaze. 


    
“It doesn’t matter,” said Blaze, solemnly.   


    
Nyra purposefully stepped on his foot. Though Nyra had few qualms about keeping
Mother’s and the other grownups’ secret, it gnawed at Blaze like a diseased rat.
The future’s tension was too great, and just as Blaze felt an obligation to
care for Nyra at her worst, he needed to inform his cousins. As Mother put it,
knowledge was the best weapon, and it cut Blaze deeply to wield such power and
not share it with his loved ones. But the plan was not his secret to tell, Nyra
had reminded him, for the first time being the sensible constituent of their
duo.


    
Blaze shook his head, trying to smile. His limp mouth poorly masked his
feelings. “Nostril stuffing is very dignified,” he said to Jesoam. “I’m sure
the Zealer princesses do it as a practice.”


    
A quiver ran into Nyra’s toes. The great ice dragons were gleaming in Blaze’s
mind as much as hers. The Zealers across the everlasting sea, the objects of
the Fishers’ skewed paths, the escape, and unforeseen dangers too close for
comfort. 


    
It was really going to happen.


    
“What do you think the Gathering’s going to be about?” Emdu mused. Jesoam
seethed at his side.


    
“Dunno,” said Blaze, concentrating on the ground.   


    
“It’s got to be important in grownup terms. But nothing bad has happened. It’s
not like anyone’s died,” Emdu yawned. 


    
“Grownup terms?” Blaze said. Frustration panged his voice. “You think we aren’t
good enough for important things?”


    
“No,” said Emdu distractedly. He began rolling in the grass, flicking beetles
with each turn. “I just mean that it probably doesn’t concern us. We’re just
the eleven-year-olds so–”


   
 “So you think we’re below everything,” interrupted Blaze, swishing his tail
angrily. “Tell me then, Emdu, when do we become important enough for grownup
matters?”     


    
Though cordial to Mother, Blaze had not quite forgiven her for keeping the
escape a secret for so long. It was a feeling he rarely felt towards Thaydra,
and never for long. Now he took it out on his cousins.


    
“Hmm,” said Emdu, oblivious. He was impervious to most emotions, even the angry
ones. If Agrings were tail spikes, he’d be the dullest, according to Mother. 


    
A speckled insect crawled up Emdu forelimbs. He rolled it between his claws. Another
yawn tugged his jaw downward.


    
“You become important when you…” he began. 


    
Jesoam leaned in to inspect the beetle. Emdu turned coy. Flinging the beetle
away, he sprung up and rounded on his sister. 


    
“You become important when you stuff your first fish eye up your nose!”


    
“AHHH!” Jesoam screamed and raked a claw through the air, narrowly missing her
brother’s flabbergasted face. “Will. You. STOP!” Each word rose up and
up above the last, ending in an incoherent shriek. 


    
“Now that’s what I call a singing voice!” said Emdu, running away to Aunt
Dewep’s burrow. Jesoam tore after him. Their taunts and shouts could be heard
until they disappeared beneath the ground. Blaze and Nyra were left alone. The
sea bass stared vacantly at them.


    
Well, at least they’ll know what’s going on by the end of the night, Nyra
thought, watching her skin turn violet beneath cloud shadows. The first
sun was set. The beetles chirruped to the familiar tune of autumn winds, the
last song before the rain and cold.


    
“Can you picture ten days from now?” Blaze whispered. “What it’s going to be
like? Half the herd gone, I suppose. Just us and a few others left. How long do
you think it will take the escapees to reach the Zealers? Then come home
again?”


    
“Your guess is probably better than mine.” 


    
“The ocean’s really, really big,” Blaze continued. “Garrionom is far away, and
the Zealers only live at one small part of the coastline. Finding them won’t be
easy, if the Agrings even get there.”


    
A twinge ruptured in Nyra’s throat. “If they get there?” 


    
“Yes. Supposedly, there are islands making a path across the sea. But what if
there aren’t? What if it’s just a legend? Also eating’s a big problem. The open
ocean may not have lots of fish. Water too. I don’t understand how they’ll get
enough water.”


    
“Agrings don’t need lots of water, you know that,” Nyra explained. “We only
drink more than we need because we happen to live next to a river. It’s a habit.”



    
Blaze knew this as well as anyone. But he needed to accept it. If he did,
everything would be alright. So long as Blaze believed, the plan would work.


    
He shrugged. “But it’s guess work. We can say that there are islands, but no
one’s seen them. We can say that we don’t need water, but no one has tried. Everything’s
a cluster of theories that we just hope are going to work.”


    
Nyra’s temper rose, pulsing against a shameful sting in her nose. “But the
rainy season’s coming. Even if they did need water, they’d get it from the
sky.”


    
“Fine, then,” he said. “Say we have the islands, the food, the water. These
things don’t make the ocean any shorter. Those who get away will have to cheat
de—” he hesitated, “cheat a lot of bad.”


   
“But if we wait, we’ll be forced to breed.”


   
“But maybe that’s better than the risk.”


   
“Easy for you to say. You won’t be forced. Or me. We’re too young.”


   
“Either way, it’s bad,” he said.


    
Beloved faces shuddered behind Nyra’s eyelids. Rovavik, Dewep, Flame Thistle,
and other relatives flew over an expanse of blue, jadedly beating their wings
against angry wind. In the distance was a mound of serrated ice, crumbling to
iridescent dust as the Agrings edged closure. Slowly, they dipped deeper and
deeper towards the sea, the water morphing into a pack of beasts scraping the
sky. 


    
“They have to make it,” Nyra said through clenched teeth. “It was Fuhorn’s
decision. It must be good.”


    
Blaze muttered something she could not hear at first. Then the words unblurred:
Look at her record. 


    
She didn’t have an argument ready.


    
“Is that fish I hear?” said Thaydra from inside the burrow. It was her day off,
and she’d napped the afternoon away. The sprightliness in her voice had long
vanished, gone since the Fuhorn and Darkmoon incident, which seemed eons in the
past.


    
“Yes,” said Nyra, kneeling to scoop up their dinner. A long red line ran down
the belly. Entrails burst from the gut, bulging unnaturally. All fish she’d
seen in the last five nights bore this scar. 


 


 


The Gathering had a quality like no other. No one was bored. The
spirit of belief vibrated on the edgy rather than enriching. In lieu of
uplifting stories were strategies, dehydrating the warren of any fluid
day-dreaming. Nyra’s bone-dry attitude was seasoned by a new flavor; horror. 


     “Do not be frightened,” soothed Fuhorn. The Alpha was
compassionate, but her posture commanded no nonsense. This was a mission, and
the suns would not move any slower for the sake of apprehension. 


     It turned out that Thaydra’s secret was well known prior to
the Gathering. Almost everyone bearing usable wings was aware. A disappointing number of bewildered faces
rippled through the teal glow. Apparently Nyra had known little ahead of
everyone else, which only reminded her of how very young she was.


    
She ogled over the many able-bodies. They were prepared, and strong. Save for a
few lethargic grandparents, the Nammocks were a powerful force. Almost a score
intended to leave, and with Thaydra’s distraction, they would surely make it. 


    
The meeting was shorter than the original Gathering. The days had been taxing,
and the days to come promised to intensify. Everyone needed to rest. 


    
The families headed back to their own dens. Chatter was forgotten, even for
Blaze. Apparently, everything had been covered, and he had no observations left.



    
Then there was nothing left but the waiting.


 


 


The
night before the escape found the dragglings wide awake. Thaydra did not insist
otherwise. Resting beneath the den’s entrance, they squinted in diminutive
moonlight. 


    
The skies were fully overcast for the first time in weeks. Blaze loved cloud
cover and he never forgot to share it. Clouds were cozy. When he was little
more than an infant, Blaze would rest outside, beamy eyes open to the sky. When
asked what he was doing, he always replied, “Looking at their wings,” and nothing
more. Nyra did not know what this meant for years, nor why Thaydra looked so
heartbroken by his words. Nyra would follow his gaze, spotting dark furls
between puffs of gray. Until she was about five years old, Nyra was unable to
grasp the concept of ‘adoption.’ But Blaze, like almost everything in his life,
soared leagues and leagues ahead, and found solace in the above.


    
They stacked their river stones inside. Usually Mum did not allow it, hating
the clutter. But the rules relaxed themselves these days. 


    
Thaydra slept quietly in the back. Blaze and Nyra whispered to each other. 


     “Five stones,” said Blaze. “And one more.”


    
“You won’t make it,” warned Nyra.


    
“Yes, I will. I have a good one, it’s really flat.”


    
The clinks of stones were soothing. Only Nyra’s mind buzzed noisily, toiling
with a thousand questions. Who would be left after tomorrow night? No one knew
who would succeed and who would be captured. Suppose both Aunt Dewep and Uncle
Thistle got away? Emdu and Jesoam would be living with Thaydra until their
parents returned (one of many arrangements made by the Agrings). 


     And who would do all the fishing once they left? Work would
be much, much harder with fewer fliers. Perhaps she and her brother could offer
their services. They were awful, but she and Blaze could be decent with
practice. Yes, very decent, she thought. Great, in fact. 


     A funny warmth spread in Nyra’s belly. Suppose she and Blaze
became the most vital Fishers in the colony? The Agrings would be grateful for
having their workload alleviated. She could teach her cousins. And then there
was Opalheart, who was always enthusiastic about everything. He’d become good, he’d already learned a
little. And he’d teach his colony. The Sperks would become self-sufficient,
appreciating the Agrings’ efforts more and more. The enslavers would come to
understand the poor Agrings. The two would at last see eye to eye, with only
Darkmoon soured in the lonely corner of his own malice. By the time Aunt Dewep,
Uncle Thistle, and the other escapees returned with Zealers, Darkmoon would be
overthrown.


    
“Oh, Good Light, that would never, ever happen,” said Blaze, jerking
Nyra out of the fantasy.


    
“Huh?” she said, confused.


    
“You. Thinking out loud again.”


    
“Oh.”


    
Bored with stacking, they drew on the den’s floor. Nyra had no clever ideas and
illustrated circles inside circles, all of which were crooked. Things were
quiet for awhile, save for the gentle scratching.


    
“Nyra? Blaze?” Thaydra’s voice was almost inaudible from her resting spot. She
did not sound groggy with sleep.


    
“Yes?” they said together. Neither looked up.


    
Mother paused, long and without breath. Nyra and Blaze stopped drawing. Finally,
Thaydra exhaled. 


    
“Have you thought of leaving?”


    
Blaze sat up. “What?” he asked.


    
“Escaping,” said Thaydra. “Have you two given any thought to going with the
others?”


    
A stoic look crossed Blaze, and his mouth parted slightly. Thaydra was a dark
outline, shadowed farthest from the moonbeam at the den’s congested entrance. Only
Mother’s eyes caught a trickle of light. They gleamed with wetness. Thaydra had
not been sleeping at all.


     “What’s the matter, Mum?” Nyra said, the foreign taste of
concern on her tongue.


     “You could do it, you know,” Thaydra said sadly. “You could
make it.”


     “We can’t fly, Mum,” said Blaze. He drew towards his mother
carefully, like he was coaxing someone from the cliff edge.


     “But you can,” she said, rising to all fours. “It’s just a
matter of instinct. You could do it. If Nyra had been given the chance last
month, she could have flown out to sea. It’s these rules that stop us!” She
thrashed her tail. “Darkmoon says we need training, but it’s a lie. In the old
days, Agrings were flying at
age ten. And your instincts haven’t forgotten it. Flying is easy. Ask
any adult. We wanted to spring into the sky as younglings, only we had to
undergo long lectures first, tricks in theory and not practice. Lessons do
nothing but waste our time and muscle. The Sperks’ time too, considering how
badly they want us out there fishing.” 


    
Her voice dripped vindictively. “But Sperks enforce training to make it seem
complex. It’s more complicated of course. It’s a blessing, really, that you are
given time. But you don’t need it…” she trailed off. 


     “Mum, please stop,” Blaze said, close to tears. 


    
“You’d be fine. You could go with the rest of them. You don’t need me. The
others would take care of you and lead the way.” Thaydra jumped emphatically,
standing on her claw tips as though struck by lightning. 


    
“You must do it,” she said firmly. Unblinking, she fixed the dragglings with a ferocity
she usually saved for Tesset.    


    
“Why are you saying this now? What’s going on?” Blaze shouted. Nyra winced,
glancing at the den entrance.


    
“I don’t know!” Thaydra wailed, slumping like a dying flower. She swung away to
the back wall, shivering.


    
“Too loud!” Nyra warned. Blaze looked horrified. They stared across the wide
void that separated them from their mother, unsure if whether or not to cross. Thaydra
embodied a dark beast, like the mindless villains of night tales, driven by insanity.
But this was not a tale. Nor was Thaydra like the regular characters Nyra had
long learned. Mother was above it all, above fear.


    
Could Mother have fear? No, thought Nyra. Anger here and there, but
not fear.


    
“You should go tomorrow,” Thaydra whispered, speaking towards the wall.


    
“We can’t go,” Blaze broke.


    
Thaydra shook her head.


    
“We can’t,” Nyra heard herself say. Her throat was thick, and she struggled to
keep her voice steady.


    
Blaze crossed the void. He came up to Thaydra and nuzzled beneath her lonely
right wing, peeking out beneath the black leather and ivory clawed thumb.


    
“Sun Fire would have wanted us together,” he said. “And Blazing Fire would have
wanted me protected. Mum and Dada wanted me with you, Mum. You and Nyra. So
that’s where I’ll stay.”


    
Thaydra crumpled into sobs, and collapsed at her step-son’s side, wrapping her
wing tightly around him. Blaze gripped her tightly in his claws, shaking.


    
“Come, Little Shadow,” Thaydra croaked, forehead pressed against Blaze’s.


    
Nyra loped forward, her nose stinging more than ever. She nudged beneath
Thaydra’s leathery membranes, squeezing between the bony tips and her brother’s
smaller, nearly mature wings. 


    
Safe. Together. Never so strongly had Nyra wanted this closeness to last
for all time.


 


 


That
fateful evening arrived.


    
“When, Mum?” said Blaze.


 
   Gloomy clouds congested the skies again. They’d
not left since the previous night. Blankets of darker and darker gray pressed
over the Northern Coast, blocking out the moons. Roendon was turning his great
blackish back to them, unable to see the happenings below.


    
Even the deities don’t want to see, Nyra thought. 


    
“Shhhh,” Thaydra hushed softly. She did not stir as she stared out of the den,
her back turned in the same way Nyra imaged Roendon to the Northern Coast. Mum
was in ‘mission mode,’ or so the draggling would have said any other day. Tonight
was far too severe for silly names.


     For about an hour Thaydra waited like this. What she watched
for was unclear, for Thaydra would hush all questions. Maybe there was a signal.
Maybe Mum was straining to see through the clouds, to spot the exact position
of the moons. 


     Finally she spoke.


    
“It’s time.” 


    
Nyra became rigid. Blaze gave a short gasp.


    
Thaydra turned her head slightly, out of Nyra’s sight. Hungrily, the draggling
craved to see more of Mother, to see some concise hint to her guardian’s inner
tinkering. She wanted Mother to look at her as much as she wanted to see
tonight’s fire. 


    
But which one more?


    
“Mum?” Nyra quaked.


    
“Remember,” interrupted Thaydra. “You will hear things. But you will not come
outside.” This was not like arriving late to the Dam, or failing to come home
in time for meals. Just as rocks were hard and skies were blue, Blaze and Nyra
were to mind.


    
“Understood?”


    
“Yes,” they said together.    


    
Thaydra shut her eyes.


    
“All my love to you,” she said, words whispered through a cavernous exhale.    


    
Changes were coming so fast. Too fast. How long ago had she and Blaze been
catching fish at the Dam? When had Darkmoon caught them at the cliff edge? Was
it not yesterday when she toddled the grasses, their blades tickling a snout
which had not yet grown long?


    
Gripping the ground, Nyra’s paws smarted. Stop, she thought. Stop
time, in the same way she stood still now. This night was like a tale with
a gap, a flagrant plot-hole the storyteller refused to correct, while the
listener pieced together the broken fragments. There was a piece missing now,
from life; the piece where Nyra experienced the last moment of normalcy and
drank the familiar scents of routine. 


    
But her earnest paws, so believing, so steadfast, were merely the flats which
held her still. And just as Thaydra lifted from her frozen stance, she, the
bravest dragon in the herd, whisked up and out into the blanketed night.


    
The dragglings bounded to the entrance in a single hop, filling the vacant
space. Still warm. Nyra could taste the remnants of Mother’s breath. 


    
Thaydra went out of sight, her footfalls padding mutedly over the dragglings’
heads. Then they ceased. Safe underground, the dragglings waited for sound,
silence suffocating their fragile patience.


    
A cough muffled through, and a scratchy groan cycled in the darkness. 


    
“Stay!” came a Sperk’s voice from afar. Female, and Nyra had a good guess of
whom. Nyra cocked her ears, trying to detect the large thuds growing louder. Brushstrokes
in her imagination painted a great blue beast lumbering forward, her mother’s
head held high, sniffing back invented drainage.


    
“Casstooth,” Thaydra rasped. A sigh escaped her, like one relieved.


    
“Intentions?” came the Sperk’s testy reply. “The curfew began hours ago. Or has
the overcast clouded your judgment?”


    
Thaydra laughed hoarsely. “Oh, my darling, you sound like Darkmoon. Is there
anything I can do to help?”


    
“Mind yourself, Agring,” barked Casstooth. Nyra pictured the Sperk shoving her
nose against Thaydra’s.


    
“Steady down there, youngling,” Thaydra sang. She coughed again. “You’ll catch
a cold.”


    
“Cold?” said Casstooth, disbelieving.


    
Thaydra cleared her throat. “Yes. That’s why I’m up. Requesting permission to
visit ol’ Fitzer?”


    
“I think not,” said Casstooth.


    
“Oh?”


    
“Swallow it up, Thaydra. You can wallow in your own sick, see if I care.”


    
“Ah ha!” said Thaydra, a smile in her voice. “That’s the informality I’m
looking for. More your age. It suits you.”


    
Casstooth huffed.


    
“Darkmoon hates unhealthy workers,” Thaydra said, serious now. “I’ve been
waking the children, and I don’t want them coming down with anything. I’m
coughed-out raw. Parched. My throat’s blood red, if you’d care to look.”
Thaydra was no doubt offering her mouth. 


    
“Oh Quay, Thaydra!” Casstooth whined. A vociferous snort made the Sperk
pound the ground, rattling dust upon the dragglings’ ears.


    
“See?” Thaydra wheezed.


    
Behind Nyra were the odds and ends of Mother’s dinner; a fish she did not eat. The
soft abdomen was torn open, yellow ooze pooling out. 


    
Fish oil was indeed gross-looking. 


    
“Oh, just go,” resigned the Sperk. “I’ll be watching until you meet up with
Opalheart. He’s guarding the Reservoir tonight.”


    
“You are most charitable,” said Thaydra. 


    
Casstooth huffed once more.


    
Everything went quiet. Nyra wondered if Casstooth was still above, watching
Thaydra walk off. Nyra listened for foot falls, but none came. Perhaps the
Sperk had already left, and the dragglings were alone.


     But we aren’t alone, Nyra remembered. Not at all.
In fact, she expected the whole herd was awake just like them, poised inside
their burrows. Rovavik and his son Vor were probably flexing their wings. Aunt
Dewep would be fawning over Jesoam and Emdu, promising a hasty return. Not even
sleepy Grandma Tega would be resting this night. 


    
And it was starting just by the Reservoir. Seconds from now, the fields would
be teeming with angry flames. Wings would beat the thickening air, faster and
faster, until the Agrings became distant specks above the horizon’s mysterious
Green Spot.    


    
Nyra was to behold none of it.


    
“But maybe just a peek,” she said out loud. Leaving her brother, she went to
the back. Stepping over the smelly fish, she found the dirt pile aside the
tunnel leading to Fuhorn’s den. 


    
If it could hide an entrance, it could hide her, too.


    
“What are you doing?” said Blaze quickly.


    
The red draggling did not reply. Instead, she thumped upon the pile, collapsing
the neat, pointy triangle into a concave bend. 


    
“Hey stop! I made that!”


    
Nyra sneezed. “How else will I disguise myself?”


    
“Disguise yourself—” his eyes widened, understanding. “Oh, take a break, Nyra!”


    
“You want to see it too,” Nyra said, rolling about. Little grains stuck to her
face. She was now caked in umber, save for a few patches of red skin poking
through.


    
“That’s got to be the worst disguise I’ve ever seen,” said Blaze.


    
“Mum said we are not to leave,” she said, licking a red patch on her
elbow. She ground it in the pile until it came up dark brown. “I’m not going to
go all the way outside. Just gonna poke my head out. Enough to see the
fire, then I’ll come back in.”


    
“Did you like working all week? Will you ever listen to Mum?”


    
“It’s a peek. I’m not going to get caught,” Nyra said.


    
“I’ve heard that before.”


    
Nyra was in too much haste to argue, but made a mental note to do it later. The
great outside was calling.


    
“So,” she said, turning to Blaze. “Aren’t you coming?”


    
He let out a long sigh, nodding.


    
“Aren’t you going to…” she trailed off, pointing to the pile.


    
“I’m not bright red,” Blaze grunted. “I was born to be in disguise.”


     Nyra groaned. 


     They crawled out just enough to see the jut of the cliff. Not
one star cut through the hazy blur above. The sky was far closer than it should
be, still thick with low hanging clouds. It made Nyra feel trapped. 


     Many tail lengths away stood Casstooth, out of hearing range.
The Sperk scratched at the ground, loitering near Tesset’s. Nyra thought of Aisel
and Fidee fretting beneath the surface. Thaydra was completely gone, surely at
the Reservoir by now. 


     Nyra tried to spot shapes moving by the Dam area. But she
couldn’t even see the gentle slopes of the hills. 


     She’d have to wait for the fire.


     “This is pointless,” whispered Blaze. He looked blankly out
towards the Dam. 


     “It’s not pointless,” Nyra hissed. “We’ll see the sparks when
they come. Don’t you want that?”


     “Nyra, how do you even know they’re coming from that
direction?”


    
“Mum said she was going to the Reservoir.”


    
“Yes, but who said she was staying there? I doubt she’d start up right where
Casstooth expects her to be. Mum’s somewhere completely different by now.”


    
“Casstooth isn’t even paying attention,” Nyra said. The guard had moved on to twiddling grass. 


     Blaze moaned. “Doesn’t matter. We shouldn’t be disobeying
like this.” 


     Nyra ignored him, edging out further. 


     “Won’t be much longer now,” she assured. 


     “Longer until what?”


     “Fire!” Was that not obvious?


    
“The fire. Is that all you can think about?” sniffed Blaze. His eyes were
shimmering.


    
Worry intruded on Nyra’s annoyance. She huddled down a little. “What are you
thinking about?”  


    
“Us leaving.”


    
“What?” she said too loudly. Jumping out of her crouch, she reeled angrily upon
her brother. “You want to leave tonight?”


    
“No,” he said. He didn’t react to her rising voice. “I was thinking about Mum wanting
us to leave.”


    
“What about it?” Nyra asked. 


    
“Well,” said Blaze, shuffling, “she so badly wanted us out of here. At first I
thought it was just her getting caught up in the emotion. But now I don’t think
that’s it.”


    
“Then why did she want us to go?” Nyra said, pained and desperate. 


    
Somber phantoms swam through Blaze’s eyes. It wasn’t the face she knew well,
that fretted over (what she deemed as) silly curiosities. Yet it was
unmistakable. It was one she had pictured in stories. During the story of
Dada’s death, it had raked upon Thaydra’s face. In the story of the first
escape attempt, Nyra had pictured it on Fuhorn, watching her eldest son crash
to the seas. 


    
On Blazing Fire’s face was grief. 


    
He took in a breath—


    
“Inside.”


    
The voice was not Blaze’s. It mingled foreignly with his opening mouth. Blaze
was never getting to finish his thoughts these days.


    
Nyra turned around. Though dark, the figure above was perfectly clear.


    
“Hi, Casstooth,” Nyra said stupidly.


    
“Heredity prevails,” fumed the Sperk. Indeed, she liked to copy Darkmoon.


    
Nyra gaped accordingly, Blaze’s sad face still printed on her mind.


    
Casstooth stamped. “Do you have dirt in your ears, too? I said inside!”


    
Nyra shook her head.


    
“Why the insouciance?” Casstooth’s mouth was clenched. Nyra didn’t know what
the guard meant, and assumed Casstooth was inventing words purely for
confusion’s sake.


    
“Mum’s really sick,” Blaze offered. 


     “Uh-huh. We’re worried about her,” Nyra lied, before
realizing it wasn’t a lie at all.    


     Casstooth’s jaw loosened from its horrible hinges.


    
“Oh,” said the Sperk. 


    
“She’s been coughing all night,” Blaze continued. “And she’s not sick like this
very often.”


    
“Never,” added Nyra.


    
The Sperk looked back towards the Dam.


    
“And her throat was so red,” Blaze said quickly, glimpsing around the blue
dragon. Casstooth returned her attention to the dragglings. 


    
“Even redder than her skin. And slimy, too,” he added.


    
Casstooth grimaced. “I saw the mucus.”


    
“It’s getting colder,” said Blaze sadly. “What if she doesn’t get better?” His
face crumpled dramatically. Nyra recognized it as fake.    


    
“She’ll be fine. Probably. Colds rarely kill,” said the Sperk. Reassurance was
clearly not her practice. Not that it was common for any Sperk to comfort an
Agring.


    
“How can we know that?” pressed Blaze as Casstooth began veering away.


    
The Sperk faced him again, blocking the Dam area completely from view. “Your
mother’s not the first dragon to get a cough. I get them every year.”


   
 “Really?” said Blaze hopefully.


    
“Yes,” Casstooth said, indifferently. “At this time of the year, around when
the cold weather sets in. It goes away in a few days.” The Sperk shifted so
that the hill by the Reservoir became visible. Nyra had a sudden urge to rise
on her toes and stood up taller. 


    
Blaze threw Nyra a warning gaze before asking the next question. Nyra leaned
back down. “So she’ll be fine?” he implored Casstooth, keeping her eyes on him.


    
“A sickness may be wretched on the outside, but it’s not very threatening in
the long run. A fever is the best example.”


    
“Is it really?” nodded Blaze stupidly.


    
“Fevers kill disease. Broils the sickness out,” Casstooth yawned. 


    
Casstooth must have been more bored than Nyra wagered, if being a know-it-all
trumped putting insubordinate dragglings in their place. It couldn’t last. Any
second now Casstooth would order them inside.


    
“Broils sickness to death,” Blaze affirmed. 


    
“Yes. The body does most of the healing for you. Still–” her head started
turning towards the Dam. 


    
Blaze didn’t have time to distract her.


    
“—some water here and there… helps…”


    
The Sperk stopped, her head suspended motionless on her pillaring neck. Nyra
edged to the left to catch a glimpse beyond the Sperk’s bulk.


    
“What is that?” said Casstooth. 


    
“I see nothing,” said Blaze urgently. But his craning around the Sperk belied
his claim.


    
Casstooth sniffed. Ears erect, she paced towards where Thaydra had vanished. Slow
steps carried her further away from the dragglings until she was a few den
holes off.


    
A small blue light flickered in the distance. Once. Twice. Thrice…


    
A pause.


    
Then the world blew up in anger as a blaze zoomed from the Reservoir banks.


    
Casstooth was a small blot stamped upon what looked like a great orange
serpent, the spikes of its back swooping up the sky in white-hot pincers. Yellow
tongues forked from its sides, snaking into the south, west, then north, where
the Sperk stood in unspoiled grass.


    
A bellow erupted from Casstooth’s jaws. Blaze and Nyra shrunk to their
shoulders. The call spiraled into rising smoke, where it was swallowed by
stinging orange clouds. It was brighter, far brighter than any daytime there’d
ever been. 


    
A figure sped down the track of fire. Fast, so fast, with a wide billow ripping
out of its side. The long neck swung back. A lurch followed, and magnificent
flames rippled forward. Mother. 


    
The fire itself was alive, lightening across the field like crimson leaves on a
torrent river. It ducked and weaved, racing and splitting out as far as the eye
could see. Flames climbed higher to the sky, scraping the world’s ceiling.


    
“Inside! Inside!” came a voice. It was smothered in crackles. Blaze
pushed at Nyra’s flank. The first tendril of smoke wreathed into her nostrils
as she fell back in the den. 


    
“Hurry, hurry, hurry,” Blaze dithered, tripping over the dirt pile. He tossed
umber clumps everywhere. Nyra froze.


    
“Come on!” screamed Blaze


    
She grabbed soil, kicking towards the entrance, systemically letting the plan
take off. The plan they’d discussed over and over again, too much, and yet she
felt on the brink of forgetting it all.


    
“Faster…” Blaze commanded. He glanced over his shoulder. Nyra imagined sheets
of gray scrawling above their heads, weaving in from the wide den opening. 


    
“Do you think they’ve taken off yet?” breathed Nyra. Aches kindled down her
elbows.


    
“I don’t know,” said Blaze, lost in a swirl of dust. “The fire hasn’t reached
all the fish-oil trails yet. I think there’s still too much bare land, too much
visibility.”


    
“There was too much …” Nyra coughed. “There was too much visibility when we last
looked,” she panted. “The land may be covered now.” And suppose it was? What
would happen if smoke filled the den? Choking her and Blaze alive? Suppose they
had to run out. How would they breathe? How far could they get and where would
they go? Suppose they wouldn’t get far at all. Suppose they did, and left
everyone behind to perish.


    
Mother had not prepared them for this. Not for reality.


    
“We can’t know,” he panted. Only a sliver of bright light filtered through the
entrance now. It was livid yellow.


    
“Almost there,” he heaved.


    
“How long do you think it will take Mum—”


    
A scream trilled their ears. An Agring.


    
Their dirt barrier flayed to ruins as Blaze and Nyra burst out. The dark ocean had
all but vanished in the north, a great black mass that no light dared to touch
save for the pathetic Green Spot.


    
The south was another world.


    
The fire trails had spiraled into a labyrinth. Everywhere, hills and dips were
covered in exotic, blistering flowers, sweltering the roots of far and wide. Shadows
wrinkled beyond the white walls, and frightened faces swelled in and out of
focus. Both Agring and Sperk alike raced through the deadly maze. 


    
The scream came again.


    
Tail lengths to the left, just out of the fire’s way, Cousin Jesoam writhed
over the slope of her den. Fire gnashed at her left wing. Emdu flailed nearby. 


    
“Stop!” Blaze cried, running to meet them.


    
“Stop!” Nyra echoed. Their cousins did not hear.


    
“She’s on fire!” screamed Emdu.


    
“Jesoam, close your wings!” shouted Blaze.


    
“She’s on fire!” repeated Emdu.


    
“Jesoam—” Blaze reached a brave paw to his cousin. Jumping over her convulsing
body, he wrapped her wings down and weighed her to the ground. Jesoam looked
ready to burst beneath him. Holding on tight, Blaze smothered the wing. The
fire went out.


    
The wing tip rumpled to a different shade of black, shiny and puckered. Jesoam
screamed louder. 


    
“Oh, Jesoam,” said Blaze, gripped in terror. He rounded on Emdu. “What
happened?”


    
“She got oil on it,” he said, his shaking intensified by flickering shadows. Nyra
could hardly hear him over the snarling flames. “The fire reached us, and …”


    
“But why are you outside?” Blaze demanded. “We were supposed to stay—”


    
“Jes tried to follow Mum,” whimpered Emdu, his frightened face glazing. 


    
“So Aunt Dewep got out!” cried Nyra, whipping towards the dark sea. “Uncle
Flame Thistle. Did he get out, too?”


    
“No,” wailed Emdu. His head shook so quickly it blurred. “Mum nor Dada. Neither
got out.”


    
“Where are they then?” Nyra demanded.


    
“They got here too quick.” Emdu flipped to the fiery walls. “They got ‘em and
kept ‘em down.”


    
“Who? Down where?”


    
“They herded them in. All together.” His screaming words blended in a searing
cry. “They’re in there!”


  
  Nyra squinted, the heat pressing her face back like a white hot palm. Colorless
bodies wove through ornate curtains. Fear and anger, swimming together on a
warped stage. 


    
Other younglings emerged from their dens, looking for lost parents. They began
a chorus of names. Jesoam and Emdu chimed in. Nyra found herself crying ‘Mum’
louder than all the rest. 


    
A dark shape ripped through the fire, bounding across a patch of untouched
ground. 


    
“Vor!” cried Nyra.


    
Out of the chaotic swarm, Cousin Vor bolted in the dragglings’ direction. His
wings were open. White claws shimmered upon the orange-lit grasses. Nyra spun
around as he whooshed past. The ocean waited ahead, blacker than ever. All but
for the little green beacon of hope.


    
Almost there, Vor.


    
His wings brushed the grass, beating the air like the lungs of a panting animal.


    
Do it, DO IT!


     Then a behemoth parted the white-orange walls, serpents of
fire threading from those terrible black wings. The beast leaped up high, so high
over the dragglings’ heads, and crashed ahead of Vor, blocking his path.


     Vor skidding to a halt.


    
Perched at the cliff edge, Darkmoon’s yellow eyes radiated down at the cowering
Agring. 


    
“No,” murmured Blaze.


    
More shapes followed, matching the power of Vor. Dewep charged, wings flapping.
But she was stopped by Casstooth, crashing down in the same manner of her
predecessor. Dewep slammed to her chest, halting a breath from the irate Sperk.
The twins came shortly thereafter. Another Sperk landed. Then another. Then
another, gripping the cliff so tightly the edges crumbled to the sea.


    
They’re making a wall. 


    
The Sperks drove them back, so far back the Agrings crowded at Nyra and Blaze’s
sides. Before long she was lost among them, jumping to catch a glimpse of the
next flyer.


    
But with each attempt came increasingly deadened eyes upon the red and gray
dragons. By the time Ackeezo emerged, the Coast was barricaded by Sperks. 


    
The Agrings were giving up. 


    
All but for two. And they came out last.


    
Fuhorn and Thaydra marched side by side from the fire. Thaydra’s face opened to
a rage wider than moonlight, invincible to the acidic air. Opalheart walked
behind them. Sorrow wrought his frame. 


    
Every adult Sperk lined the cliff side. Before them huddled thirty Agrings,
young and old, clumped together. Faces. Faces with names. They blurred as one,
laden with identical defeat.


    
The mass of Agrings parted for Mother and Fuhorn, who walked through with high
heads. The two came up the Coast slope; two pinpoints plucked from a crowd of
red and gray.


    
“Do you relish in madness?” growled Darkmoon. He did not raise his voice over
the flames, yet remarkably, it was as clear as summer birdsong. “Do you learn
nothing from your losses? My losses?” 


    
Thaydra glowered at Fuhorn’s side, taking the last few strides to the Sperk. Though
unabashed hatred pierced her focus forth, she spoke coolly. “You’ve lost
nothing. You’ve lost nothing tonight.”


    
“Nothing?” said Darkmoon. “You see nothing?”  He jerked towards the fire and
smoke gathering in the heavens. 


    
“Rain will mend that,” said Thaydra, jabbing a claw skyward. “And all will be
well for your lot. But water won’t heal our scars.”


    
“This is not a matter of water,” spat Darkmoon. “And you’ve the temerity
to counter your scars against mine?”


    
Nyra was lost. Lost in the verbose. Lost in terror. 


    
“It’s our right to lament, not yours.”


    
“IT’S MY RIGHT MORE THAN ANYONE’S!” he boomed. Blue scales danced liquidly upon
his chest. “It was your damnable mate who slew mine—”


    
“And who killed mine?” countered Thaydra. 


    
“A pittance,” Darkmoon rumbled dangerously.


    
The air was sharp and stinging. Nyra constantly blinked back tears. Tears from
multiple fountains, all within her, sprouted from myriad emotions.


    
Darkmoon crouched, leveling to the mother dragon. “I did not start this bloody
battle, Thaydra. Crimson did, the day he leaped to the seas. You prolonged it
when you tunneled south. They both ended with your losses. Yet you press on,
uncaring for the heartbreak you’ve suffered.”


    
“Not all suffering is flaunted.” Thaydra flexed her lone wing.


    
“Royalwing was not a perpetrator. But you made my mate fall to carry on your
own greed.”


    
“Greed?” Thaydra chittered. “Will it always be greed to you? Where we play the
takers, you the giver?”


    
“Your lover, gone. Your mate, gone. Your best friend, only alive in the eyes of
whom you call your own. You’ve forgotten them to make room for risk.”


    
“I do not forget,” said Thaydra darkly, crashing from laughter in a single
heartbeat.


    
“You forget,” hissed Darkmoon. “We are now in blazes because you forget.
If you remembered your place, there’d be life on both our sides. And you’d cease
to prolong this battle.”


    
Thaydra neared the Sperk until their muzzles came perilously close to touching.
“I don’t forget. And you can hide behind wordiness and believe we bear no
regrets. But not one of us here has forgotten what we’ve endured. We relive it
everyday, how our loved ones died by your teeth. We’re stationary here. We
can’t run from the memories. The old tunnels stare at us daily!” she cried. “No.
The Agrings remember better than ever. That’s why we try to get out. It’s not
to hurt ourselves. You know this.”


    
His stature did not change.


    
“It’s not that we forget, my Darkmoon. We simply don’t dwell. I’m
stronger than that. As is Fuhorn, and Rovavik, and Vor, and Dewep. Or are those
mere names to you? Do you imagine the faces behind them? I hope so. This won’t
be our last fight. You know that. No matter what you do, we stay resilient.” The
mother dragon held her head, face smattered in proud and violent color.


    
Darkmoon’s face hardened. The twists of his mouth reflected the ravenous
landscape. 


   
 But then they loosened, interlacing from taut fury to relaxed purpose. His lids
narrowed.


    
“Then we shall terminate your resilience.”


    
For moments, Darkmoon had glared at no one but Thaydra. Even the rousing flames
could not capture his attention. Some burning manifestation within him had a
more feverish yearning, a need to swallow up the smaller creature at his feet.  Thaydra’s
back was to Nyra and the rest of the herd, and so Nyra could not see her mother
properly. Whether Sperk and Agring were locked upon each other remained unknown.



    
But when Nyra lifted her gaze from Mother’s back, she met the almond eyes dead
on.    


    
Darkmoon was staring at her.


    
He lunged.


    
Gasps sounded through the Agrings as they scrambled apart. Nyra tried to follow
Blaze. But she was torn from her brother’s flank, slashed away by a whipping
tail. Rolling, she tried to disappear behind cousins and friends. The almond
eyes found her, and the herd rounded out accordingly to escape the trampling
talons. 


    
Nyra could not dissipate. She was the target.


     Bottomless
grumbles rolled somewhere above. Whiteness flashed over the orange clouds.


    
Darkmoon’s head shot over Nyra, black against the sky. A violent shove jolted
her forward, and she found herself catapulted towards Mother and Fuhorn, a few
lengths from the cliff edge and the wall of Sperks. 


    
Nyra latched to Thaydra. Fuhorn squeezed against her. 


    
Something like tree-bark hit her backside, and Nyra popped out from between the
two adults. Inertia pushed her forth, too fast and too far. She stopped at the
one gap in the Sperk wall, the highest point, the point where Darkmoon had
stood moments before; the jut of the cliff edge.


    
The sea yawned below, dizzy and downward.


    
Nyra whipped around. Collapsing on her belly, she shrunk in Darkmoon’s towering
shadow. His haunches blocked out her trembling family beyond.


    
“Roendon’s Teeth in you, Darkmoon!” Thaydra shrieked. The Sperk moved in time
for Nyra to catch Mother’s hysteria. Thaydra paled on the colorful background,
a ghost in flamboyant cacophony. 


    
Nyra tried to scream. No sound came out. 


    
“Dwelling yet?” yelled the Sperk. “Or is it an impending sardonic remark that
makes you hesitate?”


    
“What is this?” shrieked Thaydra. “She’s done nothing!” Her breath was raspy, dying.
   


    
“Will this be the one?” Darkmoon whispered.


    
The waves below beat with Nyra’s thudding chest.


    
“You’re battle is with me,” said Thaydra. Her body looked on the brink of
dissolving.


    
“Will this be the one?”


    
Blaze shot from the crowd, stopping halfway between the Agring group and Mother.



    
“Darkmoon, please,” cried Fuhorn.


    
Images whipped before Nyra like shards of obsidian; Blaze’s unblinking eyes,
Thaydra leaping forward, wisps of flame spitting from the monster, Thaydra
recoiling.


    
“You’ve fueled intolerance,” Darkmoon boomed, his tail snapping. “You’ve fanned
a meaningless war to fire. And you’ve never reflected enough to put it to an
end. The choice has long been yours. Still you clamor for the last word at
every chance.”


    
Blaze, I need you.


    
Darkmoon stepped away to reveal the entire Nammock herd. Nyra huddled nakedly
before the world.


    
“Then, Agrings of Nyra, take your last word.”


    
No sound.


    
“Win this battle,” he raged in a voiced that stung the unseen stars. “May your
persistence reap the benefits. You wanted a triumph, someone to be your savior.
Well, see her now.”


    
Cries fluttered from the Agrings. 


    
Nyra was beginning to understand, and desperately wished that she could not. Her
eyes became hooks on her mother, hoping a strong enough stare would pull her to
protection. 


    
For the drop was very far and black.


    
“Then find your triumph at last.”


    
Yellow-green eyes dotted before the flames, all at her. Agrings and Sperks. Red,
gray, and blue bodies—all the same in fire light.


    
“BE OFF!”


    
And as his thunderous voice clashed upon those last words, he swung full weight
around and bashed Nyra’s small body over the cliff, while a thousand raindrops
spattered after her.











Part II


Ocean











Chapter 7: In


 


 


Amid
a thousand droplets, the prisoner spattered back to shore. White water kicked
up over its face. It could hardly see or smell. The suns above vanished behind
the monster, chasing. Always chasing. 


    
Too shallow. The shore was always far too shallow. If only it had
reached the depths. There it would have had a fighting chance. 


    
But it had not made it. It believed it could. For so long, hope was the undying
companion in a world of none. That and the capybaras—their cries widening its trifle
affection for this horrible place, their squeals in death reminders of its own
mortality. 


    
It had friends here. But not of its kind.


    
Curving talons, arthritically frozen, narrowed to its tender skin.


    
A sting, a leap, and the prisoner crashed safely between the pillars growing
from the rocky beach. It fled deep into the towers.


    
Safe.


    
Shrill howls bled through the skies as the monster staggered away to a distant
perch.


    
Obscured by sandy rock, the prisoner shook on ragged feet. It drooped on each
breath.


    
There had been two options. Both were liberating. Both were old. But both were
resolute. Doubled fates had shimmered through the years like stars, pulling in
opposite directions. At any time, one would take its place in eternity. 


    
But the prisoner had not achieved either. At the last moment it had given into
that cowardly third option: to run back.


    
It needed only to reach the depths. There it would dive deep into the sea, out
of the monster’s lair. It would make it or not make it. It would be free by the
skies or eaten alive. Both freedom.


    
Neither.    


    
Instead it’d run away.


    
The prisoner no longer measured the time, for the days had stretched on so long
they made a timepiece in its mind, ticking, ticking, scratching on an open
wound.


    
Today, and for forever, the scratching would carry on. Because it had run. Because
it was a coward. The very misery it loathed, the despair that often threatened
to take its life, would never leave, like chronic illness. Forever it’d be
sick, until it learned to commit to fate; race to the sea or to the jaws. 


    
Until then, the question of decades would circle numbingly in its brain:


    
What now?











Chapter 8: Out


 


 


Bird
song filtered into Nyra’s dreams as she found consciousness. Resplendent warmth
massaged her joints, and somewhere close was the back-and-forth of an ocean
tide. Fine sands wove between her toes. 


    
These feelings were wrong. Fighting the urge to open her eyes, the draggling
scrunched her forehead until her sight turned from yellow to mauve. Green
blotches swam behind her lids as the previous night’s dreams tapered together. 


    
They aligned into a nightmare.


    
Atop the cliff, the Coast had been alive with fire, framed in blinding flashes,
the dark clouds reflecting a teaming landscape.


    
Was that right?


    
Darkmoon had bashed her over the edge. She’d plummeted. Icey air and spray
swatted her every orifice. Inside and outside, beaten alive, tossing and
churning, like being swallowed by something dead and cold. She tumbled towards
blackness. Toothy wind threatened to shear her wings off, pinned though they
were. She would have to open them. She’d have to try. Like partners of dance,
they rose together in shaking choreography, pushing against the needle rain
below and above. Higher and higher they went, in slow motion, preparing to
batter the wind that would carry her to safety. 


    
Gulp. Wet lips swallowed her.


    
She did not recognize how warm the air had been until she hit the biting
iciness of the Vousille Ocean. 


    
Finally, she had reached the sea. 


    
It was going to murder her. 


    
Currents shook her in a violent tug-of-war. Direction was blind. She didn’t
have enough power to swim, or in any case know the way to go.


    
By a miracle her head broke the surface. Foam crackled in her throat. Far, far
above, a hazy glow wavered from the black cliff tops. Nyra tried to spot shapes.
   


    
Something hard slammed her flank. A great boulder protruded from the cliff face.
Her claws shot out, gripping the eroded surface. Land.


    
The far away glow must have been firelight. It has to be, she thought
frantically, willing herself to see color through the stinging salt. For fire
was indicative of home. Burning, but still home.    


    
The waves hissed closer. 


    
“No, no…” she sputtered. Brine wafted her entirely, almost tearing her from the
rocks. Nyra gurgled beneath the surface, not letting go. The wave withdrew. She
was still latched tight, coughing raucously. The wave would come back, and her
strength would not save her a second time. She would have to climb. Scanning a desperate
paw over the rocks, she felt for cracks and crevices. The other paw gripped for
life.


    
A crack. Small, but just big enough. She hoisted up. There was another
fissure. Then another. Crack after crack guided her up. The waves buffeted her
hind legs, furtively rising.


    
Rain sobbed over her face. Up above the light grew clearer. Two shapes appeared.
They shot down the cliff face. Faster and faster, they grew larger and larger. Nyra’s
eyes opened wide despite the rain. 


    
They were the silhouettes of Agrings.


    
A rescue.


    
Nyra continued her ascent. She would reach them. They would reach her.


    
A third shape followed.


    
“I’m here!” she shouted weakly, spray catching in her throat.


    
But the third shape was larger, bulkier, so great it could not be mistaken as the
slender forms in the lead. 


    
This was not a friend. 


    
The paired noses of Aisel and Fidee hovered a mere length away. She could almost
touch them. Just one more heave, one more crack. 


    
“Ny—” said Aisel.


    
Darkmoon crashed behind the twins, seizing the cliff face, perpendicular to the
sea. The twins scattered. 


    
His almond gaze burst at Nyra, so strong it might have passed through her body.
But it did not. For the very last thing Nyra saw were the two yellow-green orbs
spiraling away as her paws, numbed to invisibility, released and salty shadows
enveloped her once more.


    
After that was nothing.


    
Nyra jerked out of the memory. Again she was aware of bird song and sun rays. 


    
She opened her eyes.


    
Brilliant blue. It was a cloudless day. 


    
The ocean was eye-level, rushing out to the edges of the globe. To the far left
and right it dipped into unknown nothingness, tracing a territory between
horizon and sky. Dead ahead it stopped. There, misty haze furled up in baby
blue puffs. Behind them was the faint, sepia face of a towering cliff. 


    
Nyra searched for the suns. Both had come up, both on her left. The welcoming
hue of cerulean sky told her it was morning. 


    
The nape of her neck prickled. The far-off cliff face and low sea level
frightened her. But neither were quite so disturbing as the rising suns. Nyra
had been rising from her den for over eleven years. And always, the suns
greeted her on the right.


    
A sudden wave toppled ahead. Pale grit crusted the soles of her feet, ruffling
beneath her as she backed away from the chasing tide. A beach stretched out on
either side.


    
Thump. Something shoved against her rump. Above were dapples of cheery
green, casting her in transparent emerald. A tree, the leafy kind. Others towered
around it, thickening into darkness.


    
Am I where I think…?


    
No, she couldn’t be.


    
But she would check.


    
The draggling eased back to the lapping waves, trying not to collapse on her
wobbling legs. She did not feel the cold when the tide bumped up over her feet.
Water rose to her chest. 


    
A few lengths off and a small measure into the sea shined a faint, green
luminosity.


    
“I’m at the Green Spot,” she whispered. The Green Spot, the little
glowing dot before the island.  Was this the island?


    
She pushed back to dry land and fell heavily down. Quickened breaths ricocheted
off the roof of her mouth, drumming down to her thrumming heart. The misty
cliffs stared back.


    
Nyra was where no Agring had been in almost forty years. 


    
What had happened next last night? After Darkmoon? Blackness and the brutal
feel of the churning sea. She had swum away into nothing, kicking away from all
she knew. Everything ahead was dark… 


    
Until a soft green glow had blinked in and out of the rolling current; a
nostalgic beacon in the void. She swam until her feet fell flat on glorious
land. Here, at the Green Spot, her body had slept. 


    
Yet the rest of her—memories and life—were rooted on the Northern Coast where
they belonged.


    
An invisible force started sucking her homeward. Nyra plunged back into the
ocean. Tides slammed her backward, but she fought on. She paddled, so
earnestly, so fast that the cliff should have met her immediately. But it
didn’t. She pumped harder. 


     How would she get back up the cliff once she got there? Climbing.
She’d climbed quite a lot last night, and that was in the dark. In daylight, getting up would be easy. Comparatively.



    
A dot appeared over the misty cliffs, barely visible. Nyra slowed. The dot fell
from the tops. As it neared the sea, two fans threw out from its sides. It
grazed the surface, vanishing behind swells of ocean.


    
The Agrings were fishing. 


    
And the Sperks would be watching. Hot adrenaline prickled her spine. She sunk
so that only her eyes and nose floated above. Of course climbing would not
work, at least not dead ahead. From dawn to dusk the sky and land would be
teaming with watchers.


    
Be productive, she scolded herself, thinking of Thaydra. She veered
right, where the cliff bended to the Scar. She’d climb the west face just south
of the Scar. Getting there would take longer, but Sperk surveillance did not
reach down there. And tree cover spanned the south, narrowing its way to the
Reservoir area.


    
Hide in the forest.    


     But that presented a whole new problem; the fact that she
needed to hide at all. Climbing a cliff would get her out of the water, but it
would not get her home. Nyra’s banishment (if that was indeed the proper
term) had used up more dramatic license than Darkmoon usually used in a month. He’d
meant business.    


    
But what’s so wrong with going back? No one died, no one’s hurt. She
remembered Jesoam and cringed. No Sperks are hurt. Banishment seemed
extreme.


    
Or was it? Crimson’s story came to mind. The eldest son of Fuhorn had suffered
much worse, trampled into a watery grave. No Sperks had been hurt then, and
still Darkmoon had killed. 


    
If Nyra was going to go home, it had to be discreet. She’d have to get there
without the Sperks knowing, then get a message to the Agrings. How, she did not
know. The Agrings would have to smuggle her into the warren. Living underground
was probably the only way. Until Fuhorn and Mother decided what to do: apologize,
work extra, whatever. Until then Nyra would have to stay hidden. 


    
How awful. 


    
But better than living alone on an island.


     Far away though it was, the Scar finally wrapped around to
meet her. At first Nyra didn’t recognize it. The features appeared out of place
at this angle. Then a sandy expanse yawned out of the cliff in a gentle slope.    


    
Suppose she climbed the Scar? Bristone said it could not be done by an Agring. Nyra
did not believe it. That’s just what Bristone would say, the melancholy thing. If
the Sperk liked to mix lullabies with magical killers, she probably enjoyed
mixing death with anything: butter flowers, hummingbirds, fluffy things. Mother
had a word for this personality type. Nyra could not remember it at the moment.



    
At the Scar she could scrape her way up the sidelines, where the water was
least turbulent. Save for when Sperks were getting a drink or snagging a fish,
Thaydra was typically the only one at the Reservoir, with Fuhorn dropping in
some afternoons. 


    
A flash skipped beside her. She tried to follow it with her eyes. Nothing. Dismissing
it as sunlight, she paddled on.


    
Opalheart might be on duty at the burrows, she mused. Maybe sneaking in
would be easy. The Sperks outnumbered the Agrings, but only a few took on guard
duties. The rest wasted away their free time. Could she jump through the blind
spots? Or perhaps Opalheart could wrap her in one of his mighty wings and
discreetly carry her home. That would work. With wings so big, he could hold an
adult Agring in a comfortable fold. No one would see. She made a mental note to
remember it.


    
Another flash. It swam in an arch across her path. Leisurely it sunk out of
sight, too relaxed to be a trick of the light. 


    
“Don’t move, don’t move,” she murmured. Tickles pattered her skin, yet there
was nothing there. She looked about for a safe place to hide. The ocean had
none. Like the plains.


    
The Scar was still so far away. The island was closer, but not close. 


    
She’d have to make a run… make a swim for it. 


    
On the count of four.


    
One… two… three…


    
A spout of water twisted skyward. From the top blossomed a slender torpedo of a
beast, exploding in a crown of spines. The creature opened its mouth. Shrill reverberations
wailed into Nyra’s ears while two broad wings blurred in pulsation.


    
The draggling turned, beating the ocean to froth as she paddled back to shore,
leaving the Scar far behind.    


 


 


Nyra felt certain she would be eaten alive. At the shore, she ran
right up a tree. Twigs scratched her to a stop. Only then did she dare to look
down.


     Below, a patchwork of shadows stroked the soil. Breeze
rustled the foreground leaves, each larger than her face. The trees opened to
the beach, then the tides, then the ocean, then the cliffs, growing less and
less misty as the suns climbed higher. Nothing moved, and no sound met her but
for her own breath. 


     The ocean was tranquil, no signs of recent disturbance. Tides
erased some of her footprints on the shore. The rest lead right to her hiding place. She gripped
the bark tight.    


    
The thing was gone.


    
Or was it? Every so often one wave appeared lighter than the others. Teal tides
slithered between the navy blue ones. Only these particular waves did not move
in the same rhythm of the others. They skidded sideways, forwards, and
backwards in random volition. 


    
The colors came closer. The water parted. A light
blue head bobbed at the surface. Its anterior was splashed with markings, and
fin-like ears swept out from behind two enormous eyes. Down its neck were bony
lines fastened tight against the skin. Spines, she thought. 


     Other heads appeared.
Were they hungry? Each jaw curled in a permanent smile, accentuating those
bulbous eyes. The jaws were big. Nyra peered between the beasts in turn. The
sixth one she spotted was looking right at her. Wide pupils stained on hers
like ink. Nyra sunk back into the branches. The creature cocked its head. The
rest copied. Eight more pairs of eyes found her.


    
In a four syllable chirp, the creature lifted its two diamond-shaped wings from
the surface. Flapping, it rose higher, revealing a snake-like body. It crashed
back down and splashed the group. None of them moved, keeping their gaze to the
treed draggling.


    
Nyra gasped. “Xefexes!” They had to be. Like almost everyone else in the herd,
the only other dragon species she had ever seen was a Sperk. The rest were
characters in stories, difficult to picture. No one knew for sure what was real
or not. Xefexes were one of the few known to be real. Occasionally a Fisher
would claim to have seen one, but always far away at the Green Spot. Some
Agrings called them porpoises, for there slender bodies resembled the elusive
mammals. Nyra did not believe in real porpoises at any rate, but she
herself had seen things leaping by the Green Spot.


    
Of Xefex temperament, Nyra knew nothing. They ate fish, she assumed. What else
was there to eat in the sea? The Xefexes did not look horribly big, not much
larger than an adult Agring. But Xefexes lived in packs. Group hunters. It
brought to mind another mammal Nyra did not believe in: wild canines that could
bring down antelope ten times their size using teamwork.    


    
To Xefex credit, there were no bad stories. No Fisher had been attacked
by a Xefex. Those tales mostly starred Aquadrays, the big and bad monsters who
swallowed travelers in one gulp. Nevertheless, Nyra felt a strong aversion, and
thus a new dilemma reared its toothy head. How do I get home now? She
could not, would not swim back to the mainland. 


    
“Can I fly home?” She realized she had spoken out loud when the Xefexes
bobbed from the water further, revealing their slender necks. Nyra winced, but
they did not come closer. She went on with her thoughts privately.


    
Mum said that she and Blaze could fly. Without Sperks, she would have been
flying months, maybe even years ago. Last night she had almost done it. Right?
If Nyra practiced a little on the island first, could she make it?


    
The tides murmured. A Xefex was pulling its way up shore. 


    
“Oh no no NO!” Nyra hissed. Her lips curled back over her budding fangs.



    
Lumbering out on land, the Xefex bore no hint of a formal body but for a bulge
in the middle. No flippers or fins protruded from the ventral side. Two reddish
wings, or what Nyra could only describe as wings, grew out from the back. They
were not like hers at all. Nyra had bat wings, or so Fuhorn often said. Nyra
had never seen a bat (yet another mythical creature). The Xefex had squarish
ones, elongated at the tips. It must have used its wings for flying underwater.



    
A silver thing flashed in its mouth. A fish! They eat fish! The Xefex
dropped the shiny morsel. The water beast squeaked, sounding far more bird than
dragon. It loped back into the sea, turned, and lied poised above the gentle
tides. The others followed its example. Pairs and pairs of orbs floated on the
water, watching Nyra. Her focus darted between them and the fish, back and
forth, sea to land.


    
Then her stomach gurgled.


    
“Absolutely never!” Nyra exclaimed. The fish gazed vacantly upward. Its
plump body bulged behind luminescent scales. 


    
Nyra wanted to eat it. 


    
Nyra didn’t want to be eaten.


    
Hours drained on. One sunset. A second. Nyra watched the fish the whole time. She
thought of nothing else until night insects chirruped her to sleep. 


 


 


Some
time into the night a dream started up. It was a contest between herself,
Blaze, and her cousins. The object was to create the most unique sound. Of
course Jesoam loved it, twittering away on her ceaseless voice. Emdu went next.
His noises were unimpressive, but somehow enough to make Blaze jealous. In the
middle of Emdu’s performance, Blaze started shrieking like a crazed gull. The
sound was loud and offensive. He ran up to Nyra and began blowing air in her
ears. His cries became shriller, and though Nyra was annoyed, she was too tired
to scold him. In fact, she couldn’t stand up. She collapsed, and the ground was
a long pole digging along her belly. Both suns blurred out, and heaviness took
her away.


    
She woke. Teal fanned out beyond her eyelids, printing bright blotches in her
vision. 


    
The sky above was black. The suns had long since set, but her tree gleamed in a
light brighter than day. Through the leaves were threads of color. Finding the
ocean, she saw bluish-green tendrils beneath the rippling tides. 


    
The Green Spot. 


    
A tree branch drove into her belly, stamping bark marks on her underside. But
it was a noise that had awakened her, she knew. Rising awkwardly to her feet,
the draggling nosed aside the leafy branches. So bright were the tides that
they appeared to be moonbeams adopting water’s behavior, and from them
shimmered dozens of light blue snouts, crying fervently. 


    
Nyra was struck with eerie familiarity. But before she could reminisce, the
snouts broke completely from the water. The Xefexes scuttled up the shoreline,
dragged by their diamond-shaped wings. Tens and tens appeared and still more came
out. Nyra wondered if they filled the whole sea.


    
Finally the calamity died. Where still sands once laced the beach were
haphazard swipes, traced by a hundred bellies. 


     Nyra looked beyond them. Was it their habit to jump from the
water this late? Though their calls stung her ears with impossible frequencies,
the tones and cadences were mildly comforting. She knew the sounds from nights
past as a buzz in her ears, ones long dismissed as wind or insects. 


     Nyra began to think about it very hard, so hard that when a
dark figure blocked the Green Spot, she was unable to acknowledge it properly. It
disappeared from her thoughts like a tidal turnover. And soon again, Nyra dreamed.


 


 


When Nyra awoke again the first sun was almost at noon. She
grumbled. Time was wasting away. She needed to come up with a plan. 


     The bark marks on her belly had deepened, confirming her
suspicion that Agrings were not meant to live in trees. Nyra needed a walk. 


     The beach looked clear and was silent. The waves boasted no Xefexes.
Was it worth the risk? Her stomach grumbled. “Stop it,” she said, hugging her
ribs. How long had it been since she’d eaten? This morning and all day
yesterday, and the evening of the night before. She’d never gone so long
without food in her life.


     Getting down was difficult. She and Blaze had climbed trees
before near the Reservoir, but not often. She clattered harshly down with new
scrapes and bruises. But she had no time to inspect them. The ground was thick
with foliage, making it difficult to see. She was the stranger here, and the
beasts who owned this island were larger. What if there were terrestrial animals here as well? Or
arboreal ones with teeth? The aquatic ones alone could climb up on land. 


    
Gulls flew close by. Leaves rustled. Otherwise, the twigs, the pebbles, and
everything else were at peace. Nyra walked towards the beach. Sliding one paw
beneath the sand at a time, Nyra emerged from the foliage, meeting the suns
full on. The beach was warm, much warmer than the tree tops. A breeze kicked
up, balmy. Wind was never balmy in fall, not on the cliff tops anyway. 


    
Paces away lay a silver body. The fish! Gnawing bubbles popped against her
stomach. Seeing no Xefexes, Nyra leaped to it. Her snout wrinkled
automatically, assuming a rancid smell would meet her nostrils. A fish sitting
out all night was never pleasant, and Nyra had never eaten a rotten fish before.
At home they were always fresh. Only once had she seen an Agring eat a rotten
fish—Emdu on a dare. He’d thrown up for the better part of that afternoon.


    
But coming closer, the fish showed no signs of decay. It was under an hour
dead, she assumed from the wet scales. And it seemed bigger.


    
The Xefexes had replaced their offering. 


    
A sense of relief came over her. She watched the calm sea, wondering what
stirred just below. 


    
The draggling nestled into the sand, letting the hot grains reshape her bark-printed
belly. With an eager sniff, Nyra bent forward to take the first bite.


    
A spot dotted the sky straight ahead. Above the cliffs. 


    
Someone was coming from the mainland.











Chapter 9: Savior


 


 


Her
first instinct was to run to it. Home was forward, and Mum, Blaze, her cousins—the
cliffs and anything near them pulled like a cord from her heart. 


    
The spot grew bigger. There was no mistake. It headed for the island. A rush
filled her. It was over. The nightmare was going to end under whatever
redemption soared beneath the beautiful sky. She took a breath to shout. 


    
The blotch got darker. Bigger.


    
Too big.


    
Her voice snagged.


    
Pivoting on sand-scratched heels, Nyra raced into her tree, climbing until the
leaves thinned and branches wobbled in the breeze. She could see clear to the
cliffs. 


    
Too high, she thought. The Sperk would see her. Thick branches hung
below. She clambered down until she met green darkness. Only a few windows of beach
nosed through the leaves. It was little, but enough for her to see, and hope
the other could not reciprocate.


    
The Sperk’s enormous feet thudded down. The rest of its body was obscured by
green. Windowed on the left was Nyra’s would-be lunch, silver and shining. The
monster stood beside it; a mountain aside a pebble of a fish. Nyra pictured its
almond eyes alert and wide.


    
But whom should she picture? Nyra felt a glimmer of hope, glowing inexplicably
purple in her imagination. Suppose this Sperk was a friend. Opalheart? Nyra took
shallower breaths to avoid rustling the leaves.


    
The Sperk’s snout came into view. Capacious nostrils flared upon a nose blunt
and blue. Blunt, but not as much as it could be. The softer features suggested
a female. The draggling’s heart dropped sharply to her bowels. Above the lilac
waters of her hopes was the face of Opalheart, vanishing down the gentle slope
of the real Sperk’s feminine tapers. Why couldn’t it be him? Opalheart
would have news, he would have word from Mother, and a plan to make things
right. 


    
Squeezing the branches, Nyra tried to quell the shaking in her forelegs.


    
If not male, this bulky creature would have to be Bristone (who probably had
plans of summoning lost souls from apocryphal legends). But the bizarre
she-Sperk would have to do. 


    
Bristone, Bristone, Bristone! The name was so powerful Nyra mouthed it. Squinting,
she tried to channel a single image ahead, so as to mold the creature before
her into Bristone’s features. 


    
The Sperk edged from behind a withered leaf, her head coming into full view.


    
Two haggard creases killed it all. Just behind the Sperk’s eyes were a couple
of puckered lines. This was not the bizarre dragon who liked to sing, the
creature whose pupils opened into dark pools that matched her mysterious
demeanor. This was a Sperk ill-versed in kindness, much like the rest of her species.
She hated frivolity, and joy, so much so that the claws of revulsion had
scratched premature lines behind her irritated eyes. 


    
Casstooth.


    
A gust of wind, and another window opened in the foliage, revealing footprints.


    
My footprints.


    
Casstooth nosed the ground and pointed north.


    
She’s seen them. 


    
Beneath the trees was compact soil. Yesterday it had been spongy from the rain.
Had it been dry this morning? It must have, she would have remembered
sponginess. As long as the ground was dry, the footprints would be negligible
once they crossed from sand to dirt, at least in the shadows. The draggling
took in a long, silent breath.


    
Smell. Did she have an odor? Agrings were not known for their smelling. But
what of Sperks? Nyra had never thought of it before. How stupid, stupid,
to only think of it now. Nyra snorted contemptuously. 


   
 The Sperk’s ears perked. 


    
Oh no.


    
Nyra braced for the incoming eye contact when a squeak pierced the air. On the
beach, the Sperk flipped around. One of the Xefexes leaped from the ocean,
slapping its fin-wings. 


    
Casstooth’s ears flared, her haunches rising in attack stance. But the Xefex
did not come closer. The Sperk stared the Xefex down, daring it to advance. Nothing
happened. Casstooth lowered to the footprints again. Powdered sand flicked away
as she puffed hot air across the beach. On each depression her nose dipped into
the ground, following the Agring prints in cadence with Nyra’s throbbing
insides. 


    
Another squeak. Casstooth glanced behind again. The same Xefex was spiraling in
the air, its red-tinted patterns shining in the midday light. More heads bobbed
nearby. Strident chatter broke out amongst the sea dragons, leaping closer to
shore.    


    
The Sperk recovered much more quickly this time. The nearer she came to the
trees, the louder the Xefex calls became. But Casstooth did not budge from her
concentration.


    
Lightening struck Nyra’s muscles as she tensed up to flee. Could she jump the
tree tops? The other trees bore no clues, no footprints at their bases. Casstooth
would not check them, would she? 


    
Nyra braced herself for the first jump, hoping her rustling would be lost in
the trifling winds.


    
No choice. No choice.


    
Noises broke out at the tree base. There was a Xefex, flopping over its fins. Rising
up, it cocked its silly head towards Nyra. Then in avian gesticulation, the
strange beast nodded and uttered a throaty chirp.    


    
Another Xefex emerged from the bush. The first repeated the nodding motion. The
second copied. The first nodded again, and again the other repeated. 


    
Confusion dribbled over Nyra’s fear. Up ahead, the Sperk was almost completely
hidden by leaves, but Nyra could see her outline pacing ever closer. 


    
A third Xefex came, and Nyra could hear the sounds of others. So loud, so
conspicuous.


    
What if they’re leading her to me? 


    
Casstooth growled,
hearing the Xefexes. Nyra had no time to spring. Not without being seen. 


    
The draggling scrunched into the smallest ball she could muster. Yellowed
sticks were on the island floor just before she sealed her eyes. The air
wreaked of decay and sea foam. 


     “Ohhhh.” A sound of honest shock tremored below. Casstooth
had spotted her, Nyra knew it. She waited for the blow. 


    
“Roendon’s Light,” said Casstooth. There was a muted pound. The sticks
rattled together and Xefex chirps screeched out again, followed by the frenzied
gasps of Casstooth. 


    
The Xefexes cackled on like angry crows. Casstooth’s hyperventilating died out,
yet Nyra imagined the Sperk’s face vivid in fear. Her breaths slid into liquidy
words:


 


“Flourish
the flora, nourish the nesting,


Stave
the skies, forever resting,


And
mighty bellows on your…”


 


    
The Sperk paused. It was a familiar verse to Nyra, and she found her tongue
curling into the last word as Casstooth said it:


    
“Wings.”


    
Then as quickly as they’d come, the thuds of Casstooth’s feet faded into the
waves. One whumph of wings and everything Sperk disappeared.


    
Nyra waited just to be sure. Suppose it was a trick? What if Casstooth lingered?



    
All quiet. 


    
Whatever was going on, sitting up a tree did little. Mother waited somewhere. Nyra
ached all over at the idea. Down below was the brown ground. Yellowish sticks
still cluttered the island floor. Nyra descended.


    
About ten Xefexes lumbered into view. Nyra stopped. Pairs and pairs of bemused
eyes targeted her own. 


    
“What are you going to do?” Nyra asked. She spoke calmly but with authority. Inflection-wise,
she might have been asking them something simple, like to ‘please pass the salmon.’



    
The Xefex eyes seemed to say, ‘Please pass the Agring.’


    
“You won’t catch me up here,” she asserted. She held her chin up, imagining
Blaze at her side. “And even if I climb down you won’t catch me. One wrong move
and I’ll climb back up. I mean it.” 


    
The draggling took a second step down. As she lowered to the next branch, one
of the Xefexes squirmed backwards. The reddish one, she observed, the one who
had leaped from the waters and caught Casstooth’s attention. It was a clumsy
movement, pushing back on those transparent diamond wings, or fins, whatever
they were. But then another did the same, then another and another. Soon, the
whole group was giving her space. 


    
Nyra eased down further. The
Xefexes moved away at an equal increment. 


    
“I mean it, I’ll climb back up like that and you will not catch
me,” she hissed, taking another step. Again the red one moved, and the rest
followed its example.


    
At last, white claws met brown dirt. Nyra readied herself to run. Her second
foot touched down, bending over something curvy. The sticks. Like a thicket
they entwined on one another. Each branch attached to a second by rolling knobs
or spidery tissue.


    
She gasped. “These are bones!” Her head shot up to the Xefexes, seeking
clarification. It did not come. Permanent smiles left and right. Unchanged.


    
Bones were not commonplace at home, not big ones. Just fish bones, feeble
things that could be broken down in a tongue slosh. Real bones, the kinds in
stories, were practically fabled. At age seven, Nyra had seen her first and
last. That year an antelope herd passed through the Northern Coast, enough to
feed the Sperks for weeks. The Agrings found themselves on an unexpected
holiday, so strange that most didn’t know what to do with the time. But time
off was not the only treat. By the charity of a few unknown Sperks, the Agrings
received a fraction of the kills. Vaguely, a mulched deer leg trotted over
Nyra’s memory, one that she picked clean with the help of Blaze. They were
rewarded by the shining white of healthy bone, just before Thaydra snapped it,
revealing the magic of marrow.


    
Nyra had not acknowledged the contribution at the time. But looking back, she
realized that the Sperks had made a conscious decision to give the Agrings
something. How unheard of.


    
But these bones were not like those of antelope. These were not fresh, that
much was certain by the color. And they stank terribly. 


    
The draggling moved closer. They stretched out in spindly appendages, meeting
at a sharp, iridescent curve. While the other bones were splintered, this
section was pristine, almost pearly, like it had been polished. Curving to a
hook, the nubbin was a familiar shape. 


    
The wing claw of an Agring Dragon.


    
“You ate an Agring,” she mumbled to the Xefexes. But she felt no disgust. Something
was remiss. She soaked up the bones’ detail. That’s what Blaze would have done;
studied.


    
“Then why aren’t you eating me?”  Standing alone at the tree base, Nyra was
more than vulnerable. Ten times over she could have been attacked, becoming the
ooze of a dozen jaws. Yet here she was, whole.


    
No malice crossed the Xefexes’ open faces, or even the blankness of blood-rage.
Though stuck in smiles, their mouths seemed to uncurl, their pupils diluted in
earnest curiosity. They suggested honesty—an icy promise just cool enough to
chill Nyra’s flaming skepticism.


    
“The bones,” she said. “They were not there when I went up the tree. Where did
you get them?”  


    
Smiles again. But she knew the Xefexes had brought them there, right beneath
her. Why?


    
Casstooth’s words rang again. The Sperk had been alarmed, alarmed enough to
recite a verse usually saved for the newly dead. 


    
Did she think they were mine? If
that were true, the Xefexes had helped Nyra, saving the Agring from whatever
fate the terrible Sperk would have ensured. But where a rush of
gratitude should have taken over, Nyra instead felt violent frustration. Tossing
her head, she raged out at the onlookers. 


    
“Why do you have these?” she shouted. Leaves shook brutally as two birds lifted
away. Her ears flattened submissively. 


    
She whispered, “If you are so good, why do you have Agring bones? If you killed
an Agring, why would you help me?”


    
And whom did you kill?


    
Nyra paced hither-thither. Who was good? Who was bad? Sperks were now mottled
up in ethics, thanks to Opalheart, and now these flippered things were mixing
virtues. Once upon a time life had been simple. Agrings were good, Sperks were
bad. Xefexes were nearly-imaginary, or otherwise irrelevant. Now everything
fizzed with questions. 


    
Mum did this, she seethed. Mum changed everything too fast. She
hated being mad at her mother, now of all times. So lost was Nyra that she
could barely remember whom to dislike. But Mum had blurred the enemy line when
she’d introduced Opalheart. Now Xefexes were helping. Maybe even the horrible
Tesset wasn’t evil anymore.


    
“Tesset,” she spat. The voice was an intonation away from Thaydra’s, one and
the same anger. Nyra recalled that last day on the Dam, that day where Tesset
showed up and instigated a shouting match. Nyra remembered Mother muttering to
herself on the Reservoir shore, mouthing a name over and over.


    
“Crimson,” said Nyra. That was what Mother had said. “Crimson.” 


    
In her imagined memory, Nyra conjured up a dragon she’d never met. A dragon who
was brave. A dragon who brought watered eyes to Fuhorn on rare, weak occasions.
A dragon who crashed to the sea under the belly of a monster. The one who never
surfaced again.


    
And she knew the bones’ identity. The Xefexes hadn’t killed anyone. Not then,
not now.


    
Nyra recited the old, old prayer Casstooth voiced only moments before. 


 


 


Sunset
followed sunset. Rain clouds jostled the skies with thunder, anxious to escape
after a long and dry summer. Moisture hung heavy in the air, so strong it
seemed the wind squeezed water droplets from invisible pores. Fall was inescapably
here.


    
Fourteen days passed. Each closed with a storm, each longer than the last. Nyra
watched them all. Violent forks split the atmosphere, cracking a line between
her and the Northern Coast. Mum and Blaze would be watching, too.


    
Fourteen days, and still Nyra was on the island. In each she waited for the inevitable
miracle, its arrival unknown, yet just as certain as daytime followed night. When
it happened, she’d at last awaken. The nightmare would cease, and Blaze would
be twisted in his sleep at her side.


    
Much had changed since she last saw him.


    
For one, Xefexes were no longer the center of her worries. They were friends. Mute,
frolicsome friends skirting the edges of her new domain, though they could not
speak. For a while she tried to bridge the gap, imitating their clicks and
gestures. This amused them, or so it appeared. They would cackle in a deranged
sort of laughter, slapping the water with their wings. 


    
“So, no talking,” Nyra concluded at first, certain that her relationship with
the Xefexes would remain similar to that with insects and birds. But in the
coming days, she found loopholes, other avenues of understanding, even if
unexpected.


    
For instance, she had become an expert in their routine. They were never around
when she woke. The first Xefex typically appeared an hour after the Agrings
started the daily hunt. That was one quirk. Night was weirder. During her first
conscious night in their company, the Xefexes had
rushed from the sea. At first she dismissed it as a fluke. After the fourth
night, however, fluke became pattern. By the glow of the Green Spot, the sea
serpents clamored onto land, staring out towards the light like it was fire. It
woke Nyra up nightly, but she never stayed up long enough to investigate. In
the midst of so much chaos, her tree seemed like the safest vantage point, even
if she knew her friends would bring her no harm. 


     Whatever these quirks meant, they did not impede the Xefexes’
kindness. Upon every return from their morning disappearance, a fresh fish
plopped up onto shore. It was perfect for Nyra’s morning grogginess (and
grouchiness—sleeping in didn’t really change her feelings towards the morning).



     Exploring the island’s north side, out of view from the
Northern Coast, Nyra tried hunting for herself. No pressure, no competition,
just her and the sea. Nyra found her niche in shallow water. Though nowhere near Thaydra’s level, the
draggling learned quickly, catching enough to satiate herself for the rest of
the day. Soon, she’d be catching the fish by spearing, once her fangs grew out
a little more. For now, she made well with her stubs. 


    
After befriending the Xefexes, swimming back home became a tempting prospect. But
with friendship came level headedness, and Nyra began to second guess her plans.
Everything would have to be perfectly in place if she were to get back home
unscathed. 


    
For one, Thaydra needed to be alone. Suppose she wasn’t when Nyra crested the
Scar’s slope? Even if there were no Sperks, how would Nyra get back to the den?
The odds of getting by unseen were nil, despite any brilliant plans Fuhorn
might come up with. 


    
Bristone presented another problem. She liked hanging out near the Scar’s base.
Nyra would be spotted. Not that she fretted over Bristone. Despite her
oddities, the adolescent Sperk would not turn her in. I don’t think. But
how popular was that place? How many other Sperks
enjoyed the sea spray? Bumping into anyone but Bristone or Opalheart meant a
direct march to Darkmoon. 


     The experts
of war and rescuing were all on the main land. Nyra was on an island, eleven
years old, and without professional experience. By springing herself on the
Agrings unannounced, she endangered not only herself but those she loved. Until
they were ready, there’d be no reunion. 


    
Wait it out. That was the plan. Wait for them to get me. Coming
to this decision brought her to tears in the first few nights. Being alone was
a feeling she’d craved every time Blaze knew something she didn’t, or Jesoam
broke into song. Now she craved these grievances the same way she used to want
to stay up late, or claim the tender meat from a herring’s belly. At the Green
Spot, no one ever told her when she should sleep. It was always her turn
to eat the belly. These novelties fed her woes.


    
Luckily, her optimism was fresh with the morning suns, and she believed in her
herd as much as her tail. In due time, she’d have a rescue. Until then, she’d
take the time to practice those things she’d not yet perfected. The illegal
things. Like climbing anything she wanted, when she wanted. High in the tree
tops, the draggling took to jumping from increasingly higher places. And from
each tall branch, her wings opened to the strength of flight, the most illegal
thing of all (after fire, of course, but she had no use for fire, and all the
same, she feared it would be conspicuous to the mainland). 


     The beaches were long and open. Nyra had ample room on the north
side, where only the forlorn sea could watch. Positioning between the largest
trees, Nyra flapped her wings in systematic up and down motions. It made good
use of her muscles. Her body hurt in areas unfelt before. It was an invigorating sensation, finding out she
had been carrying something her whole life with such potential. She wondered if
all new flyers felt this way.       


    
Mother and Fuhorn were going to have plans when the rescue finally came. Fantastic
plans, ones beyond the scope of Nyra’s judgment. Suppose they needed her airborn?
She’d be ready. There were only so many days left. At any second now the
Agrings would arrive at the Green Spot, dragging along the master idea that
would lead Nyra home. 


    
“Fourteen days here,” she said as she met the beach that morning. Gray clouds
blanketed above, thick as otter fur. The suns didn’t have a chance. 


    
“Today’s the day, right Reddish?” The scarlet-tinged Xefex basked at her side,
soaking up invisible rays from an unyielding sky. She (for Nyra no longer
referred to any Xefex as ‘it’ anymore) kept her company a lot. Nyra gave the Xefexes
names, too. Beautiful titles, ornate with hard-to-pronounce syllables and
slurred endings. She forgot them seconds after declaration. Seronoflouratty became
mixed up with Taragoflourabby, etcetera etcetera. Nyra settled on the Xefexes’
dorsal colors: Reddish, Violetish, Tealish—all ‘ishes’. Placeholders. She’d
give them prettier names when she wasn’t so preoccupied, or wait for a day when
Blaze could name a few for her.


    
“Today’s the day,” she repeated. Reddish ignored her. Rolling away boulders and
sea kelp, Nyra made a stretch of clear beach. A runway. To get off the ground
required speed, especially for a learning dragon. Maybe someday she’d lift to
the skies on her own wing power, but that day was not today. 


    
The skyline was wide. The path was clear.


    
Nyra broke into a run.


    
Damp sand gulped in her palms. The forest snailed by. Faster! Her elbows
burned and the sands sucked her down. Pebbles glittered at her blurred feet,
kicking up miniature meteor showers. Sounds of water crashed on her right, and
the shape of Violetish burst against the gray sky, jumping up to watch.


    
Her wings opened. Breeze coiled above and below them; an invitation. She ran. She
crouched. She pumped…


    
Then her feet hung weightless, the grit of wet sand on her feet the only sign
that ground was once real. 


    
Nyra faced the heavens. She was up. It was right. Instinct’s purity.


    
The canopy appeared out of nowhere. Puffs of emerald rose higher and higher. A
bounce, a crash, a shove. Nyra thumped through layers of branches before
hitting spongy ground.


    
Chirping sounded in the distance. Dead leaves stuck all over her like scales. Dirt
erupted from her mouth, and a beetle.


    
“Instinct indeed,” she grumbled.


 


 


Being
airborne was the greatest feeling in the world, they’d said, and it was. But no
one was there to see her accomplishments. The skies were for her and her alone,
and as uncomfortable as praise was, she would have liked to reluctantly wave
off flattering comments. 


    
Her wings grew stronger every day, and though she relished in her new talent,
she grew tired of the one runway—the only good place to practice out in the
open. Nyra spent many hours perusing plants and skipping sands, crunching the
falling leaves in each step. Circling the island went by infuriatingly fast. The
beach was tiny, and the forest not deep. But the island still had one great
mystery: the Green Spot. In all her life it had never been treated as something
spectacular. That shimmering glow was just a blemish after sunset, a peculiar
landmark. Otherwise, nothing was known.


    
“Why don’t we know?” Nyra mused one night, towering sand on the southern
shore. River stones were better, but hers were on the Coast. Blaze could use
them all now. No more bickering.


    
Before the moons was a veil of clouds, donned in the same eerie gray of the
restless ocean. The tide was out, exposing a wet bank, and a short distance off
was the brilliant Green Spot. That circle of white light with emerald beams
flashing from the ends. 


    
No longer a ‘spot,’ Nyra decided. This is a footprint of Roendon. 


    
That night marked the end of day twenty-one. On her tree, she carved a new line
each day. 


    
“Why wouldn’t we know?” she said. Reddish cocked her head from the waves and
chirped. 


    
Fuhorn and Grandma Tega jumped into Nyra’s thoughts. “The ones who are old now,
they were young when the Sperks came. Well, not young young. But younger.
Early twenties, let’s say. They were free to fly wherever. Wouldn’t they have
gone to the Green Spot? Wouldn’t they know what it is?”


    
The hulky Violetish popped from the surface, flapping in the moon-bathe. A
four-syllable call ticked from his smiling mouth. Nyra had heard this call
before. It meant ‘I’m spreading my wings,’ or so she deduced. Violetish closed
his wings, dwarfing Reddish at his side.


    
“You’re right,” she said to him. “I never spread my wings, so to speak. I
didn’t spread my mind. I never thought to ask what the Green Spot
was.” Whenever the Xefexes chirped, she molded them into her soliloquies, even
if contrived.       


    
“I just followed my family’s example. They called it the Green Spot, so I did too.
I never thought to ask why a spot on the ocean glowed.” How stupid not
to ask!    


    
Thinking was going nowhere. And it took up so little time. Even the most
elaborate daydreams took under a half-hour. Nothing was fast enough in this
place. 


    
Nyra rushed to her feet. 


    
“Alright, I’ll figure it out,” she said. Her skin looked more blue than
red in the bright night. Nyra paced down the beach into the cool sands. The
water would be cold. Treading sun-kissed sands had made the transition from land
to water easy during the first few days. But cloudy skies gobbled up that
golden warmth. And night was always worse.


    
The first wave rolled over her toes. Not so bad, she thought. Nyra eyed
the sky again. Dark, with a faint glow from the moons beyond. Doing this in the
daytime would be better, when she could see. Still the water was bright,
brighter than any daytime-light. But Nyra feared it was too bright. Even
above the surface she squinted. How would she see anything when below?


    
She brushed the thought away. Nyra would explore now. She’d figure it
out now. Lucky for her, tomorrow’s light was a sure-fire guarantee
should failure crack its discouraging tail.


    
Moving out, the water sloshed up on her chin. “Here it goes.” The draggling
dipped under.


    
“Cold!” she gurgled beneath. Bubbles flourished over her face as sea water
wrapped over her tongue. Little clicks and whistles pierced everywhere as the Xefexes
zoomed around her. 


    
Ahead the light brightened to white. It didn’t appear to be very deep beneath
the surface. Looking on the gentler fringes, Nyra saw more or less where the
center of the glow was. From the white center, green-blue fingers reached down
and down, darkening to the ocean floor. The middle was suspended, floating as if
by magic. 


    
Her lungs began to protest. Her feet were still on the ground, the crown of her
head drifting just beneath the shifting currents. In a quick hop, Nyra broke
the top and sucked in new air. Just below the beacon was a shadowy mass, piling
upward from the blackness. Rocks, she guessed. So the light wasn’t
floating there by magic, it was sitting on boulders. Maybe wedged between them.



    
The whiteness was nearly unbearable. The rocks rose
from the floor as high as she was long, with the surface about two heights
above that. She pushed forward, squinted hard. 


    
At the core of the brilliance was a shape, one difficult to see. Nyra tilted
her head. There were subtle outlines, bright tracings that made up the greater
glow. Like cracks in quartz, they wrapped around one another in geometric
directions. But the spaces between the lines were especially peculiar. Outlined
in crystallized luminosity were teal splashes, almost more clear than they were
colorful. It was the color of the Green Spot, but a hue she’d known from the
mainland as well, and yet not quite the same shade beneath the surface. Here,
it seemed to reflect some of the deeper tones possessed by the sea. And it was
huge, at least her size, and likely much heavier.


    
WHOOSH!


    
Something blotted out the light, and a misty-blue eye streamed by grass-blades
from her face. Spade-shaped fins raked over her belly, slashing her with the
texture of sand. Before she could grasp the wound, another figure whammed her
wind away in a bubbly flurry. Then she was dragged backwards to shore at a
break-neck pace, water peeling off her like skin, exposed to naked air. She was
vaguely aware of the Xefexes hopping left and right from the ocean. The clouds
danced before faint stars, flipping the overcast night round and round as her
head slowed from a spin. 


    
“What was that?” she coughed, the sea spilling from her throat. Xefexes
surrounded her, all trained to the Green Spot. 


    
“Hey!” she said angrily. Reddish was at her side. “What was that thing?” The
draggling eased up on adrenaline-pumped haunches. Like a bite, pain chomped her
stomach. She collapsed, groping her ribs. Her claws came up tipped in thick,
black blood.


    
“Ugg,” she rasped. Hot stings nibbled her sinuses. A dim image of Thaydra
winked in and out of her thoughts. 


    
Reddish nudged Nyra sideways, studying the gash. Cooing, the Xefex puffed little
snorts upon the tattered flesh. Nyra covered it protectively. 


    
Jerking towards the foliage, Reddish chirped at Violetish and Yellowish, who
lumbered into the shadows. They emerged in seconds, mouths full of leaves. Big
leaves, bigger than Nyra’s head, and perhaps the last bunch that had not yet
turned yellow and crusty. Nyra knew the kind well. They were just like the ones
of her tree. The sea-beasts overlapped the leaves upon the sand until they made
a sheet with no ground exposed.


    
“What’s that… hey!” Reddish pushed Nyra’s bottom, rolling her on the leafy
sheet. Nyra resisted, throwing out the paw not holding her wound. But fighting
off the Xefex was like pushing the Dam.


    
“Alright then,” said Nyra. She leaned down on the bed, ready for the
uncomfortable pressure and grit. It did not come.


    
“It’s to keep the sand out!” she exclaimed, then recoiled. She recalled getting
the wind knocked out of her moments earlier. Her chest felt empty and full all
at once, and though she breathed deeply, her lungs didn’t seem to fill all the
way.


    
“Thanks,” Nyra gasped. Indeed, leaves were timeless playtime props. With
friends, she often pretended that they had healing powers. ‘Not true,’ Mum
always said, but it could keep infections from getting in, and made
decent stoppers when putting pressure on wounds. Nyra squirmed uncomfortably,
feeling embarrassed. No one ever took care of her but Mum. Blaze too, at least
in his delusions. 


    
She remembered a milky white eye and triangular fins. Her stomach throbbed. The
black mass had cut her, the mass that blotted out the light. 


    
“What was that thing?” she repeated. 


    
The Xefexes, as always, said nothing.


    
“You know, the thing that did this?” Nyra held up her bloodied claws. Violetish
licked them. Reddish stretched back her jowls and exposed her teeth. Alarm
gripped Nyra. But as soon as she had done it, Reddish closed her mouth and
resumed her wide, jovial face. The others began making deep growls. 


    
“Some monster, then?” Nyra assumed as much. Everything was a monster. Until
proven otherwise. 


    
But there was something
familiar in it, about a giant swimmer with sand-skin fins. There were the beady
eyes, too. Had she heard any stories of these animals? Big fish with gnashing
teeth? Was that a shark? Did sharks even have eyes? Of course they did. Fish
had eyes, and sharks were fish, if she remembered correctly. 


    
This shark, or whatever it was, unnerved the Xefexes. Small wonder, she
shrugged. Is that what chased them from the water each night? To be awoken
nightly by a predator… it seemed awful. Why not live elsewhere? Perhaps the Xefexes
were slaves to the shark as the Agrings were enslaved to the Sperks. This was
unlikely. Her glimpse was short, but the sand-hard fish didn’t look intelligent.
Perhaps the Xefexes were just steadfast against leaving home. 


    
“The shark must be nocturnal,” she said out loud. Reddish stayed at Nyra’s
side, listening. “You only come out of the water at night. It must not bother
you in the day.”


    
Nyra peered hard into Reddish’s protuberant eyes. So big.


    
“It can’t see very well, can it?” Nyra mused. “The eyes had cataracts. I know
about cataracts, my grandma Tega has them. They keep her from hunting
sometimes.”


    
Then a shroud lifted from Nyra’s messy thoughts. “That Green Spot is shedding
light onto you! Putting you in danger.” Her heart tremored from the thought, so
much her whole body shook. “Ow!” she exclaimed, sucking air through her teeth. Reddish
nosed her flank. Nyra was grateful for the comfort, even if Reddish’s nose was
wet and cold. 


    
“Alright, I’ll try to sleep,” Nyra murmured. As the sting ebbed away, tiredness
hung heavy on her lids. It had been a long day. Well, no longer than the
others, but having a shark slice one’s belly made it unusually difficult. She
didn’t want to think about it anymore.


    
The Xefexes took watch by the tide, leaving Nyra alone just as she teetered on
that precipice between consciousness and true slumber. It was there she saw the
Green Spot again. It lay suspended in the dark, drawing in ever closer as her
view pressed forward. She came so close she could almost touch it, seeing
nothing but its immaculately cut sides and hot-white edges. Then her view
panned out to the blackness of the sea. Only this time it was not the sea. In
the imperceptible blackness were shapes. Air dragons, not Xefexes. Lots of them,
maybe twenty. No, thirty. Thirty-one, she knew intuitively. And she knew every
one of them despite the haziness. But most perceptible of all was Fuhorn, who
stood closest to the light, her muted voice regaling over the herd’s most
prized possession. 


 


 


The
sleeping, the waking, the flying, the eating. These and their trifle
subdivisions cycled into another five days. Then another. With the help of
time, and the help of the generous Xefexes, Nyra’s wound became so diminutive
that it barely whispered a scar. She fished on her own, and her flying
drastically improved. Very quickly she was turning into a professional in all
the arts. Time was certainly a blessing for mastering.


    
But just as much, time was a curse.


    
Each morning Nyra woke to see those little specks dropping from the Northern
Coast and each morning it was nettles on her skin, rousing that disturbing fact;
she was viewing her world from the wrong angle. It made her heart twinge. The
twinge became an ache, the ache a rash of insanity, worsening into new breeds
of worry.


    
A month, she thought as she counted the pale-tan marks upon her tree. For
a month she’d been chanting any day now, any day now like a lullaby. The
words lost their meaning, becoming a monotonous buzz over the indifferent sea
waves.


    
That day, day thirty-one, was a cloudy day, just like thirty, twenty-nine,
twenty-eight—so far back she cared not to recall. Waking, Nyra stretched into
the fine sand, laying her head sternly on her paws. With firm deportment she
watched the distant Agrings fall towards the ocean. Time and time again she
tried to identify them. They were too far away.


    
“How much longer, Mum?” 


    
The Xefexes were not present, as they never were in the morning. But Nyra on
her own made talkative company.


    
“It comes down to this; no one can get to this island unless they’ve escaped. No
Agring is allowed out this far.” That was true, but what of today? Had
the rules changed?


    
“Definitely not,” she spat. Even a clever trick by Mum wouldn’t grant the
Agrings permission outside their boundaries. After setting the Northern
Coast on fire, security had nowhere to go but up.


    
“So no island-visiting unless it’s done in secret. You have to be escaping in
order to be here.” Or banished, she thought. 


    
Living by pattern was the way of an Agring. They woke, they hunted, and every
few years, they tried to bolt out. 


    
“How often do we escape… try to escape?” she amended. “This last one was
the third attempt. The second attempt was about a month before I was hatched,
over eleven years ago.” 


    
Bile mounted in her throat. She swallowed it angrily. 


    
“The attempt before that was well… a bit earlier. Let’s see, Mum was about
sixteen when it happened. She’s thirty-three now, so…”


    
The dragglings ears drooped. “Seventeen years.” 


    
What if they don’t get away for another ten, twenty …


    
Suddenly very hungry, Nyra crashed into the sea and began to rake the water in
search of fish. Stomach gnawing from the inside out, Nyra pounded away, ready
to obliterate anything in her path. The gnawing wouldn’t stop, even when she
caught a fish an hour later on a swipe of luck.


 


 


Deep
within the foliage, the morning dew outlined her footprints, forming a straight
course from her tree. They went north. Southward was the faded trail of her
normal morning path—to the beach where she would watch the Fishers. There, the
dew was untouched. Nyra had not treaded that path today, nor had the Xefexes
disappeared that morning. Instead they swam at the north side with her,
watching, waiting.


    
The cliffs didn’t matter. They were distractions, churning her fantasies, the
ones that refused to come true.


    
Nothing was for certain anymore. Though her life was little and short, she’d
been bred upon a foundation of knowing. Not just the ins and outs of being a
slave’s daughter, but of her family too. Those rocks that were her loved ones were
the stones she’d walked upon. To the Reservoir, the hills, the trees, the
burrows, and even the forbidden chisel of the coast. 


    
But even had Darkmoon not banished her, certainty would not have lasted forever.
For no adult knew everything, no matter how wise. Fuhorn knew that her son
would escape just as Thaydra knew she’d reach the Zealers. All wrong. If Nyra
was to be an adult (and time would push her there, screaming or singing) she’d
reach the unknown no matter what her circumstances. Now she was fishing. Now
she was flying. Time had arrived, and no one knew what it held.


    
Looking over an average Agring life since the Sperks, it appeared that Nyra was
bound to a disappointing pattern. All she knew was filled with assumptions, or
sentences that began with ‘suppose if?’  Suppose the Agrings rescued her. Then
what? Live underground until Darkmoon removed the exile? 


    
He’ll never remove the exile. 


    
Then what? Wait for the next escape attempt to bring back the Zealers? How long
would it take to devise that plan? It had taken twenty-one years for the
Agrings to try to escape the first time. Another six to try again. How
long could she live underground before going insane?


    
Or worse yet: how long could she go without being rescued from this island? The
more Nyra thought about it, the more her ideas upturned into the notes of
inquiry. Very few ended with resolution, and those that did were wishes more
than fact.


    
And at the end of the mess came that best case scenario. Nyra would be rescued.
Nyra would go back to life as normal on the Northern Coast. Years would pass. She’d
be full grown and making her own escape plans with the adults. More years would
pass. Today’s adults would be old, bequeathing their dreams to Nyra’s
generation. 


    
The dreams would fail. 


    
Or suppose they worked? 


    
Even so, I’ll be old. Maybe dead. 


    
The years would not wait for Zealers and saviors, not for chance nor hope. Erratic
dreams would scribble on until Nyra washed away from life itself, her youth
stolen forever by the malediction that was wishing.


    
She stood with the morning at her right. Raw seed cones, oh so faint, blended
with saline crystals on the breeze; the perfect marriage of sea and solid
ground. Breathing deeply, she stored little pieces of soil, bark, and foliage
in the waters of her memory, on shallow shores where she could retrieve them
whenever she needed.


    
“Thank you,” she said, nodding to the Xefexes, watching from the gentle tides. Their
eyes were the same as always; jovial and big. Yet Nyra knew them better. She
could not interpret the chirps, the flips, the waggles. Not perfectly. But
somehow, they knew her. And if she could allow herself one wish
in her dark reality, she hoped they would understand her decision now.


    
Perhaps they’d watch over her family.


    
Feeling fresh and resolute, the dragon turned her back to the cliffs, leaned back,
and pushed into the northern sky.











Chapter 10: Before the Maelstrom


 


 


Always,
ALWAYS the blue.


    
What did one picture when they thought of the sea? Nyra imagined blue and
waves, but also buds of green and brown. Since forever she had known the ocean
from the cliffs’ vantage, where the solace of flat feet accompanied verdant
grass and copper rock. Even when her midnight fantasies had her suspended over
cerulean, she could always turn her head back. There, she’d find land. 


     But now, as Nyra scaled the open ocean, all was blue. Ahead
was the blue. Peripherals were the blue. Blue, blue, blue.


     When the Green Spot and cliffs dropped off the horizon, she
learned to not glance back,
knowing everything she saw ahead would be perfectly mirrored behind. Whatever
love the sea and land once shared ended in a bitter estrangement, with Nyra
stuck on one side. Tesset and Rovavik came to mind. Tesset was the land, rooted
selfishly in one place. Rovavik was left to wander in perpetuity with no
visible destination. 


    
Nyra’s mind never calmed.
How lovely it would be to purge thoughts from that humming space between her
ears. To not think at all. For the noise in her head was a reminder of reality:
that she was alone, leagues from other minds. 


    
Above all things she craved stimulation, distraction other than internal
ponderings. She wanted to play games. Sunny days shined in her memory, where
she ran blithely in tag. Run. Catch. Get away. In tag, she seldom
noticed her fatigue until the day was done. Now, without the fun, Nyra felt her
wings, those creaky limbs stuck in the same pattern as the waves. Up down up
down up down... 


    
On the island, Nyra had practiced endurance. Within the month she’d nearly
built the muscles of an adolescent flyer. Time had granted her that. But that
didn’t make flying over oblivion easy. 


    
That first day of travel turned out unbearable. Bolstered by resolve’s energy,
she went until noon without becoming tired (thinking of the Zealers, home, and
the prosperous future). Following old navigation tips, Nyra kept the suns on
her right shoulder during the morning. They were not always easy to spot under
the heavy cloud cover. But she could usually see Quay’s eyes burning through
long enough to make an assessment. Nyra had lighted into the ocean for a short
break at noon. Floating, she spread her wings over the gentle rises, cooling
her limbs. She even managed to catch a few fish. 


    
Afternoon arrived. Back in the air, it took one short daydream before the pain kicked
in. Stiffness crept through her joints, rain trickling down flower stems. Her
wings became slabs of thick ground, dripping with mud and soggy brambles. She
had no choice but to wobble back to sea.


    
She paddled forward, seconds thrumming on her brain. Losing time. Losing
time. But the water made her wings heavier than ever. There was no way she
could get airborne again. She was grounded. Watered.


    
Nyra swam north.


    
“Keep moving, if not anything else, keep moving,” she told herself, just as
she’d told Blaze to keep running the day Darkmoon caught them on the cliff edge.
“The Vousille Ocean is dotted with an island chain.” That quote was Mother’s. “Otherwise
the ancestor’s would never have made it.” This was key in every escape attempt.
Fuhorn insisted that Agrings had wonderful endurance. Apparently it was not
uncommon for herds to migrate from the winter rains. Nyra’s herd had never
migrated, even before the enslavement, but that wasn’t the point. The point was
Agrings could sustain flight, so long as rest waited on the other side of the
day. Still, endurance or no endurance, everything had
to sleep at some point. And so Nyra knew the island chain waited for her,
somewhere in the volatile blue. For me. For Agrings.


    
Nyra repeated this to herself many times over the afternoon, gripping the
wave’s heavy rolls under her chest. But as the first sun grew close to the
horizon, her paddling declined. She felt sick. Nyra initially thought herself
impervious to seasickness, for in the first hour, she rolled upon the waves
with little disorientation. Now her stomach deflated to mush, and it felt as
though her insides strained on their sinews, tossing in a leaky bag. Her brain
hung weightlessly in her skull, jarring suddenly left or right against the
grain of the sea.


    
Straightening up in the torrent as best she could, Nyra resolved to push
through with her head held high.


    
She threw up.


    
The dragon blinked, her vision swimming. Her weightless brain turned into a
rock, rolling from side to side. The higher she lifted her head, the more it
tossed. She tried to keep it down, swallowing sea water as it buffeted her
chin.


    
“I’m alright, I’m alright,” she whispered, avoiding the sight of her sick
dissipating on the foam. Clouds plastered above in a congealing sheet. 


    
She threw up again. And again. Her throat cracked painfully. Nyra treaded in
place, countering the waves with sluggish strokes. 


    
All she wanted, all she needed, was a moment, a mere moment of stillness.
It was a small wish, maybe the smallest she had ever made in her life. And
though it was the smallest, and she wished for it more than anything, even more
than Mother, there was no motionless place nearby.


    
What if I don’t find the islands? She could barely think for fear of
aggravating the sickness. But she needed to be up high to see. 


     She could have been near land and not known it.


    
The first sun touched down behind the clouds. Nyra broke into tears. The nausea
quieted, leaving her dreadfully thirsty. But she kept swimming. The second sun set,
the clouds smothering out the moons. Nyra wept harder, hating herself. She was
supposed to be strong. Instead, she would slip beneath a force she loathed more
than her weakling body.


    
“I’m not ready to die,” she gurgled. Fetid water leaked through the corners of
her mouth. The clouds pressed down from above, suffocating. Roendon’s eyes were
somewhere behind that wall. 


    
He didn’t care.


    
Far too quickly, the daylight drained out.


    
Short time. Long time. Whichever, death’s soggy wet claws readied to sponge her
away.


    
Then a patch of sky thinned, revealing a clear, starry blackness, and in its
wake, a great round moon.


    
Nyra traced the moonlight through the crisp window. Down from the sky, between
the winds, and to the ocean surface. The sea made a thick black line against
the horizon. It was perfectly straight.


    
Except for one spot. On the right was a soft bump, imperfect and lovely.


    
An island.


    
Nyra veered right, glancing gratefully upward along the way.


 


 


She
did not fly the next day or the next, letting exhaustion, stiffness, and nausea
bleed out into the cooling sands. She did not explore the new island, nor did
she care to. It was smaller than the Green Spot island and had no trees. Only a
few shrubs and rocks dotted the surface, every bit of it moist. Finding a rain
puddle, Nyra worried that no amount of water could satiate her parched stomach.
But after just a few swigs she felt better, and better still after sleep. 


    
Go on? Behind her sloshed the memory of a horrible evening. Yet an
invisible magnet began pulling her south, back to the chance of rescue.


    
“Back to the beginning,” she mumbled. 


    
After another long night’s sleep, she took off. Her soreness had dissipated,
and she was able to fly hours into the afternoon. It hurt a little, but it
trumped the memory of sea sickness. Of all the things Mother prepared them for
in life, she had never described anything so ghastly as the disease of the sea.
Of course Thaydra wouldn’t know. Few Agrings would. But the experience left
Nyra with a strange yet obliging confidence; if she could survive dry heaves
and a headache in the planet’s largest agitator, she could endure anything.


    
Again she came across an island at night fall, just as Fuhorn and Thaydra had
promised, affording a comfortable nook to stretch her wings and sip rain
puddles. The following morning she was even less sore. And again she flew.


 

















 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


Blue. Blue. Blue.


 
















 


 


“I
HATE THE BABY WAY!” Nyra shrieked as the fish wriggled into blackness.


    
It was about twelve days into the journey. Her wings had strengthened, and
though she would never escape the weariness, the Agring was able to fly all day.
Besides, tiredness or not, she refused to float on the sea for more than an
hour at a time. Though her external parts felt ripe and true, her stomach still
panged upon eating, and she feared burping her organs up should she go into
another vomiting fit. 


    
Today, like every day, she hunted in the ‘baby way’, just how Mother had taught
them at the Reservoir. Coming out of a failed catch, she coughed up sea water. She’d
been scanning the surface for an hour. Seven dives, no catches.


    
Subtly, oh so subtly, her body was growing. She’d never felt her body growing
before. But as everything was coming on so starkly these days (with so much
flying and a drastically inflated appetite), Nyra was hardly surprised to detect
these changes.


 
   It wasn’t so much that she grew taller. Had a marking tree been present,
Nyra felt she’d measure in at the same height. Development was an apt
word, as some of her shrunk while some of her expanded. Her wings were gaining
muscle, but she also thinned. On the whole, the shaping made things easier. She
grew streamlined.


    
The only thing that became increasingly difficult was hunting. At whatever rate
her wing muscles expanded, her fangs doubled it. Until recently her fangs were
mere buds, maybe a smidge longer than the rest of her teeth. But between the
month at the Green Spot and now, her fangs had grown almost twice as long. Mother
said this would happen. There was a reason flying began at around age twelve
under the enslavement: they were ready to hunt.            


    
But she’d learned the baby way first. In the Reservoir, she’d caught fish like
a bear (whatever that was), jaws open wide, snapping up prey. This was for
little dragglings, although she and Blaze were the only ones she knew that
learned to hunt before age twelve. Once the fangs grew out, Agrings needed to spear
fish. Anything wider than the width between their fangs would bounce right off.
Occasionally, a lucky Agring could scoop a fish up from tail to head, much like
they did when swallowing food whole. Cousin Vor could do it. But this took
superb dexterity. 


    
“HATE IT!” she shrieked again. Much as her fangs had grown, they were not yet
spears. Nyra was neither a candidate for the baby or grownup technique. And it
seemed especially problematic today. She didn’t know why.


    
“Did my fangs grow really fast last night?” she said. Had she eaten something
especially nutritious? The previous day, she’d fallen asleep running her tongue
over her teeth. She’d then dreamed about her teeth, at night and in the waking
hours of morning.


    
Perhaps her failure was more psychological than physical. “Oh, the threats of
acknowledgement,” Nyra mumbled. That’s what Mum would say. The threats
of being aware of a problem, so much so it distracted you from the task at hand.
Excessive thinking. She’d have to stop agonizing and evolve. Baby habits would
soon be gone forever, and there was nothing she could do to keep them.


    
“Unless I kill myself. That would stop the aging process.” A smile
creased her face. “Yep.” She laughed.


    
A silver sliver darted beneath. Still snickering, Nyra dove down and caught it.


    
The rest of that twelfth day went as normal. At noon she rested, floating on
the cool waves. She seldom noticed her rising body temperature until she hit
the water. How chilly was the sea! At first she didn’t mind, no more than she
minded jumping in Fitzer’s Reservoir on a hot summer day. But that was summer
on land. This was the ocean in fall. At home, climbing out of the water meant
play-time. Here, it meant flying until the next island appeared, exhaustion looming
over her muscles like Sperk shadows. 


    
She flew on into the evening, fighting the battle of her awkward fangs. She
wouldn’t starve anytime soon, just as long as the sea carried fish. But she’d
have to keep up with adolescence, too. 


    
That was scary.
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“Gonna get dark soon,” she murmured to the twilight. Cherry light
bathed her wings. They’d hardly beaten that afternoon. The thermals had been
generous. Second sunset would be in an hour. An island would be appearing in no
time, if all went according to pattern. Nyra was more than ready for a good
night’s rest. 


     Watching the sun etch through the sky behind a thin film of
clouds, Nyra hummed familiar melodies. Oh, My Lovely Tail came first to
mind. It was one of Jesoam’s proudest works, and incidentally, one of the most
annoying. And like all annoying melodies, it stuck like snot in the fever
season. Nyra was resigned to it (mostly), wondering how many times she could
sing the song before finding land.


     Five repeats later, the sun was still in the same place. Nyra
couldn’t remember enough verses to get any substantial seconds out of it. On the sixth repeat,
she decided to make up a new melody. The wind whistled in her ears, bouncing
between high and low strands
of sound. If nature could be fancy in song, so could she. Soon, Jesoam’s tune
was completely gone. Halfway through the second verse new words crept into her
head. Nyra sang them, bouncing from the low to the high: 


 


My
tail is meant to appease,


In
the still and in the breeze,


And
soon it seems I’ll hit the rains,


Something,
Something, Something feigns.


 


    
She clacked her tongue, bemused. This new melody was not her invention. It was
Bristone’s tune, the one she sang on the morning Blaze and Nyra went down the
Scar.


    
“Oh, fine,” Nyra groaned. She hated thinking of Bristone now, or any Sperk for
that matter. Still a thought was a thought, and it would pass the time. And the
words of another dragon made her feel not so alone, like someone was singing to
her over the sea using telepathy (a ludicrous notion, although Bristone surely
would have liked it). Nyra tried to recall the lyrics:


 


“Something
on the Dawn of Dawns,


And
figure out what’s said to pawns.


You
have to always go back in


And
then there is a beautiful sin.”


 


    
They definitely were not right. The cadence was off, too. She’d only heard the
song once, and even then it didn’t make any sense. Only the melody had stuck. It
was strangely beautiful. And eerie. Voice strained by the high notes, Nyra
stopped singing and tried to think of another ditty.


    
An island appeared.


    
“Finally!” she said. Though the clouds hung heavy and dark, Nyra could see a
black mound rising in the northwest. Her wing beats quickened. The wind
whistled on, louder. A storm was near. She’d reach shelter just in time.


    
As the island drew closer, Nyra inadvertently drifted back to Bristone’s melody.
Again she tried to think of another song. But none came. Her mind kept
reverting back to those high trills.


    
Trills? Bristone’s voice was somber and soft, void of trills. The sound
in Nyra’s head was shriller than she remembered, similar to the harsh whistles
kicking-up in the breeze. Dissonantly, the cold air whipped against her ears. Nyra’s
wings beat faster. The island grew larger, dark, and oddly tall. Very tall. It
must have unnaturally large trees. It didn’t matter, just as long as she
drew closer, and fast.


    
Wind raw and throaty, the melody in her head circled over and over, becoming
fuller and fuller with each round. It grew loud, just as the island grew tall. The
second sun winked below the horizon. 


    
A figure appeared in the distance. It loomed atop the island like a shard of
obsidian. Nyra blinked several times, thinking debris had flown into her face. But
there was no pain, and the figure did not vanish. It stayed flat and suspended
in the sky. 


    
Nyra wavered in flight. What is that? It reminded her of a black feather
turned upward on a thermal, only its course was deliberate. Subtly, the tips of
the shard began to bend up and down.


    
Wings, she thought.


    
Though fuzzied by distraction, the song in Nyra’s head went on—the anthem to
her peculiar circumstance. Bristone no longer sang it in Nyra’s memory. It was
more like the breeze was humming it in real time, spaced and jarring like
unexpected bird cries.


    
It sounded like the tune came from dead ahead.


    
The shard was closer. 


    
Big.


    
Bigger than me.


    
“Fine,” she murmured in the smallest whisper. Nyra tilted east, away from the
figure and her island. Her flapping became fast. She strained each wing to pump
silently. On her new path was an ominous spread of black and gray seascape. No
island. 


    
The sounds behind her reverberated over the ocean, drifting on the sky and
waves. Drifting on the sea. Of seas.


    
Alarm radiated to her claw tips. Nyra flung her head over her shoulder. The
thing’s wings were wider than any creature she’d ever seen in a nightmare.


    
The thing veered upward. It climbed unflapping into the clouded heavens. As
suddenly as it appeared, it was gone, swallowed by the indiscernible beyond. 


    
The music stopped. 


    
Nyra counted her breaths. Ten … twenty …. thirty. No sound, not one. Forty
breaths, fifty….


    
Nothing.


    
Spared? Nyra waited for the music to come back or the figure to reappear.
Neither happened. Her brain was ice. The wind was gentle. The ocean below
wafted delicately, like a pond. Her wing beats printed the water surface with
ripples, brushing her near-immaculate reflection.


    
The island sat temptingly in the west, sporting its protective trees. Wherever
that thing was, it wasn’t on the island now. Nyra would have seen it drop down
from above.


    
This could be my chance. Nyra didn’t know if her wings could hold out
until the next rest stop. She certainly wouldn’t make it before dark. Thing or
no thing, the island was her best option.


    
But what if there were other mysterious figures on the island? Would there be
places to hide?


    
Nyra flapped in place, thinking.


    
A shrill screech cleaved the clouds, and Nyra looked up into a pair of gnarled,
emerald talons. 


    
She barreled right, wings flopping over one another. Something soft yet
powerful buffeted her flank, crushing her downward. She sprang away, steadying
just as a crash ripped the ocean below.    


    
In a circle of spray was the biggest thing Nyra had ever seen. Taking up the
space of seven Sperks or more, a mountain of blackness twisted and churned on
the insignificantly small waves. All over were impossibly large scales, bending
and shifting as the beast beat the water on wings the size of river crossings. It
was as black as pitch, save for where muted moonlight dazzled it to an
iridescent green. The color flickered like star explosions, making the great
animal’s movements appear quick and jolting. 


    
The frenzied head arched back, and from a shimmering beak rang the trills Nyra
had heard moments before. A green, unmoving eye found her. 


    
She spun away, flapping for life. Her skin flared into needles. Too slow, too
slow! The island waited in the northwest, the only place of cover. 


    
Only chance.


    
The wind kicked up, hitting her square in the face. She jerked about in the air.
The trees! The trees! She pictured their leaves reaching out, the knotty
limbs thick and sheltering. But the wind kept beating her back. Back east.


    
“MOVE!” she shouted to herself. Way too close behind was the thing, clear out
of the ocean and shining brilliantly as it threw waterfalls of ocean from its
scales. It came forward far too fast to count the seconds. The beak opened,
dwarfing the lengthy body that snaked behind. 


    
There’d be a chomp. Then nothing. 


    
Nyra screamed. 


    
A loud thump came instead. The thing shrieked.  Whipping around, Nyra faced the
beast, a mere two lengths behind. Only it did not look at her. Scales erect,
the birdlike-face twitched back and forth with furious zeal, as if looking for
something. Nyra gaped, unable to move anything but her wings. The thing tossed
its head in all directions. She stupidly followed its gaze, searching.


    
The monster’s frozen stare hit her like a blow to the stomach. 


    
Breaking from paralysis, Nyra flipped towards the island again. Feathered wings
battered behind her. Hot breath wrapped over her back feet, choking its way up
her neck. 


    
The end, she thought, closing her eyes. Mother’s and Blaze’s faces
appeared on each lid. She hoped they’d miss her.


    
THUMP!


    
The bird-thing screeched again, its head swirling round and round. Just above,
a slender shadow loomed, smaller and fast; a sliver before the silver clouds.


    
“FLY!” said a voice.


    
Nyra obeyed, though she could not see the speaker. Not properly. Just a sliver
of moonlight bouncing off the sky. The sliver zipped out of sight, vanishing
behind the monster-bird. The island was closer, the strange trees taller. And
below, the water did not look quite as dark.


    
I’ll make it.


    
“No!” the same voice shouted. “You’ll hit the shallows.”


    
Nyra rolled hither thither in the air, searching for the other. The sliver
seemed to dance about the bird’s head, distracting it.


    
“What?” she hollered. The wind sucked up her voice like lungs. She looked into
the nothingness above: black and dark gray, low hanging mists. 


    
“Fly! Keep flying.”


  
  Nyra did, toward the island.


    
“No! Northeast.”


    
“East?” she spat. Ahead was the northwest, and the trees, the safety. East was
a liquid desert affording no life. 


    
The bird shrieked even louder, splitting her brain clean in two. 


    
“Go east!” the voice said again.


    
“No!”


    
“You have to!” 


    
A high rumble resounded far above, and a feeling as hot as fire seared inside
Nyra’s chest. “I don’t want to die!”


    
The sea below turned lighter. Shallower. The trees took shape, narrow
and tapering to flat tops.


    
The sliver appeared from above. “Then you can’t stay here.”


 
   Nyra’s eyes fell from the sky down to the monster’s beak, opening into a
cavernous maw of stinking verdant. A flapping tongue gleamed, as scarlet and
large as Nyra’s entire body.


    
The sliver clashed atop her. Bones in her neck ground together. Nyra fell like
a stone, down and down, until liquid chaos swallowed them both whole. Her eyes
stayed wide open, bitten by the cold in a million places. Silver orbs blossomed
from her nostrils, sliding over the dark body above like little insects. The
water was clear. In the air, the bird writhed while facets of the sea surface
broke into a rippling glass mosaic. 


    
The sliver pushed off Nyra. Upward it kicked until it broke into the lighter
gray of the atmosphere. Nyra treaded water below, heart pounding into her tail
spikes. Then like a ruptured mountain, the sky broke into white hot blue. The
bulk of the bird shied out of sight, its long neck jabbing around the blinding
light. Everything was a haze of luminosity and dark forms.


    
Then it all disappeared—the sliver, the glow, the monster. Nyra was left in
almost pitch-black. Her lungs suddenly stung. Watching the last bubble trickle
from her mouth, Nyra pumped in a direction she hoped was up. 


    
Her left claw swiped into bighting air. She’d made it.  She kept her head low,
sputtering salty water. Her eyes darted left and right, searching for the
vanished hubbub. 


    
The familiar white hot blue light flickered in the west. Waves bobbed
everything up and down, taking Nyra in and out of sight. By the tall trees was
the gargantuan bird. The flickering grew dimmer, and then both figures melted
into the forbidden island. 


    
On wet wings, Nyra splattered out of the ocean and flew east.











Chapter 11: Oharassie


 


 


Nyra flapped on and on. Maybe for an hour, maybe
less, maybe more. The flat sea line beckoned her forward, uninviting, but she
had no other choice. In a deluge of terror, she forgot what she was looking
for, and it wasn’t until the stars appeared she remembered her goal to find
another island. And yet half of her was afraid to spot one, fearing that the
terrible beast might have brothers in far places. She vowed to stay clear of
anything with extremely tall trees. Find a mound, but not too tall.


     By the time her fight-or-flight response calmed, a quaint
little island appeared upon the charcoal skyline. No monster sightings. She somehow
found sleep, fitful though it was. The
beast’s talons stabbed over and over in her mind. 


     When she awoke, both suns were high in the sky. She’d
overslept. Under normal circumstances, this loss of time might have upset her. Today
it didn’t.


    
“I bet it was a Dragon Hawk,” she croaked. A small burn panged her throat. There’d
been no rain yesterday, nothing to drink. Nyra sucked her tongue.


    
She had had a clear image of a Dragon Hawk in her head. It developed years ago
from the ancestors’ tale. On the way to the Zealers they battled unbelievable
foes, so Fuhorn said. One of them was a Dragon Hawk, and though the
descriptions were never thorough, Nyra had inevitably formed a picture. Because
multiple Agrings had to bring down this creature, Nyra assumed it was large,
but no bigger than a Sperk. She’d never seen anything bigger than her
enslavers’ species and couldn’t fathom anything much more gigantic, at least
anything that existed in the real world. The animal she’d seen last night made
her imagination-Hawk look like a bumble bee. 


    
Dragon Hawk, she cringed. Dragons were beasts of weaponry as hawks were
birds of prey. That thing joined the two together in grisly matrimony. The
shriek rang in her memory, so awful it physically hurt. She clamped down her
ears. “Why does this have to be so bad?” she grumbled into the sand. Not just
the Hawk. Not just the sea sickness. But everything. 


    
I can’t do it much longer, she thought miserably.


    
Then you can’t stay here.


    
Nyra sat bolt upright. There was more to last night than the Hawk. The voice,
shouting demands, insisting she go far away from the island. Sperk, Agring, or
something new? Male or female? She could recall nothing but the words
themselves. It was just sound from a sliver.


    
It had wanted her to go east, away from the island, away from where the Hawk
lived. Good advice.


    
As she sat back down, a spasm ran down her neck. “ACK!” she cried. It felt like
a tree trunk had driven from tail to spine. Her whole back went rigid.


    
“The Sliver clobbered me!” The pain jarred up to her head. The Sliver had
landed on her full force last night. She was lucky her body hadn’t snapped in
two. Gently, Nyra eased back to the ground, straight from nose to tail. Each
vertebra locked behind the other, squeezed by invisible knots. 


    
“No flying today,” she winced. Or the next day. An insect droned by her
ear. Her eyelids drooped, images of shallow water wading behind them.


    
When she woke up her spine was still stiff, the pain great. Gingerly, she
inspected the injury for bruising. There was none. She caught sight of her ribs,
wrapped in thin red skin, poking from her flank. She needed to fatten up. While
on the ocean, flying burned her catches up quickly. Nyra
had noticed her appetite growing, eating about six times more than what she ate
at home. Mother always said that flying was the most expensive way to
spend energy. And though Thaydra had not done any flying in the last eleven or
so years, she clearly knew what she was talking about. 


     The sky was gray again. Suns made themselves scarce in autumn.
So did the heat.


    
I need fat. Nyra was flying to the paradigm of ice, the coldest place in
the world, so chilly the very ground shivered up and out to the clouds. Like
the Hawk, Fuhorn had whimsically described the mountains. Nyra had never seen
one. The mountains she’d been closest to at home were too far inland, obscured
by hills and trees. If mountains were back there, they blended away into the
sky. 


    
Then there was snow. Nyra (the continent) got plenty of snow, only it rarely
made it to the coastline. A time or two, Nyra had seen white, fluffy clumps
falling. She and Blaze had made an effort to catch one, to see it up close. But
all examinations were ruined once the flakes reached the ground. Not one
survived, turning into slushy puddles that spilled into the den. Mother grimaced,
attempting to clot the den opening with dry grass. Nyra and Blaze just splashed
happily.


    
Slush was all Nyra knew. But it was one of many kinds of wet cold in the world.
According to Fuhorn, there was lighter snow, crystallized and tiny, cut into beautiful
detail. Likes porpoises, wolves, and bats, it sounded made-up. 


    
Nyra rumbled her throat. It was a good distraction. She soon forgot her fear of
cold.


    
The next day found her in less pain. She felt well enough to amble in the
shallows. There were no fish. The sea gleamed in the north. Somewhere out there
was food.


    
Nyra arched her back, up and down, back and forth. Little pangs bit her spine. After
several movements the bites became nibbles, then nips, then nothing. 


    
Within an hour the island was leagues behind her. She caught one fish after
another, getting accustomed to her growing fangs. This went on for another
three days, with the ever-predictable islands at the ends.
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About
twenty-two days total. Everything is automatic now. Routine. Consistent. Like
home.


    
But alone.


    
She hunted. She flew. She rested. Locked in custom. A grownup routine. Her
heart panged as she thought of the Fishers. They were stuck by virtue of their
grownup bodies. Nyra was stuck by virtue of bad luck.


    
Nyra had openly opposed growing up. Save for flying, what was the purpose? What
made maturity so wonderful? The idea of dragglinghood disappearing was too
awful, and in every summer when she turned a new year, she swore that it would
be her favorite age. The trouble was, this number kept getting higher, and she
kept calling it her favorite, even as it changed. 


    
“Eleven is my favorite age,” she affirmed now. Her tongue flicked over her two
lengthening fangs as she glided northward. They were still hers no matter what
shape they took.


    
Nyra waggled her ears. Had it really been twenty-two days? Approximately? And
then a month on the Xefex island? She tried to focus on eating. Seeing a fish,
Nyra swooped down and snagged it, half spearing, half chomping. Wrestling with
her fangs, she tried to find a common ground between chewing and swallowing
whole. Oil inched into her throat, trickling down the wrong tube. 


    
“Ack!” she croaked, spitting out the mulched-up fish. Nyra tried to hack up the
drip creeping into her lungs, each breath turning harsh and acidic. Finally it
shot out, plopping in the ocean. Her mouth tasted terrible. 


    
She had an idea. On the sea floated the mulch. Snatching it back mid-flight,
Nyra fiddled through the guts, looking up intermittently to stay on course. 


    
Fish were built for the sea, Mother had once said on a sunny afternoon years
ago. Nyra had thought this a stupid observation at the time, and promptly
expressed it. Fish had fins, they had gills—of course they were built
for a life in water. Nyra’s cheekiness had resulted in a trip to the Reservoir.



    
Well, get in, Mother had said, pushing Blaze’s
rump into deep water. Are you floating or sinking?


     Floating, mumbled Blaze.


     As long as we hold our breath, Nyra had said, getting
bored.


     Right, said Thaydra. Now, do fish float?


     When they’re dead! Nyra countered. 


    
Blaze had groaned, clambering over a surface ripple. He did not like deep
water, and was clearly perturbed that Nyra was slowing the lesson. No Mum,
fish don’t float.


    
That’s right. So how do they stay under water?


    
Nyra groaned. They pump their tails really hard.


    
Nope! said Thaydra, spritely. They use buoyancy. Oil takes them up
and down.


    
Thaydra had proceeded to explain buoyancy. The definition had not stuck. But it
didn’t matter. Nyra remembered one thing: fish had oil.


    
And oil was flammable. 


    
Coming back into the moment, Nyra snaked her tongue carefully between the
entrails. A million times in the past, she’d swallowed and chewed fish, and had
even examined salmon insides a time or two, but never for an innovative reason.
Wrapping her tongue around the stomach, intestine, and some blue organ, her
mouth became slick with yellow ooze.


    
“I hope I know what I’m doing,” she said through an open mouth. Taking a deep
breath, Nyra let the oil drip down her throat. It was cold and tickling. She
suppressed a gag.


    
On the count of four. One …two…three…


    
A cough boomed out as burns erupted up her tongue.


    
“Owowow!” she cried, slapping her palms to her face. Angling downward, she
dunked her head into an approaching wave, coming up with a mouthful of foul
water. She could barely stay aloft in the air for the pain.


     “Ehh,” she whined, coughing harder. Each upheaval smarted
terribly. Her tongue flopped like a dead animal. 


     “Why does it have to be so horribly difficult?” she cried. Unconsciously,
as always, she awaited the sea’s silent reply.


     But this time the vast ocean was not so quiet.    


     “You might try it without so much oil,” said the sea in a cavernous
voice.


     Nyra flipped three lengths high into the air. 


     “Who said that?” she half-squeaked. The sea wafted below. No one was there.


    
She nearly dismissed it as hallucination when the Vousille Ocean spoke again.


    
“Wrong way, my dear,” it said.


    
She scanned the surface, looking for a suspicious wave, a funny shape—anything
which made possible the resonance of speech. Lapped up by the gentle currents was
a great greenish stump of a nose, two nostrils flaring on either side. They
were far too huge for comfort.


    
Nyra’s scream was swallowed down in her stomach as she rose higher into the thinning
atmosphere. Below, gray-blue waves traced the outline of a turquoise behemoth. 


    
“One disaster after another,” she panted, trying to go even higher. It turned
very cold very fast. Banishment. Sickness. Hawk. Ocean monster. It was like
living in one of those really bad stories, the ones with no plot, just a series
of dreadful occurrences in lieu of structure. Once upon a time she and Blaze had
thought them funny.


    
Far below the big animal snorted. “No need to run off,” came the rumbling words.
The rest of the head began to emerge, but only just. There were two protruding
brows, the eyes still out of sight.


    
“No need to run off?” Nyra spat bewilderedly. No sudden movements, she
warned herself. But the panic was too great. Instead, she shouted,
“Leave me alone!”


    
“Now, now, is that any way to speak to a new acquaintance? Did your mother not
teach you good etiquette?”  Nyra recognized laughter. Also, the voice was
male-ish, and unless she was mistaken, old. Very old. 


    
She flapped north, working fervently to stay aloft in grossly thin altitude. It
felt as though cold rocks lumped into her lungs. The body below moved with Nyra
like an enormous shadow. She searched for a solution. There was nothing. No
place to hide. She’d just have to keep going until she reached the next resting
place.


    
What if the creature could crawl on land?


    
“I can’t crawl on land,” it, or he, said. 


    
“Huh?” said Nyra, realizing she had been talking out-loud. 


    
“Just what are you afraid of?” he said. The mossy nose scrunched up. Far behind
the head stretched two parallel bends of color. Fins.


    
Nyra drew air in and out, painfully conscious of each as they rattled in her
leaf-thin chest. 


    
“Being eaten,” she breathed. 


     “So, I look like I would eat you?” he asked, amused. Two wet
eyes rounded out into the air, perched behind a gnarled snout and between
angry-looking arches. The eyes were vibrant, like two Green Spots if they
didn’t glow.


     What an absurd question. “Yes!” came her absurd
answer.


    
Belly laughs rumbled up to the clouds, and the set of long extremities churned
the water into lather. He snorted. Spray misted Nyra’s beating wings.


    
“My dear, you wouldn’t feed me enough to paddle a single flipper.” 


    
Nyra clamped her jaw tight, determined to keep her thoughts from leaking out. Island,
island, island. The behemoth stayed in place beneath her. Nyra tried to
pass ahead. He kept up effortlessly.


    
“If I so heartily wanted to eat you, I would have done it already,” he said.


    
Nyra tensed. Boring her eyes on the waves, she tried to make up the exact shape
of the speaker. Did it have anything else with which to propel itself? Some
hind flippers that could catapult him into the air? She assessed the distance
between them. “You can’t reach me,” she said loudly enough to feign confidence.
She hoped the shakiness in her voice would dissolve on the journey below.


    
“Can’t I?” He chuckled. Nyra could not bring herself to respond. “You’d really
make me muster up these old bones to prove it?”


    
She gazed hopefully upward. Maybe a chance cloud would descend and swallow her out
of sight.


    
The speaker changed subjects. “It’s close to noon now. Isn’t it about time you
ate? That last bit didn’t stay down, did it?” The head swayed to and fro in the
water, as if searching for fish.


    
Stopping and eating at noon—her everyday habit. Was it a universal
practice? Or did he know?    


    
Test him. 


    
“You’ve been following me,” she accused. “For how long?”


    
“Not for too long,” he replied, a tad defensive. “You must understand, it’s not
often I see an Agring so off course. If you are indeed an Agring, that’s an
educated guess, you see.”


    
Not too long, he says, but what does that mean? The Dragon Hawk came to
mind. Had the behemoth been there, watching her on the brink of being eaten
alive?    


    
Was he the Sliver?


    
No, he was not the Sliver. Though Nyra could not remember anything of the
Sliver other than the words themselves, the behemoth’s voice was distinctly
unique. And the Sliver was smaller. It had crashed atop her. Nyra had escaped
the encounter with a backache. If the thing below had slammed her down, she’d
be four-ways-dead.


    
Her unwanted companion titled his chin out of the water—a stump grizzled with furry
green. “So, where are you going so far from home? A tad too far out for claws
and paws.” He was positively bemused, and happy about it. A spring entered his
flippers. Nyra stitched her frosty glare on the trajectory ahead.


    
“Very well,” he said, still pleased. “You’ll have to rest eventually. Then
we’ll talk.”


    
“You don’t know when I need to rest,” Nyra spat.


    
“Well, you seem to like to rest at night. I respect that, I’m diurnal too.” He paused,
as though he was waiting for her to lash out again. Nyra didn’t. “And then
sometimes you call it quits if you find an island early.”


    
Blood broiled in her veins, and her throat pulsed into a rumble. Was he
following her just to insult her endurance?


    
“Just keep looking, my dear. I think you’ll find your next stop quite
comforting.”


 


 


Each pump of her wings carried the bite of icicle fangs. Traveling
higher than normal brought a whole new meaning to seasonality. Every so often
she listed, and the water beast would look up hopefully. She’d shoot back up
and the icicles would sharpen.


     To her relief, and chagrin, trees appeared dead ahead on the
horizon, just in time for the second sunset. She could imagine the smugness of
her companion, watching her predictable pattern come to life, but collapsing
was frighteningly probable. She needed rest. 


     Nyra looked closer, willing her blurring vision to the
wayside. The island was not what it should be. Trees were visible, but a tad
short; a stark contrast to the abnormally tall trees the Dragon Hawk called
home. These were bushier, too, twisting and gnarling every which way. There was
no land. The trunks were growing out of the ocean. With no sand buffers or
rocks, the waves lapped directly against them, threading through green sea moss
and spotty barnacles. 


     Is this a trick? The beast below would not meet her gaze, completely untroubled.
The waves ahead grew louder, crashing against the unnatural plants. For a
moment Nyra wondered if the trees were alive or had some paranormal property. She
veered left, beginning a circle around the strange cluster. Dull leaves decorated
hundreds of lanky branches, limp and dripping to the sea, making veils over
hidden openings. Nyra could not see the fake-island’s interior, for each canopy
blended into the next. Counting about thirty individual trunks, she came full
circle.


    
Her companion had abandoned his post beneath, appearing just a few lengths off,
poised before the largest veil. Beyond was black. With smiling features he
regarded her. Then he turned and disappeared into the opening.


    
Gone. After hours and hours, he was gone, mulling somewhere inside that
leafy cocoon. Her chance to get away. 


    
But what if the next island was a half-day away? The stinging in her
wings resurfaced full throttle, winking in time with the appearing stars. 


    
“I could just rest here and risk being eaten,” she said humorlessly. She
clasped her collar bone. Her claws were frozen. She wondered if those droopy
leaves insulated heat. 


    
Squeaking out regrets, she took the last painful pumps towards the nearest tree.
One thing was certain: they were high and tangled enough that no beast could
reach her at the top. I hope. Laces of leaves shivered everywhere in the
bighting breeze. Nyra descended, very slowly, into the nearest opening.


    
She settled into a crook of branches, which rather than reaching out from an
abrupt point, crept away from a flat surface. On either side were the rope-like
twigs, curling up then drooping to the waves, each adorned with limp foliage. One
fluttered in the  breeze, showing off a complex network of spidery veins,
faintly blue. 


    
Gentle splashing came from below. Nyra peered through the curtains. The beast
churned serenely in a clearing of water. He heaved up and rested his head on
the lowest branches. Roots? Nyra thought automatically. No, the
ocean was too deep. Any true roots had to be leagues and leagues below. Unless
the trees floated. Not likely. They had no sway. Of course, who was she to say
what a sea-tree should be?


    
The bark was warm on her palms, and the leaves blocked most of the wind. She
sank to her belly. 


    
“Lots of fish here, you know. It’s the branches. Makes the fish feel secure. Home,
if you will,” the beast said, rupturing the quiet. He
had an odd way of speaking. Though clearly versed in Nyra’s language, his
vowels hollowed in an unfamiliar manner. Fuhorn called this an ‘accent,’ and
tried on several occasions to explain it to the dragglings. But seeing as the
Sperks and Nammocks had the same of what Fuhorn called a ‘dialect,’ Nyra had
failed to grasp the concept.


     Thinking of
home hurt.


    
“Now, now, who doesn’t like to nosh after settling down?” asked the beast.


    
Nyra didn’t answer.


    
“Very well then. Catch.” 


    
She looked up just in time to see a fish flash past the leaves, pause in the
air, then thrash out of sight. She clambered to the tree’s edge, just saving
herself from tripping into the clearing.


    
The beast laughed. Nyra felt a slight tugging at her mouth corners, but
remained focused. The other’s head disappeared underwater, then in a split
second, resurfaced in spray. The fish flowered up again, spiraling towards
Nyra’s face. Her claws shot outward.


    
“Ah-ha!” She caught it. It was the biggest fish she’d ever handled, weighing
her forward with its gargantuan bulk. She laughed. The beast laughed, too. 


    
Nyra grumbled. Her stomach mimicked. She’d eaten nothing since noonish, since he
appeared. Even then she’d mostly eaten fish oil. 


    
Returning to the tree’s center, Nyra chomped the fish in a few swallows. Without
an empty stomach to distract her, the pull of sleep drew her down. How warm the
bark was. How smooth. 


    
Chuckles lulled her to sleep.


    
Hours later she shivered. Nyra woke into a new world. Between the foliage was
pristine sky. Light dappled to her resting place in thin threads, turning
everything into royal blue. 


    
Royal blue.


    
Jarred by the familiar color, she looked for the assaulting Sperk. But there
was no Sperk. She blinked, her tree coming into focus.


    
The drab leaves were completely transformed. Where limp little ovals once
rested were now radiant disks, patterned by spindles of silver that fanned into
sunlight like wet crystals. Each leaf dazzled in a new outfit of royal blue, kissed
with flashes of green. Even the branches were transformed. She’d fallen asleep
among droopy branches. Now they reached lengths and lengths into the air,
brushing the sun with their tips, and casting long shadows that looked like
cobwebs on her body.


    
Sloshing came from below. 


    
“Good morning,” said her companion. 


    
“Good morning,” mumbled Nyra automatically, her voice indistinct with awe.


    
“You know, you are driving Yahinuve mad with your teeth chattering. If I don’t
suggest you move, she’ll rattle my ears clean off.”


    
Breeze fingered into her resting place. With the branches reaching far above
her head and splaying apart, wind could wriggle in. The leaves no longer folded
over one another, stretched out and away from the mat of insulation they’d made
last night. 


    
Edging closer to the clearing, Nyra peered down at the beast. His whole head
lifted from the water, beaming.


    
“We have cold mornings around here. The trees collect and store heat in the
daytime, but the night drains them out. Give them a few hours to replenish. In
the meantime, you might move to a more interior tree. Not perfect, but it’ll be
warmer.” His eyes drifted to another trunk. The braches also stretched above,
but were positioned in a way that they made greater insulation. 


    
The canopy was too thick to cross by foot. She’d have to fly. As Nyra jumped up
and out, an icy blast snapped her pores closed. Far above hung the yellow-white
suns, throwing rays so thin they turned the sky pale. Nyra worried her wings would
stiffen in mid-air.


    
She slammed down to the new tree. She nestled belly-down on the wood. The bark
was measurably warmer. She could also see the water clearing without too much
obstruction. The beast plucked gooey-green slick from the trunk walls.


    
Warming up, Nyra tried to recall exactly what her companion had said about her
teeth chattering. Seeing the disgusting mush dangling from the creature’s
mouth, her memories pasted together. Not all of it made sense. A small war
between stubbornness and boredom waged. After a few
seconds, the latter won.    


     “What is or who is Yavihun?” she asked


     “You mean Yahinuve?” he asked. He grinned, showing a set of
teeth that spanned twice Nyra’s body length. They dripped with sludge. “Like
you, I say too much out loud. Yahinuve is my long deceased mate. I speak to her
often. And she speaks to me.”


     Nyra edged backward. “You talk to the dead?” she asked.


     The beast cocked his head and swallowed. “Oh, not in a
literal sense, I suppose. I can’t hear her in the same way I hear you now. But
you see, we were together so much when she was alive that I learned her
reactions to anything, just as she learned mine. Yahinuve was a caring beast,
always pining for the younglings we reared and released to the world, longing to run into them more often than
we did. I suppose after rearing the last one she became more sensitive to all
younglings, even ones outside our species. And so, seeing you now, shivering
away, I remember her voice. I hear her demanding that the poor little thing
warm up.”


    
Nyra relaxed a fraction.


    
“Worry not,” he chided. “Her voice has gone now that you’ve moved. But she’ll
find something new to fret over in good time.” 


    
“What is your name?” Nyra asked. She wasn’t horribly curious. In fact, the
beast’s name was probably forty-something in order of importance. Nevertheless,
learning a name first was the rule. Nyra was grateful to remember the rules, at
least one of them. Isolation, luckily, had not yet destroyed her sociability. 


    
“Oharassie,” said the great creature. “The oldest thing in the ocean, save for
perhaps the ocean itself. And you are Nyra of the Nammock herd, according to
your solo conversations. Have you been referring to the continent, or is Nyra
your actual name?”


    
“No, that’s my name,” she said. She must have spoken out in epics over the last
few days, perhaps the whole journey. But the familiar feeling of upset did not
cross her. In Oharassie’s jovial presence, the idea of it became humorous. Perhaps
isolation had changed her. Or in the least made her desperate; so starved for
conversation that even her greatest peeves evaporated. 


    
“Is it a family name?”


    
Her limbs stretched lazily to her sides. “Well, sort of. My grandfather on
Mum’s side was named Nyra. I never knew him. But you can also say that I’m
named after the continent.” Her tongue curled in amusement. “Mum actually likes
to change the origin depending on the trouble I’m in. Sometimes I need to live
up to my homeland, other times my lineage. But on regular days it doesn’t
matter.” Regular days. Had they really happened? 


    
Fascination lit Oharassie’s immense face. Nyra bit her lip, but couldn’t stop
herself from grinning. It felt so strange to hear her voice. Not just
because it traded back and forth with another, but because it was saying so
much. Usually she let Blaze do the talking. But he was not here, and one word
answers did not seem sufficient now. Oharassie was big. His size alone seemed
to demand more words.


    
“What kind of tree is this?” she asked. “I thought trees needed normal water to
grow.”


    
Oharassie blinked. “Depends on what you call normal, my dear. These are willows.”
         


    
“Willows?”


    
“Yes, you are not familiar with them? They grow on land too, well, in a similar
form. Of course I’ve not seen one, but both those of the sea and land are known
for their drooping branches. Although these ones,” he nodded to the nearest
trunk, “only droop at night.”


    
“I’ve never seen one on land,” said Nyra. “Droopy or not.”


    
“Perhaps they are more common in Vewsai, or maybe Nyra the continent just
doesn’t have any where you live.”


    
They might. I wouldn’t know, the Sperks don’t let us near any trees other than
those by the Reservoir. She
did not say this aloud, afraid it would rupture the track of conversation. 


    
“Why are the leaves so strange? And branches?” she continued. “They were gray
yesterday, now they’re … well, blue. And why do they stretch up like that?”


    
Jubilant flippers splashed on each side of the water clearing, far apart,
suggesting Oharassie’s daunting size somewhere beneath the dark green-black. 


    
“Now that’s a question I can’t quite answer. Some trees are green while others
turn so red that they’d put even your flesh to shame. Sometimes it’s
just the variations in a season. But these trees seem to react strongly to
light, more strongly than the trees most land-dwellers are used to. I think it
has to do with the willows’ size. These trees need a lot of sun, a lot!  What
you see now, above the sea, is worth a single tooth in a dragon’s mouth. The
rest of the body is out of sight, reaching a thousand of my lengths below,
where there is no sun at all. I think these trees are absorbing a
disproportionate amount of rays, hence the brilliance.”


    
“But they were gray last night,” reminded Nyra.


    
“A little, yes,” nodded Oharassie. “It’s been very gray out, and the trees seem
to dim with the weather, as well as at night. So long as the sky is
resplendent, so are the willows.”


    
Nyra wasn’t sure if this made sense. But still there was this beast of which
she knew nothing other than a name containing many syllables. Eyes tracing his giant
head, Nyra formed a question, with an inkling she already knew the answer.


    
“What are you?”


    
If possible, Oharassie’s smile became wider. “I’m an Aquadray, little landling,
the largest of all reptilian sea-things.”


    
Nyra suppressed a snort. It made perfect sense for the jovial monster to be an
Aquadray, the horrible serpent of folklore who devoured travelers. Though it
wasn’t half as surprising as an amiable Sperk.


    
“I’ve roamed this ocean before your grandkin were born, I wager,” he said. “With
my Yahinuve have come fourteen offspring and some score of their children, and
a few fourth generation younglings are beginning to bud. I’ve touched the sands
of every Vousille coast, twice or thrice venturing into the waters on the other
side of the world. In my youth, of course. Yahinuve was my partner in
adventure, from far travels to the homely comforts of these very trees, to which
we’d always return. She passed on twenty years ago this coming spring.”


    
How lonely.


    
“No, I’m not entirely lonely,” he said, answering what Nyra had surely said
out-loud. “Time heals everything, you know. Not all of the young realize this. Adults
struggle with it too. It’s not an easy thing to practice. But practice it you
must. I do miss my mate, but I do see her in the gestures of my children,
especially in my fifth daughter. She’s the image of her mother, like looking
back to my courting days. All of my children find me from time to time, either
to revisit their birthing site,” he tapped a flipper to the closest trunk,
making the leaves rustle, “or humor their old Dada. I like to hope that it’s
more than just their wanting to appease me.”


   
 Nyra’s squirmed on the warm bark. Her stomach growled. Oharassie took a deep
breath through a chest which could probably house Darkmoon (although she could
not see it beneath the water).


    
“Well, Nyra, I find myself at a crossroads,” he exhaled.


    
“Why?” she asked, leaning forward a fraction.


    
“You see, Yahinuve has wriggled her way back into my thoughts, just as I
promised she would. And were she here today, she’d be fretting over your
exposed ribs and insisting you eat immediately.”


    
Nyra examined her flank. Thick protrusions lined her sides, no better than when
she first noticed them days ago. Maybe worse.


    
“But I, though concerned for your welfare… I have a greater curiosity. While my
mate was more attuned to detail, I always looked at the big picture. And the
big picture is an Agring countless wingspans from her burrow.”


  
  She sighed. “Are there any fish around?”


    
“More than you would eat in a month,” he said, scanning over the water. Just as
suddenly as the previous day, a fish bounced off Oharassie’s immense nostrils
and up to Nyra. Only now she was ready. Opening her mouth wide, she caught it
the ‘baby way,’ for what was sure to be one of the last times.


    
“Then I’ll try to indulge you both.” As it was so often these days, she heard
Thaydra when she spoke. Nyra ripped her teeth down the fish’s belly, exposing
the most delicious-looking pink flesh. “But I warn you, I spit when I eat and
talk.”


 


 


Between
chews, Nyra recounted her tale from the very beginning, first of her own life,
and then the background stories. Storytelling was not her gift. Nyra knew this,
although she’d spent years and years denying Blaze’s criticism. Details would
get lost in ramblings and events were told out of sequence. “Sorry, I need to
backtrack,” was a prevalent phrase on her part. But unlike Blaze, Oharassie was
encouraging in getting her back on track with pardons and nods.


    
Whenever she finished a fish he would toss another up. Otherwise, there were
few interruptions. Oharassie changed as she spoke. He was quieter. The toothy
grins mellowed. The spines fell limp on his back, flaring only when Nyra
described a harrowing memory, like her fall from the cliff, or Mum’s
description of wing mutilation. He transformed from an old babbler to a
concerned friend.


    
Well, maybe a friend. She kept her distance from Oharassie. Inside, she
felt no barriers, and the acceptance of her storytelling promised a trust
between them. Nevertheless, she did not get too close to the edge of her tree. It
was thick with branches, affording protection against anything unexpected. She could
not forget the expanse of Oharassie’s jaws.


    
Finally she reached the Dragon Hawk, a tale she remembered so vividly that not
a single error wriggled between her words. She recounted its hugeness (although
it wasn’t so huge given her new companion’s size). Describing the Sliver was
difficult, reminding her of how very little she knew about her mysterious
savior. A strategic pause followed this tale as she considered the lore of
Oharassie. He was great and old, and like anyone fitting that description,
probably had a lot of excess knowledge. That’s what the bedtime stories said;
old ones were wise. If Oharassie could identify an Agring dragon—a creature
that never made habit of traveling the deep oceans—perhaps the Sliver would be
familiar to him. 


   
 Oharassie only blinked. Feeling defeated, Nyra sighed out the last sentence.


    
“Then I found another island and about three days later you showed up.”


    
He looked away, gravely. Something important was coming, she knew it.


    
“You mixed up the Xefex genders,” he said simply.


    
Or not. “Huh?”


    
“The Aquatic Xefexes, the ones by your Green Spot. You are describing a
variation of the Beewod species, at least that’s as near as I can translate. I’m
not sure if your kind would have a name for them. But in Beewods, the females
are large and plain. The males are small, but ornamented, just as all males
tend to be ornamented.”


    
Male ornamentation. It reminded her of a lesson with Aunt Dewep. Nyra had never
seen extreme ornamentation on a land dragon, though it had been pointed out to
her in insects. Aside from size, Sperk sexes looked the same. Agrings had larger
males, though the first tip off was the female’s radiant color. Dewep explained
that the Agrings’ flashy red females made them different. Most creatures had
flashy males; a trait developed from eons of choosy females. Agrings were
special, though Dewep had no good explanation as to why. This made Blaze upset,
thinking about a mate being chosen for something for which they had no control.
Dewep looked very prepared to say That’s just the way it is, but instead
said to everyone, You may choose to mate with whomever you want, just as
long as he or she chooses you in return.


    
“Nyra?” came Oharassie’s voice. “Are you listening?”


  
  She came back to the moment. “Yes.”


    
Oharassie did not look convinced. “As I said, Reddish was male, not female. Violetish
was female.”


    
Nyra let this process. Reddish was male. She felt put out. The memories of
Reddish danced back. Now they looked different.


    
“It’s nothing to worry about, my dear. The point is they helped you,” he said
sadly. “And it’s not that important for you to know in the grand scheme of
things. It’s just a little thing…” he trailed off in soft rumbles.


    
Nyra’s brow furrowed. He went on.


    
“The thing that matters is you flew north.” The bulbous eyes met hers, curved
glass encompassing her whole body. Two Agrings stared back from each, with firm
wings and broad chests. The creature she’d seen
reflected in the Reservoir time after time was changed.


     “You made a decision. One of a hero.” 


     A sharp breath tingled her insides, and where humbleness
should have filled her was instead a twang of embarrassment and fear. 


     “You did the noble thing,” he said gently, and a reluctant
smile stretched below his gloomy eyes. “You did the brave thing.”


     She waited for him to say something disparaging, some
ill-remark amongst so much praise. Yet despite her suspicion, she waited with a
prickled heart to hear ‘you did the right thing.’  But the list ended,
and the flare of anticipation became a splinter of infected worry. 


     “Oharassie,” she whispered, saying the name aloud for the
first time, “have I made a mis—…”


     His shaking head cut her off. “Nyra, you are a determined
creature. I’m not sure that you realize it, I mean really realize it. But you are. And you are set on your
goal, and that’s a hallmark of your character.” He dipped beneath the surface
and tossed up a fish. Nyra made no move to catch it. The thing slammed dead at
her feet. 


    
He was lying. He had to be. Though she told him everything back to birth and
beyond, he knew nothing of her character. To claim he did was mere mollifying
to her weary spirit, and although she would have loved to bask in the warmth of
comfort, she was too smart. The ocean had made her so.


    
A sudden gust shot through the canopy and whipped her ears. The braches were
falling, slowly, yet visibly. Wind snuck through as they moved, the leaves
still flared apart.


 
   “Ohar—”


    
“The first sun has set,” he said. “Move to a bigger tree, my dear. It will have
soaked up a lot of sun.” He indicated a hollow protected from the wind. There,
the leaves had returned to the drab gray of evening, having absorbed enough
energy to rest and start again tomorrow. They matted together protectively. “It
should be warm until morning. I’ll wake you when it’s time to move to another
tree.” His steady voice was soothing. Only the minute tips of his spines
betrayed him, buzzing like nervous bumble bees with no honey to store for
winter. But he said no more, too distracted to continue. He was hiding
something, which Nyra feared was in plain sight.


    
She squeezed through branches to her new nook, preferring a few light scratches
to flying out and back in again. The branches curled into a near-perfect cave,
reminiscent of the comforting darkness of her burrow. Overhead dripped a
thousand leaves, brushing her back. When closing her eyes, they could have been
the soft touch of Thaydra and Blaze, the churning water below their tender
snores.


    
Nyra watched the sky turn from yellow to frosty blue. Drifting off, she entered
an unforeseen world, where translucent spiders skated on blue cracks, their
breaths puffing forth in white mists.


 


 


She
did not sleep. Not real sleep. Not the kind where one wakes up refreshed and
ready. She watched Oharassie, trying to see whatever secret he was hiding. But
there was nothing to do about it but wait, and so she watched him all through
the wee hours of the morning, waiting for him to emerge from slumber. At last
he stirred, yawning through his massive, brilliant teeth. 


    
“The cold is here, isn’t it,” she said. 


    
He fixed her with no confusion, no emotion.


    
She had spoken a fact.


    
“Yes,” he said, no longer sleepy.


    
The morning bite gripped her skin. Oharassie waited.


    
Nyra continued. “And I’m not close to where I need to go.” 


    
Like a stone in the Reservoir, Oharassie sank, his great snout hovering on
lightly swaying waves. 


    
“Nyra,” he said gravely, “You are only about a fourth of the way across the
ocean.”


  
  Nyra turned numb. 


    
“But I do not say ‘only’ to belittle you. You’ve gone farther than any land
beast has ever gone at this time of year, I wager. You’d surely make the rest
of the journey. Only—”


    
“Only the season will make it impossible,” she finished.


    
His throat rumbled tragically. “Yes.”


    
It was quiet for awhile. Then Oharassie went on. 


    
“The cold is here, and coming still. It’s going to get harsher, and quickly,
just as it came quickly. In a few weeks these trees will not afford you enough
heat. Not enough to live. The leaves will fall very soon and not return until
spring. And the daylight is shrinking too, but not the subtle shrinking you’re
familiar with at home. Farther north, Quay appears less and less, showing for
mere hours, if that. Less light, and less heat. Your travel time per day will
drop, and your journey will be prolonged.”


    
Though numb, she had the urge to argue. The urge, but not much strength. The
words came more automatically than from the heart.


    
“It’s not impossible to do this thing,” she said dully. “There’s that story
with the ancestors. The adventurous young Agrings, in the story I told you. They
made it to Garrionom.”


    
“But your story says nothing of the season. I’d bet that they—”


    
“They left in the summer, or spring, I know.” A drip of hot impatience filtered
through her ice-hard stature. In it shined a glimmer of feeling.


    
“What if I flew some at night? Used my time well. Couldn’t I—”


    
“No, Nyra,” he said flatly. “You must understand, you made it this far on full,
warm days. Those alone have taken their toll. It’s been about twenty days of
travel? Imagine that quadrupled.”


    
Nyra imagined. That alone, in perfect weather, would be awful.


    
“You cannot finish, not in these conditions.”


    
Pressure wrapped around her eyeballs. Her nostrils, cheeks, and even her teeth
became choked by an invisible constriction. 


    
“What if I—” she began without intent nor an idea of how to finish, hoping to
dream up a solution as she went or to evade it by a kindly interruption from
Oharassie.


    
“Nyra,” he said. He rose up to the blue curtains of her tree, closer than ever
before. A gargantuan nose hovered behind the leaves. “You’re hyperventilating. Calm
down. Sit.”


    
She didn’t sit.


    
“Slow breaths,” he crooned.


    
Nyra cringed, strained and weak, like she’d flown a day’s journey in a matter
of seconds. 


    
So she had made a mistake. But the problem went much further, so much further
than she cared to imagine. True, this was not her task to complete, and surely
no one at home expected anything of a youngling in terms of the enslavement’s
downfall. Yet it was her fault. Even in the absence of hope or expectation, she
was the chance—now lost, a figurative opportunity for new life literally frozen
on the sea.


    
Flecks of copper dappled the rings of Oharassie’s eyes. Very close. Fear
did not come.


    
“I think I’ve spoken out of order,” he said.


    
Nyra looked blurrily forward, not caring whether or not he elaborated or vanished
forever into the shiny leaves.


    
He cleared his throat. “You came this far, Nyra. Fighting off bad weather and
escaping a Dragon Hawk. For Quay’s sake, you even endured the ramblings of an
old-scale! I reckon you’d take on anything by the antlers at this point.”


    
The spirits of her dreams took shape again: icy spiders scratching her open
eyes. They watered.


    
“Nyra, if you’ll indulge me, and you are good at that,” he added, “I was
thinking that you might ask me a favor.”


    
Her ears lifted. “Ask you a favor.” The question did not pipe up into a higher
note in the way proper questions should. 


    
“Yes, of course!” He slapped the water. “It’s not a riddle, my dear, I’m not
trying to trick you. Ask me the question.”


    
Now she felt downright annoyed. And stupid—a deadly combination only Blaze
could create. 


    
“I’ll die. I’ll die. And I’ll fail,” she muttered.


    
“You’ll live. You’ll live. And if I have anything to do with it, you’ll succeed.
Ready to swallow your pride yet? Or should I take Yahinuve’s advice and give
you hints?”


    
It hit her with such force that her head shot through the leafy curtains,
reaching her nose a mere grass blade’s length away from the impossibly huge Aquadray,
a face she’d regarded with trepidation, but in that moment, loving reliance.


    
“Will you take me the rest of the way?” she asked.


    
“Oh, I knew you were a bright young thing.” He laughed. “Yes.” And he closed
the distance between them; an ocean pressed to a dewdrop.











Chapter 12: To the Other Side


 


 


On
a morning not so distant from their agreement, Oharassie and Nyra saw the tree
willows sinking beneath a warmer horizon. Again the world became blue blue
blue, but at least now she wasn’t alone.


    
Just as Oharassie had promised, fangs of wind lengthened northward, threatening
bystanders with impending frost. But Nyra kept warm, wedging into the
membranous folds between Oharassie’s dorsal spines, impervious to wind, spray,
and whatever else might threaten to chill her bones. With Nyra shielded,
Oharassie could move fast. Outside she heard whips and splashes, dimmed to a
white noise that would lull her to sleep. Every few hours a great green nose
would wedge through the folds, along with a blast of cool air. A plump fish
would press to her flanks, and the folds resealed. There she napped and
contemplated. In the mid afternoon he always slowed his pace, allowing the
Agring to emerge and taste the fresh air at its warmest.    


    
“How far do you usually travel?” she asked on the third day when Oharassie
opened his spines. The horizon’s long back surrounded them in every direction. “There’s
nothing interesting out here.”


    
Oharassie shook his great head. Wrinkled skin tumbled raggedly down his neck. Before
they’d left, she hardly seen his neck at all.  At the willows, he seldom
breached the water further than his bumpy head. Seeing it now only served to
make him larger. 


    
“Quite the contrary,” he said. “This ocean has plenty to offer. It depends on your
interests. Your cliffs would be interesting to newcomers, for instance. Likewise,
I’m sure you’d be awed by some of the islands I’ve encountered, ones that lost their
novelty long ago. For me, anyway.”


    
“Oh.”


    
“And that’s only what you can see!” His fins flashed above the surface. “Below
is another world. I can’t even begin to describe it.”


    
“You don’t need to begin,” Nyra said quickly, fearing the conversation would
get off course. 


    
He looked hurt.


    
“Sorry, I do want to hear about the ocean.” She felt rude for having
squashed what was sure to be a whimsical ramble. “But my first question was how
far do you usually travel.” 


    
Oharassie’s colossal brows narrowed.


    
She turned sheepish. “I want to know how much you are going out of your way for
me.” The sentiment was alien, yet sincere.


    
Oharassie did not appear offended anymore. “Never you fret, my dear. I believe
in this cause. But I don’t get out as much as I used to. My bones just aren’t
up for it anymore. But more so, it’s the fear of missing my children that keeps
me in one place. They know the willows; all were born and raised there. Off and
on they visit, alone, or with their mates and children, and in rare cases,
their children’s children. I’ve much to be proud of. I’d hate to miss anything.”


    
Nyra nodded.


    
“Nevertheless, I’m far from dead,” he said. “And my fins get itchy. I will
leave for a half-month here and there.”


    
“Is that what you were doing when you found me?” Nyra ventured.


    
“Yes. I could sense a storm on the rise, punching its way out of those calm
clouds. You see, I expected a full-blown storm. A big Mal Storm, thunder and
everything.”


    
Nyra pursed her mouth. “A maelstrom?”


    
“No, a Mal Storm,” said the Aquadray. 


    
Nyra remembered a lesson from Dewep describing giant whirlpools in the ocean. She
had called them maelstroms; a term that confused all the attending dragglings,
including Blaze, who seldom suffered from true confusion. Since egghood, they
were told the tale of the Great Thunder, where the deities shaped the
fire-mountains from lightening. It was so catastrophic that mortals had dubbed
it the Mal Storm, and such was a common term for any horrific natural
phenomenon (for Agrings, and apparently Aquadrays as well). Because this term
and the one for whirlpool were similar, the younglings had struggled to
delineate them. As recently as last spring Nyra caught herself calling a heavy
rain storm a ‘maelstrom.’  Blaze was quick to correct her. Nyra was quick to
trip him in a puddle. 


   
 “I knew it would start somewhere south,” said Oharassie. “I left in hopes of
catching the show. The sky was ominous, but nothing came. Not the lightning
explosions I’d predicted. I saw you flying just after the non-storm passed, and
followed for a day or two before speaking out.”


    
“Why didn’t you speak out as soon as you saw me?”


    
“Ha! You know the answer to that, my dear! How did you react when we met?”


    
Nyra flicked salt from her ears, looking away, embarrassed. “Not well, I
guess.”


    
Oharassie wound his neck to face her, a trunk creaking in the wind. “Just as
you feared me in all my… bigness, I feared your response. But you made me
curious, so I followed. You never turned around, nor met up with anyone. North
was all that mattered. Then when you dipped close to the surface I noticed your
shivering. You were withering, and fast. So, despite some awful first
impressions, I thought a friendship would be worth the expense.”


    
“So you wanted to help me in the beginning,” said Nyra.


    
“However I could,” he said, facing forward again. “I didn’t know what that
would entail at the time. Helping may have been pointing you in the right
direction; the opposite direction, I’d hoped. I
attributed your northern track to naivety, not heroism. But help is help, and I
needed something to do.”


     “Lucky me.”


     The beast laughed, and Nyra swayed off balance as the boom
reached Oharassie’s spines. “I suppose yes, even if I didn’t ask permission,”
he said.


     “What do you mean?”  


     “Well, you allow me to give this little ride right now. But
I’ll admit, this isn’t the first time I’ve… manipulated your movements. Remember
how afraid you were that first day? So determined to keep distance from me?”


     “How could I forget?” she said slowly, unsure of where he was
going.


     He chuckled. “I used this to my advantage. Yours, too. I was
herding you like a sickleback whale on krill. I wanted to get you to my nook as quickly as
possible. So, knowing you’d stay opposite of me, I pointed my nose a fraction
northeast, to right where we needed to be.”


    
Looking back, her arrival had been unlike other island arrivals. Conveniently,
the sea willows had appeared right in front of her, while she had to deviate
left or right to reach most other stops. 


    
“Will the Zealer home be dead ahead when we get to Garrionom? Do you know where
they live?” she asked.


    
“Up north,” he laughed. “Going senile already, are we?”


    
Nyra grinned. “Where do they live specifically?”


    
“I have a pretty good idea. They live near this wide snow basin, a sort of flat
valley between two peaks. I’ve seen them flying over that area. They have a
cave nearby.”


    
“Have you ever talked to them?”


    
Oharassie’s pace slowed. Nyra leaned forward, falling into a membrane.  She
straightened up.


    
“What’s going on?” she said, scanning the water.


    
“Nothing.” He did not look at her.


    
“What? Is there a shark?” she said panicked, before realizing that no shark was
a match for an Aquadray. Not by a long shot.


    
“Don’t worry,” he said. “I’m just thinking. About Zealers.”


    
Her jaw clenched, peering over to see his face as best she could. “Have you
ever talked to the Zealers?” she repeated.


    
“No,” he sighed.


    
Her ears quivered. “So why are you acting so—”


    
“Please pardon my surprise Nyra. I only hesitate because of little things I
know of the Zealers. Petty gossip.”


    
Tingles ran down her vocal chords, making her voice small. “What things?”


    
“Well,” he said. “They are very loyal creatures. Proud, you might say. And they
have reason to be; they are magnificent, as you shall see.”


    
“So?” Nyra prompted. “Should I be worried? You sound worried.”


    
“I’m not, my dear.” He said warmly. “They are just rumors, that’s all. And
rumors more often than not amount to nothing.”


    
“What kinds of rumors?”


    
“Nothing realistic, or very specific for that matter,” he sighed again. “Some
believe that Zealers are vain, selfishly fond of themselves. But Nyra, remember
that stories can be born from anything. A creature with little tolerance for
nonsense may be perceived as evil or rude to another beast. From there, nasty
tales arise, and the stories become prejudiced.”


    
Nyra shook. Oharassie stopped and brought his massive head around again. 


    
“I do know this. The Zealers are just. They believe in what is right, as anyone
should, and they do what they can to keep good order. For you, all this means
is that you must respect them. That’s it. They take themselves very seriously. Given
the nature of your quest, I don’t expect you’d be frivolous. Be strong and
grateful. You’ll receive wonders in return.”


    
Nyra felt a whine bumping her tongue. “So were you… were you just going to drop
me off at Garrionom knowing Zealers were dangerous?”


    
He laughed shortly. “Dangerous! Who said dangerous? Nyra, you must
understand that Zealers are endowed in natural weaponry, but you will not be
provoking them. Zealers only begrudge enemies. As I said, you have nothing to
fear.”


  
  Oharassie gave an emphasized shiver and turned away. “And don’t you worry
about this cold either. Their cave, I hear, is warm. Zealers can tolerate cold,
but they like to rest in the heat. They’ll put you up in accommodations fitting
Royals.”


    
Nyra began to rework her concerns into another question. She almost had one
ready by the time Oharassie spoke again.


    
“I think we should pick up speed. You’d best tuck under.”


    
She obeyed, forgetting the question as a gust of cold ushered her inside. When
she asked about it later, Oharassie called her a fitty-fretter, a term with
which Nyra was not familiar, but it sounded condescending. She’d changed the
subject.


 


 


Sleeping
was not the same friend to Oharassie as it was to most. They could go days
without a visit. Only at the sea willows did they embrace every afternoon and
at night. There, Oharassie welcomed dreams and rest. But like Nyra’s
inclination for drinking water, frequent sleep was merely a leisure for the
Aquadray. Still, Nyra struggled to understand, having stolen enough slumber for
three dragons since they set sea together. 


    
In the beginning she had asked him “how much longer?”
over and over. Oharassie never gave real answers. “Depends on the current,
depends on my strength.” His voice was so aged and kind that Nyra didn’t press
the matter further (for at least a day at a time). Considering that
three-quarters of the ocean remained, and that Nyra had taken so long to cross
the first fraction, she was surprised by Oharassie’s announcement ten days in;
they would arrive by noon tomorrow. 


    
Parting clouds announced the final morning at sea,
expanding to a breadth of endless blue skies. Whipping winds died to breezy
kisses. The pace was slow and warmed in sunrays, aside rhythmic splashes of the
lazy ocean. 


     And there were seabirds—real land things. 


     Oharassie moved slowly as soon as land appeared. It was a
tiny strip in the distance, and at first looked like a band of mist.  But land
it was. Nyra rode outside, prickling with anticipation. The Agring and Aquadray
found plenty to discuss, rushing over one another’s pauses like brisk air
currents, wanting to cram as much sociability in as possible. Oharassie had been
the best company yet (he easily outcompeted the Xefexes, who could not talk,
and the Hawk, which could not refrain from the kill). Who knew if the Zealers
would be so agreeable? As far as she knew, these were her last engrossing
conversations until she returned home, and there was no telling when that would
be.


     “The Xefexes couldn’t talk,” Nyra explained, recalling her
time at the Green Spot. It was one of many details she had shared with him but had
not discussed. She wanted Oharassie’s opinions.


     “You’re sure about that?” he said. The sunlight made his
slick skin radiant.


     “They just chirped and bobbed their heads. Or squeaked really
loudly. But no words. Just little sounds and body language.”


     “Ah-ha! So you admit that there was language.” He
characteristically slapped a flipper. Nyra cringed as a deluge of water rounded
over her head. A membranous fold arched above just in time, catching the errant
water in heavy patters. 


     “Not real language. Body language,” she explained.


     “But that’s just it, Nyra. It was a language, just not your own.”
He chuckled. “There are hundreds of ways to communicate, and then some even
inside each way. Dialects divide language even further. Accents, codes,
signatures—the possibilities are infinite.”


     “You and I speak the same, though. Except for the accent.”


     “Yes, but that’s my doing, if you’ll allow me to be boastful.
I know many tongues. Yours happens to be a primary language. Can’t say why. Perhaps
Agrings and Aquadrays were once a similar species and our customs followed a
similar path, albeit down very different lineages. Xefexes do things
differently. I wager it’s physically impossible for them to speak like us.”


     “How do you mean?”


     “Put it in perspective. Those loud squeaks, can you do them?”



     “Well, maybe…” Nyra said. She contracted her throat into a
tight space. A sloppy, undulating squawk escaped. She coughed. 


     Nyra bounced upon her companion’s booming laughter.


     “Maybe not exactly the same way,” she croaked.


    
“Everything is in perspective, my dear. What is a series of whistles to you may
be poetry to them. Just as Quay and Roendon take on different forms depending
on who is choosing to imagine them.”


     Quay and Roendon. She’d not thought of them in some time. Daily
she eyed the sky and would assess Quay’s position, or note Roendon phasing into
the twilight. The deities were there just as rocks and trees and waves covered
the planet. She saw them, but only as the features of life.


     Giving it proper consideration, however, Quay and Roendon
were not objects like sands and leaves. They represented something far greater
than life and land. Yet they were commonplace in language and living. One
exclaimed Quay’s name in day and Roendon’s in night (unless reversing them in
slander). Then there were the ancient stories where the Greats gave blessings
to the lowly creatures below. Very few Gatherings omitted the Seara story, a
tale whereby a very brave colony called Seara convinced the omnipotent
onlookers to grant them flight. But as far as spirituality went, the faith of
Nyra’s family was blurry. 


     “What are Quay and Roendon?” She treaded the words with
careful innocence, hesitant, but reflecting on the Seara’s bravery. “What are
they really?”  She wasn’t even sure if the question was right, or
understandable. 


     “That’s controversial water, Nyra,” he said solemnly. “But you
ask a fair question. Dragons tend to avoid rather than dispute it.”


     “What do you think?” she ventured.


     His breath stopped. The air hung still.


     “I do not think the suns above are eyes. Same goes for the
moons.”


     Nyra gasped. “Then where are they?”  She had meant to ask
where Quay and Roendon were in his opinion. But it was as though
Oharassie was a speaker of truth for all things, because she trusted him with
all things.


     “I’m not sure that they are there at all.”


     “But you must!” she shouted. She did not know why she was
upset. She just was. “You must, at least part of you.” There was a clue. What
was it?


     “Yahinuve!” she remembered. Ahead Oharassie silently mouthed
the name. His eyes shut knowingly. Nyra didn’t let him speak. “What about
Yahinuve? You know she is with you, you said so yourself. Wouldn’t she be with
Quay and Roendon, wherever they are?”  With Oharassie or with Quay and
Roendon? Two places at once. The dead could do that. Couldn’t they? 


     “You misunderstood me, Nyra.” He forced a somber chuckle. “My
belief in Yahinuve at my side is not literal. When I speak of her, I only
imagine what she would be saying were she with me, alive. My quirk has nothing
to do with ghosts or shadows from an afterlife. It is only me and my
recollections catching up with the present.”


     Nyra’s ears lowered.


     “But Nyra, that I do not speak to Yahinuve does not mean I
deny the chance that she persists somewhere. She may very well be with me at
all times, thinking the same things I say in her place. But I cannot know this
for sure. Some can, maybe even you, but not I. That’s just my logic. I think
you’ll discover that I’m not alone, should you be brave enough to ask this
question of someone else. You were brave to ask me. I hope others will be
courageous enough to answer honestly.”


     Nyra hadn’t associated faith with any type of courage. Yet if
faith were universal, there’d be no fear. If Oharassie was right, the universe
she knew was skewed at an angle she’d not considered, in a tilt that could only
grow steeper with age and worry.


     “What about me?” she said in a small voice.


     Oharassie, despite Nyra’s lack of clarity, nodded.


     “Your opinion is your own. And in the end, no one should sway
you towards what is right or wrong. It’s a journey you must make alone, Nyra,
inside.”


     “All alone?”


     “Yes. But like your journey across the ocean, remember the
truth of those around you. Even if you doubt these far off realities, your
friends and family are real. I’m real. And I’m helping. I always will whenever
I can.”


     “Alright,” she whispered, looking away.


     He turned forward. “And speaking of which, we’re here.”


     A jagged edge crisscrossed ahead, much closer, much bigger. 


     The blue, at last, had ended.


     Quay and Roendon still buzzed in her mind, like an itch at
the tip of her nostrils. She’d known them in mimics, mimics of names and mimics
of stories, always told in the traditions of truth. Reality and what might be
pleasing were scattered in too many pieces, and at that moment she was unsure
if each fragment could fit together. Not even Thaydra, who encouraged
optimistic thinking, had ever really confirmed omnipotence in the radiant suns
and glowing moons.


     But Nyra, seeing Garrionom craggling up the sky, let the itch
die in an imaginary sneeze. One day it would resurface, she was sure. But for
now, she’d accept the suns above for the warmth they gave and promised to give again whenever the clouds
did part.


     “That’s it, isn’t it?”  She stretched her neck as far as it
would go. “That’s Garrionom?” The great line dividing water and sky gave way to
the subtle patterns of mountains. Nyra thought it fake, surreal. 


     “It still looks so small from here,” she murmured.


     “Hold on!” called Oharassie. 


     Before Nyra could duck beneath his membranes, the Aquadray
burst forth, shattering the water like glass. The ocean thundered on his chest
and the pressure reverberated into Nyra’s bones. Before her eyes, Garrionom
transformed from distant pale blue to detailed mahogany. In fast motion this wonder met her,
presenting myriad cliffs so much like the ones she’d called home.


     Oharassie slowed and craned around to her, his body rocking
closer to the towering cliffs. “Too sudden?” he asked.


     “No fair warning.” Nyra felt faint, her attention lost
somewhere over a distant peak, which ripped the sky in spiky black and shining
white. White. White everywhere.


     “Snow never ceases to amaze me,” Oharassie said. “We get
flecks of it at sea here and there, but not much. And it of course doesn’t
accumulate, unless you count a chance iceberg, but that’s not the same thing.”


     His words were fuzzy to Nyra, as though passing through the distorted
comprehension of sleep. Nyra wanted to listen, but the impossible mountains
turned his words to wet cotton.


     “Now, anything you want to ask before we exchange goodbyes?”


     “Goodbyes?” she murmured. 


     “Yes. Are you ready?”


     Her heart flittered. “Goodbyes?” she shouted. 


     “Well, I should hope so,” he said, dropping his spines in
mock offense. “You wouldn’t leave me without some parting pleasantries?”


     “No, no, it’s not that.” Her eyes had crossed a little. She
shook her head. “It’s just… we’re here! And I wasn’t expecting it. I thought it
would take longer.”


     “My fault, I’d say. You can never tell with the weather. Plus
my memory of checkpoints isn’t what it used to be. Hard to say when we’d get
here. But it had to happen sometime.”


     “Yes. But…”


     “But?” he interjected.


     “There’s so, so much I still need to know,” she blurted. “W-will
this be the right herd? The one from history? Where exactly are we in—”


     “Slow down, my dear.”


     For the first time his ‘my dear’ struck a chord. It was
reminiscent of Thaydra’s ‘my darlings.’  Nyra calmed at the thought.


     “We are here,” she restarted. “But how do you know this is
the right place? Do the Zealers live here? And are they the right Zealers? I
need that one specific colony.” She wished she’d remembered the name of the
herd. Had Fuhorn ever said the name? 


    
“As far as I know, this is the only group on the coast for a great distance. Zealers
aren’t like Agrings, they don’t depend on fish for their diet. Most colonies
live inland.”


    
Nyra groaned skeptically.


    
“Look at the mountains.”


    
Everything ahead cracked up the skyline. Furthest were two towering peaks. In
the middle was a dip out of sight, presumably the wide basin Oharassie had
described. With his nose he pointed.


    
“You see where the basin should be?”


    
“Maybe,” she admitted. “We’re too close. The cliff’s in the way. But it’s a frozen
lake?”


    
“Yes. Frozen water, and beneath it liquid, locked in a glacial cup. The Zealers
use it. Like you, the Zealers don’t need water regularly to survive. But for the
sake of convenience, they live near water. It’s their ‘Reservoir,’ to put it in
your terms. If your ancestors met Zealers, these are surely the ones.”


    
“But what if they aren’t?” 


    
“They are.”


    
“Maybe you should wait for me. In case I can’t find them?”  The idea offered as
much appeal as it did dread. On one claw, she wouldn’t have to face the Zealers
if she couldn’t find them (saving responsibility for another day, a more
confident day). On the other, she wouldn’t get to face them.  Another problem
unsolved, not a blade closer to her journey’s unknown conclusion.


    
“They’re there, my dear. Remember me saying that they were proud? Don’t take it
as bad news. It’s going to help you. Since they are protective of their
territory they’ll be on the lookout. They’ll see you coming in. I’d even wager
that they see us now.”


    
Nyra leaned forward, trying to spot dragons. All she could see was the cliff
face. A memory resurfaced from her month at the Green Spot where she’d watched
little specks fall almost invisibly to the sea, with larger ones looming above.


    
“You are going to make it.”


    
“I don’t know,” she sighed.


    
Oharassie rolled his head. “Alright. If it makes you feel better, I’ll be
waiting here for the rest of the day. Right in this spot.” He slapped a flipper
for emphasis. Only then did Nyra notice he’d stopped moving forward. She now
had to crane upward to see the clifftop. They were as close as they could get.


    
“If you don’t find anyone, come back to me. We’ll figure something else out.”


    
Her eyes traced the mosaic rock, so much like home. Most of everything else was
hidden by snow and ice: a masquerade of miniature glaciers.


 
   “Nyra,” he crooned, “it’s going to work on the first try. I promise. I’ll
stay here for your sanity’s sake, but you worry in vain. My staying is only a
formality.”


    
Nyra could hear wind up above. It sounded cold.


    
“So,” she swallowed, “I go now then?”


    
“May as well. There’s still a lot of daylight left to go looking for them, but
there’s not much use hanging out with me.” Oharassie looked up. “And the sooner
you get there, the sooner you get into a warm cave.”


    
A cool breeze flapped her ears on cue. Standing up, Nyra opened her wings one
at a time, watching each tip stretch to its full length. Beside her Oharassie’s
dorsal spines flattened to allow her space. She watched the tines fall in unison,
the membranes folding neatly to hug a body enormous under the waves, much like
the icebergs of his stories. 


    
He had been her favorite friend in the vast sea. In her life now, he was a
savior, and if anything she owed it to him to make the first steps towards the
Zealer Dragons.


    
“One more thing?” she said.


    
“Anything.” Oharassie beamed.


    
“I feel, well, stupid asking this.”


    
“Stupid?” he prompted.


    
“Well, what I mean… what I mean is, I think I’m overwhelmed. And it’s making me
think about random things.”


    
“You have a right to be overwhelmed. What is your question?”


    
“Well,” she averted her eyes. “That first day when I was flying above you. The
day we met. You said that you could have eaten me if you wanted to. I didn’t believe
you. Or, I didn’t know if I believed you.”


    
Oharassie looked confused. Nyra continued.


    
“You said you couldn’t go on land so I wouldn’t be scared when I landed on an
island. I suppose that’s true. Though it didn’t matter in the end, because you
herded me towards the willows. Not an island.” She was rambling, yet Oharassie
was patient. “But you said you could have eaten me at any time, and I took it
to mean that you could jump up and snatch me from the air, even at my highest point.
Did you mean it?”


    
Oharassie flicked his tongue, and his brow furrowed.


    
“It is true that I was trying to gain your trust,” he said. “Still, if I’d been
desperately hungry, I could have taken you from the sky.” He frowned. She
feared he was offended. To recall a time that she did not trust him, that she did
not love him, was a thorn in her heart. Still the curiosity nagged away,
despite her guilt, despite his crestfallen face. She wanted to know where truth
and lie parted ways, just as she and Oharassie were to part ways at the great
mountains ahead.


    
“Could you do it?” She hated herself. “Could you jump that high and show me?”


    
He looked ancient. “You’d really make me muster up these old bones to prove
it?”


    
She nodded.


    
But then he laughed the laugh she knew. “See here, now, Nyra, I’ve just crossed
an ocean. Being burdened by a beating heart, you think I might be just a tad
exhausted? A tad sleepy?” He grinned widely. The grin was infectious. Nyra
matched it.


    
“You are quite the spitfire, my dear. Always the skeptic, maybe a lot like me
in my younger days. Ha!” He tossed his head back. Nyra flailed to keep balance.
“Well then, younger me, let us make a deal. As promised, I’ll stay here for the
rest of the day. To humor you, and all that. But should we meet again, and I
think we will, I’ll bring myself from the waters for you.”


    
Her throat tightened. 


    
“Should I not be too tired of course,” he added. “Sound lovely?” 


    
Nyra could fathom no contradiction. No loopholes, no questions, just the wall
of promise. Distant winds serenaded on the mountains, and a great gust of white
powder furled over the cliff edge. 


    
“Lovely.”


    
The Aquadray brought his nose to hers. 


    
“Show them the way, my dear. Make it home again.”











Chapter 13: Da Capo al Coda


 


 


Had
Nyra known the facets of her home cliff in detail, the image before her may
have simulated looking in a mirror. Back home, the mosaic rock spired to a flat
top, as evident by variations of hardened and sandy surfaces seen by the
Fishers. Their descriptions were all she had. The only time Nyra had come close
to the cliff face was the night she plummeted into exile. Through the veils of
darkness and terror, she’d observed nothing. And of course she'd seen little
from the Green Spot—the cliffs had been too far away. Here at the Garrionom
cliffs, the sand and rock she’d imagined were mashed together, though dashes of
white gave an eerie aura to the place.


    
She landed on top and met dampened grass. Ground. Real ground. And grass for
that matter, not the dead leaves and moist sand of islands or the bark of sea
willows. Grass. The bridge of her muzzle smarted and her eyes winced under a
fresh surge of sentiment.


    
Ahead lay the white basin, framed between the craggily jet and purple
mountains, matted in ivory powder. Nyra did not know how to be awed. She’d
heard of the mountains in the heart of Nyra (the continent), where unfathomable
heaps of rocks monopolized the heavens. They monopolized arguments, too. How
large could they be, really? And where did the line of exaggeration trace across
the peaks? Seeing them in real time, Nyra realized she had dreamed up something
much, much taller. Comparatively, these were dwarves. Yet they possessed
dimension and detail far outside the scope of her mental pictures. Shards of
stone erupted from white fabric which draped snuggly over everything. 


    
She walked on, finding her feet like an old friend. Flying would have been
faster, but she wanted pace now, to be slow, to not worry about making good
time. Don’t make a spectacle. Let them have time to see me. A grounded
dragon didn’t look quite so threatening. Did it? She grappled with the thought,
hearing the squish of wet grass turn to crunching snow. Cold drove her feet
faster, keeping them in the air as much as possible as they rose up to her
contorted face. 


    
So much for a slow pace.


 
   There were no specks on the land, mulling about as they did on the Northern
Coast. Just her. Somewhere in the far west birds called, exotic sounds with
stretching notes.


    
“Hello?” she said. Maybe the Zealers were all inside. Unless there was a sentry,
they would never see her. Was their cave entrance obvious? What would happen if
she walked right in?


    
“Hello?” she called louder. The snow brushed her ankles as she turned to look
behind. The cliff edge was a fair distance off, her initial footprints too far
to see. The ocean was no longer visible, suggesting the ground had dipped
downward. Somewhere behind and below, Oharassie was waiting. 


    
Turn back, said the draggling in her head, a cold little thing on the
brink of shivers. 


    
Nice try, said the dragon. She faced the mountains again.


    
How long would it be until she got to the basin? It looked far, but how far was
the question. Compared to home, Nyra estimated it was about three times the
distance between the Agring Warren and Fitzer’s Reservoir. Better make it
four to be safe, she thought. Always better to over-estimate, then you
won’t be disappointed. 


    
She spread out her wings and flapped up and down, signaling to anyone who might
be watching. She regretted it immediately as a gust of wind crumpled her body,
white droplets flicking her flanks. A sharp hiss escaped her mouth, which she
promptly shut as her tongue met the air. Oharassie’s back had been so, so warm.
His spines had blocked out the sea mist. She figured they could block out snow
gusts, too. 


   
 What was the distance again? Four trips to the Reservoir was too far. Was it
three by now? Thinking about it made her more exhausted.


    
She groaned. “You Zealers better get here. I’m getting cold.” Her throat pulsated.
How many seconds had gone by?


    
“Oharassie, I may be coming back to you,” she chattered. There was simply
nothing out here, and if there was, it didn’t want to see her. Even if she did
make it all the way to the basin, there’d be the long trip back if nothing was
found. Twice the distance. She snorted, punching the cold air. The wind punched
back. 


  
  I can always try again tomorrow. Try a different time of day, when the
Zealers were hunting. Or if they watched her now, hiding out of sight, maybe
they just needed time to get used to her presence. By the next day, or even a
few days if necessary, they’d feel secure enough for a formal greeting.


    
That was that. Nyra pivoted around, back to Oharassie.


    
“Back I go—”


    
Something slammed her ribs inward. Her torso flew up as her head lashed
downward. She braced for her chin to slam the ground. It didn’t.


    
Her stomach rolled.


    
She could see the ocean.


    
The air. She was in the air again. Only her wings were bound tight, grinding against
her constricted rib cage. The breath she inhaled squeezed painfully in her
chest. 


    
Digits as thick as her forelegs wrapped around her, curling up into trunk-like
appendages. White claws threatened to puncture her flesh, and above a light
blue mass shimmered like a chunk of sky. The most terrifying sky she'd ever
known, and it was whisking her towards the basin.


    
This is what she saw, this was all she registered, before the outside became
the inside, frigid turned to less frigid, and the cold yellow suns snapped out.
The inky blackness of a moonless night blew up around her. A second passed, and
then stars burst into a never-ending chandelier of glowing teal stones. 


    
The Zealer Stone, multiplied into a million pieces, imbedded behind every
rock, every crevice, wedged into the walls, ground and ceiling. Imprisoned
celestial bodies, trapped, suffocating. 


   
 Blurs of silver and light blue whirled past. They were large things, bulky and
erect, spinning as she breezed by. And as this happened a cornucopia of gasps
echoed everywhere. High gasps, low gasps, some that exclaimed words Nyra could
not understand.    


    
Then the path opened, and Nyra knew she had been traveling through a narrow
tunnel, narrow only compared to the immensity before her. Nyra found herself at
the center of the cave to end all caves, a world in itself. For though the
mountains could not conquer her imagination, the wonder below, above, and
before her was unlike anything she’d ever dreamed. The stones dotted the walls,
marking the surface up and up and down and down until each blended into the
next in a far away haze.


    
Nyra screamed. 


    
Before the echoes could return she was veered right. The walls narrowed to
another tunnel. 


    
The thing holding her thudded to the rocky ground. The beast above was made of
points. Up the claws and limbs, adorned in icy silver armor with edges petite
as pine needles. The wings were black like an Agring, only much, much larger. Larger
than Darkmoon’s. The body was more bulky than her own yet more slender than
a Sperk. The tail too was ornamented, its end resembling a conifer with only a
few thick branches.


    
But strange as all these traits were, none were so extraordinary as the head
craning up towards the ceiling. Though Fuhorn had redundantly spoken of the
face plate, Nyra could never have pictured anything so jarring. Just above the
eyes was a shiny plate, spiked on each side, and flatter than level ground, all
armored, all frightening. It had horns too, sharp and as long as its ears.


    
“Thought you’d never end your shift,” came a voice from behind in a fluid
accent. It took all of Nyra’s concentration to pick up the words. “I was just
about to….”


    
A gasp issued.


    
“Mortal Roendon, is that a…”


    
“A moment, Sigeen.” It was the Zealer holding Nyra down. “Restrain her, I’ll
inform the Royals.”    


    
The first Zealer to speak, Sigeen, appeared. It was darker than her capturer,
and younger judging by its voice. In a flash, the light blue Zealer released
Nyra and bounded down the tunnel ahead. Her wings creaked as she peeled them away
from her stinging body.


    
“Close them,” hissed Sigeen. Her wings ground together as the pressure around
he remounted, pushing her head to the ground. Like Blaze the day Darkmoon
caught him.


    
Ahead were voices. Nyra managed to wriggle an ear free from the Zealer’s toes. They
were angry voices. Muffled by distance and accent, she caught little. She
recognized the voice of her capturer, murmuring worriedly. Another voice interjected,
one of command. It was alarmed, shocked, or surprised, maybe all three. The
words were composed, but with an edgy twinge of hostility. 


    
“No, no, it’s female. And a young one,” said her capturer. At least, that’s
what it sounded like. Her trembling made it hard to hear.


    
“Right outside?” said the authoritative voice.


    
“With Sigeen, Royal Zirus.”


    
The light blue Zealer returned. Behind it came another. At first Nyra thought
she was looking at a smattering of icicles. While Sigeen and her capturer were
only white on their plates, spikes and claws, the new creature was white all over
its body. Every facet gleamed like a glacier, turning from teal to white to
black between shadows and light. It was magnificent, a moving island of a
million rainbows, so unlike anything that for a second she forgot her fear. Two
red eyes shined more brightly than its faceplate. Surely this was the beast
with the authoritative voice, the Royal Zirus. 


    
Nyra choked audibly. All plated faces turned towards her.


    
“How young is …” came a doe’s voice, trailing off as she came into view. Galloping
to the side of the Royal Zirus was another Zealer, slightly smaller and less
striking, but formidable all the same. She was blue like the rest of them,
though her high head implied chief status. She, too, had to be a Royal.


    
The two Royal dragons’ eyes widened, two reds and two blacks on Nyra’s
green-yellows. Their posture was rigid, and a low growl issued from one of
their throats. A look passed between them, held for an uncomfortably long while.
Others filtered in to stand at the Royals' sides, meeting Nyra with the same
blaring silence. Soon the room was filled with dragons, all of which looked
like they could squish her without breaking a sweat. Many a gaze suggested that
exact intention if given the go ahead.


    
At long last the two Royals looked back at Nyra, eyes open
and cavernous like the great chamber in which they dwelled.


     “Where were you headed?” came the voice of the white Zealer,
Royal Zirus. The words were deep and slow. Very slow, as if he were trying to
come up with his own answer before the question escaped. 


     Her heart thudded loudly in her chest. She said nothing.


     “Out towards the basin,” said Nyra’s original capturer, male.
He fidgeted, stealing glances in her direction. Guiltily, fearfully. “My post
was nearly over. I decided to take one last loop by the coast…”


     “Not from you, Jatika,” said the Royal female. Impatience
trilled in her voice. “My mate addressed you,” she hissed at Nyra. “Now answer!
Where or to whom were you headed?”


     Nyra’s mouth opened. A puff of air stammered from her jaws. A whimper came
followed by croaking sounds.


    
“I-I was headed t-to you, I think. I’m looking for the Zealers, I guess.” 


    
I guess?


    
The Royals exchanged another glance. “The Zealers…” said the female, lingering
on the word. 


    
“Yes, Zealers,” piped Nyra. Royal Zirus’ brow seemed to furrow, or it might
have if the forehead was not a plate of diamond-hard material. Instead the arc
of his cheeks lifted confusedly. The Royal female’s pursed mouth implied
similar confusion.


    
Royal Zirus spoke. “And you presume to have business with Zealers?” His voice
was composed.


    
“I… no. I mean, yes, yes I do. But I...”


    
“She can’t breathe, release her,” said the Royal female with a frustrated fling
of her wrist. The pressure lifted from Nyra’s back. 


    
She stood up. Be confident. Represent. By Quay, she was a representative!
It all hung in the balance now, on her shoulders. Represent. 


    
“I am Nyra.” Had she introduced herself yet? Did they even ask? She didn’t
think so. Wasn’t that the sort of thing one asked first? 


    
Enough! Represent.


    
“I am Nyra. I-I’m from the Nammock herd, or colony, either one.” She shook her
head, agog at her own tediousness. “I live… we live on the Northern Coast. It’s
on the northernmost area of Nyra. The continent Nyra, obviously, not me.”


    
Perhaps it was a trick of light and sound, but Nyra could have sworn that the
word Nammock flickered on the mouths of the several bystanders, some speaking
so sharply that whispers managed to escape, loud enough to be hooting ghosts in
her ears. 


    
Swallowing, Nyra hoped that it was the other’s turn to speak.


    
“Were you looking for someone?” asked Royal Zirus. Another strange question. Nyra
would have expected them to ask why an Agring was so far north. This didn’t
bother her for long, as the Royal female interjected.


    
“You’re saying too much,” she scolded her mate.


    
“She’s not an actress, Arjell. I’m almost certain, especially given her age. She
has no reinforcements, and is entirely at our disposal. I’d rather be as
forward as possible rather than sidestep.”


    
“Zirus…” she warned. 


    
“What would you suggest, Arjell?” he said calmly.


    
“Less haste,” she growled. “We’re letting impatience and angst get the better
of us. Realize that we have time.”


    
Nyra whimpered. 


    
“Very well,” he sighed. Although Zirus’s eyes did not leave Nyra’s during the
exchange, the Agring observed his subtle refocus, just as his mate had
refocused moments ago. “Please, little one,” he said. “Now is the time to tell
us why you are here.” Disapproval was printed on Arjell’s snarling face.


    
“W-well,” came Nyra’s staccato breath. She felt cold pressure in her skull. “My
family has lived on the Northern Coast for several years. Forever, maybe. And
we um… we had a problem about forty years ago. Some Sperk Dragons came. They
are bigger than us.” Did they know what a Sperk was? “We aren’t sure why, but
they got chased or scared out of their home in the mountain caves. And they
came here… I mean, they came where we live. And because they couldn’t fish or
dig, they overtook our colony and made us fish and dig for them. And we’ve been
doing just that every day ever since.”


    
That was it. That was the story in summary. Right? The pressure on the
crown of her head grew colder.


    
“So that’s why I’m here.” 


    
The Zealers stared on.


    
Nyra wanted to scream. To scream the cave right open and fly off. 


    
“So you are a slave, essentially,” said Zirus. “Yes?”


    
Not essentially. Am a slave. “Yes.”


    
“But you escaped?”


    
“Yes!” she shouted, relieved by their understanding. On the right course.
She stood a little taller. “Almost. I was actually banished. My mum, Thaydra,
caused an uproar. She’d been practicing fire. Of course the Sperks didn’t know
about it until she set the field aflame. We’d planned to get away in the
commotion. It failed. So to punish Mum, at least I think that was his reason,
the Sperk Alpha, Darkmoon, pushed me over the cliff edge.”


    
“And you made it here.”


    
“Yes.”


    
“In the approaching winter?” said Arjell testily.


    
Nyra flinched. “Well, yes, but I had help. Lots. In fact, down by the coast—”


    
“Arjell,” interjected Zirus, eyes ever on Nyra. “Pardon my interruption. But if
I may redirect the conversation?”


    
“Zirus…”


    
“Have peace, I beg you. It’s been years of investigation. You want to know as much as
I.”


    
Arjell snorted. Zirus closed his eyes, methodically, as one did when staving
off a searing headache.


    
“Nyra. You have told me the whole story that you know?”


    
“Yes,” said Nyra. “There are more details—”


    
“You’ve told me your life. As you know it.”


    
“Yes.”


    
“Then stop me if I am making false assumptions.” He cleared his throat. “I take
it you have come to us, come all this way, for some sort of council? You want
to ask for our assistance with your problem.”


    
“Yes. Please,” she added quickly.


    
Behind his shining white plate, Nyra saw Zirus’s mouth hang open. 


    
“We need you to help us…” she offered, prompting him out of silence.


    
For a millisecond his eyes flickered off hers.


    
“Young Agring,” he paused, “why do you think that we would ever help you?”


    
At first Nyra cocked her head, feeling the mild loss she knew when her mind
wandered during Aunt Dewep’s history lectures. Blaze would have to catch her up
in whispers. 


    
Blaze was not here to whisper.


    
Sour blood pulsed from Nyra’s throat, teasing the pumping vessels in chest.


    
“Because you said you would!” she shouted, suddenly mad at the Zealers, furious
at them for not seeing the clarity whipping them in the face. Her raw, raucous
voice kept the sourness in her throat at bay, though the pressure did not
vanish from her chest. “That’s what our Alpha always said. They would come
to Nyra’s Northern Coast.” She took on Fuhorn’s deeper voice, hunching her
head downward in the way the Agring Alpha often did. “You know, return the
favor?”


    
“What favor?” said Zirus.


    
The surge of her heart intensified, and pulling behind the pain was hot rage. Only
this time, it was not for the Zealers. The hot rage pricked Nyra herself,
boiling to the point of self revulsion. What am I doing wrong? Why aren’t
they understanding? Remembering? Why are their questions so bizarre?


    
I’m messing it up. I’m eleven, I’m a representative, and I’m saying it wrong.
I’m confusing everyone. With stupid words and bad storytelling.


    
“It’s not poor storytelling, young Nyra,” said Zirus. She’d been thinking out-loud.
Of all the times. “Please. Take a breath. We don't mean to interrogate.
We are merely curious.  Please tell us why you think we will help you?”


    
Little quakes wriggled down her jaw line. Her nose wrinkled in and out. Breaths
came, soothing over the back of her trembling tongue. Somewhere inside was her
voice. Nyra found it imbedded in the pit of her stomach, frail as moth wings.


    
“When my ancestors came,” she said slowly, “and they saved the dragglings in
your nursery, your leader at the time, Sorja, said he would help us.” There.
Clarity and conciseness. “And now we need your help.”


    
“Saved our nursery?” Venom dripped from Arjell’s utterance. Had the Royal been
a common dragon, Nyra assumed Arjell would have lunged. Only mandatory dignity
kept her in place. Zirus remained calm. Yet in his own subtle way, the male
looked equally disconcerted, as if he were channeling his distress in the most
thoughtful approach he could muster. 


    
“Please tell us, how did you save our nursery?” he said patiently.


    
Ten beats in her heart, then twenty in a matter of seconds, each one bleating
individual syllables. Lost, lost, lost. The sickening feel of fight or
flight ripened to a swelling melon in her brain.


    
They had lost their own story. Lost it through the generations. 


    
“Agrings from my herd came north,” she pleaded. “There was a cave-in. Sorja
asked them to use fire to free the dragglings. You thanked us, and you gave us
the Zealer Stone and promised us friendship.”


    
Zirus looked away, not at Arjell, nor at his subordinates, but away. Nyra
wished he’d yell, or even spit at her. Anything but his stillness. Anything but
his disappearance into thought, the dark tinkerings twisting behind that
pristine plate.


    
“Nyra,” he said solemnly. “Your story. It’s one we know, and we’ve learned it
as children from our elders, just as you have.”


    
Her breath held.


    
“But Nyra, the endings are not at all the same.”


    
“What?” Nyra slurred. The voice that came out was Thaydra’s.


    
“Only the beginning is true,” he said. “Your kind did come. And there was a
cave-in. But there was no heroism.”


    
Arjell growled dangerously. The room had been perfectly quiet.


    
“Instead, there was a disaster.”


    
“Disaster,” Nyra repeated.


    
“When the Agrings breathed fire, everything collapsed. Most of the dragglings
were trampled to death, the lucky ones. The rest suffocated, dying to the cries
of their screaming parents on the other side.”


    
Wrong.


    
“Because of you, they died. We chased you off and warned you to never come
again. Your homeland was marked with the very kind of stone you stole from our
cave, wedged deep into the rocks beside a nearby island. The glow every night
was to remind you to never return. Ever.”


    
You. He called the ancestors you, not them, the line
between callous lies and living innocence locked together.


    
“And because of you, we’ve been at war with ourselves for over three-hundred
years.”


    
The silence, skewed in time, was forever in the past. The future didn’t move.


    
A thudding barreled in from behind. “Royal Zirus,” someone panted. “One of the
Raklisalls saw the Agring. They’re gathering outside the main cave now. Numbers
growing.”


    
In a flash, Zirus dove into another persona, one Nyra didn’t know nor cared to
understand. Vague words passed through the fog that held the Agring in
suspension.


    
“Say nothing,” came a fuzzy voice, maybe Zirus, but he sounded different. Direct,
hasty. “Report immediately if Kodoral is with them. Arjell, send warning to the
family warrens. Sigeen, send Tonuritt to outside guard-duty, I need you here. And
Jatika?”


    
Nyra barely perceived a pause.


    
“Put her with Olieve.”


    
Jatika must have hesitated, for Zirus shouted, “Quickly now! And use the back
way. Don’t put her in their sight again.”


    
Once more Nyra was in the air and the bright green stars erupted across the
tunnels. Again there were gasps, left and right.


    
And although it would have been right to picture Mother, to picture Blaze, to
picture home, Cousin Jesoam loomed in her head. There was a moment of a million
moments where Jesoam explained a thing she probably knew nothing about. Nyra
forgot most of them. But for reasons on the brink of implausible, one memory
outshined the others through time gone and into now.


    
It’s in all the great songs, cousin. Don’t you understand? There’s a time when
the music must go back to the beginning. You must go back to the beginning
before you reach the end. Everything starts all over. For good or for worse.


    
A single light blared ahead. The room was cold. They stopped. Bright water
shimmered at her feet.


    
“Hold your breath.”


    
Nyra was plunged into an emerald-blue glow of liquid ice.











Part III


Glacier









Chapter 14: Nyra


 


 


Plunged
in the icy mood of his aunt, Blaze searched for a mar in the pristine sky. 


    
“That’s all for today,” huffed Dewep. Relief washed down her face like summer
rain. 


    
Flying lessons had been exceptionally bad today, and that was saying something.
With such a rare sunny day, what level-minded draggling would give his or her
full attention? Dewep had tried bribing them with the first bass catch of the morning,
which caused Casstooth to criticize Dewep’s teaching strategy, which caused
Dewep to bark orders, which made everyone sour. It didn’t help when Emdu loudly
whispered about Sperks’ giant hindquarters. Casstooth then scolded the already
flustered Dewep for being a poor disciplinarian. This led to shouts, which led
to Emdu getting a smart thump on the tail, which led to even more chaos. It was
all Blazing Fire could do to stifle a sigh when the lesson’s cancelation
inevitably arrived. 


    
“Want to stack rocks with us, Blaze?” said Ipsity, forepaws poised to run as
far away from the adults as possible.


    
“You go ahead,” he said. “I’m going to the Dam trees.”


    
The others exchanged a peeved look. It was not the first time Blaze had turned
down a play-invite.


    
Today’s sun made the afternoon especially valuable, to enjoy a few hours before
the rain clouds promised to return. And what an additionally rare treat to have
it free. But the heavens inspired no change in the day to day life of one
particular draggling.


    
“Draggling’s a loose term,” murmured Blaze to himself. He and his fellows,
Ipsity, Jesoam and Emdu, were still the youngest in the Nammock herd. But just
as the afternoon guaranteed precipitation, age eleven promised growth spurts,
and no Agring yet had been blessed or cursed with exception.


    
He wandered towards Fitzer’s Reservoir, barely aware of the sunlight kissing
his shoulders, nor the unrelenting eyes of passers-by who watched him
differently ever since his world had changed.


    
Aunt Dewep had been teaching flying for almost a season now, always with a
Sperk to chaperone. It was a dreadful time to do so. Flying lessons, as
enforced by the Sperks, were to begin at age twelve. Such was protocol since the
enslavement.  But that had changed. Lessons were happening now, this fall,
before everyone’s spring birthday, and just in time for the weather to turn
from bad to worse. Practice occurred in the rain, cold rain, and was seldom
cancelled. 


    
Of course, when Fuhorn was young, there were no limits as to when one learned
their wings. Likewise, there were no consequences of knowing. You learned when
you were ready and hunted for yourself when ready. Now training was strictly
scheduled. This was where the blessings and curses came into play. For as much
as the young dreamed of reaching age twelve and the skies, it was only at the
mercy of the Sperks that lessons were delayed. The adults begged for it long
ago, and unlike most of their wishes, this particular request had once been
granted.


    
Let them be children,
Fuhorn often recited. If the sky is slavery, keep them grounded until
they’ve grown.


    
So the number twelve had been stamped with that wonderful and horrible
undertone. And slowly, like their parents had learned before them, ripe wings
took on a dark connotation. 


   
No there would be no wait. Because the grownups conspired. They rebelled. What
better way to punish them than by making the children suffer? Darkmoon
retaliated, as always, with wings. Tearing them away or giving them life, he
found a way to make them hated by their own bodies. 


    
A western breeze made Blaze recoil, and he quickened his pace. The trees would
afford shelter until sunset. Privacy too, he hoped. He didn’t feel like
chatting. The Reservoir came into sight.


    
Blaze spotted a figure by the tree line. His heart sank. Insipid small talk
scripted into his throat, etching on the scars of his previous conversations. It
took another second for the figure to take shape.


    
There was Opalheart meandering the Reservoir’s southern perimeter. Luckily, he
was far away on the other side. The Agring’s insides moved back to their proper
places. 


    
It was not that animosity stood between them. Nevertheless, a blockade had
built itself ever since the early fall, since Opalheart resigned from guard
duties. Lately, his eyes turned down shamefully when an Agring crossed his path.
His socialization with other Sperks also decreased, Blaze observed, with
Bristone as his only outlet for any lengthy dialogue. 


    
Blaze gathered this from studying at far off-vantage points. Idle gossip from
Agrings also reached his ears, though he never listened intentionally. Still,
he occasionally talked to Opalheart himself. The blockade was uncrackable, and
neither the Sperk nor Blaze made much effort to chip away the pieces. But
unlike the Dam, the blockade had miniscule fissures, small enough to filter
away deeper topics yet large enough to allow chit-chat to pass through. So off
and on Blaze discussed weather, daily catches, or afternoon plans, always with
forced enthusiasm.


    
Opalheart caught Blaze's eye from across the water. The Agring turned away. When
he looked up again, the Sperk had disappeared.


    
Blaze sighed, mildly surprised by his own disap-pointment. On the right, water
spilled loudly over the Scar. The rest churned peacefully at his feet.


    
Was Nyra in water when she…? He shook his head bitterly, but the
thoughts held fast.


    
The bones were picked clean. Picked clean in only a night’s time,
dragged ashore by aquatic monsters. Casstooth told them, firmly, factually. Nyra.
Gone. 


    
For weeks Blaze stared fangs at Casstooth. You’re lying, he thought. It
made sense for her to lie. Suppose the guard had never found Nyra? This would
be bad news for Darkmoon. With no death there’d be no vengeance, and the Sperk
Alpha broiled with vengeance. Any confusion, any doubt would be a complication,
and an angry one at that. And though Nyra’s outcome bore no reflection on Casstooth’s
efforts, would it not be in her best interest to lie? To prevent murder of the
messenger, so to speak?


    
No, said a voice in his head, a voice that grew louder with time. The
truth was better. Casstooth was not that stupid, nor Darkmoon that irrational. What
if Nyra was later seen alive, or otherwise not fitting Casstooth’s description?
The risk of lying was too great, as it almost always was. 


    
“No one would survive this cold anyway,” Blaze muttered as the breeze kicked up.
“Nor the sea.”


  
  He often considered the other Agrings, peering at their faces as they went
about their daily business. He wondered if they hurt inside. And if they did,
how much, and where was the grief was rooted.


    
Blaze’s grief hung in clumps off his skin, or it may as well have. For the
dripping sorrow in his heart did not mend like the scrapes and cracked claws
he’d felt before. The sadness was heavy, so very heavy, and he knew everyone
could see it. 


  
  The herd was a unit, a
family, but none were as close as siblings. Being a brother was his job, to be
the go-to figure in her life. And he’d treated it like fecal matter. He’d
talked too much. He’d been annoying. A know-it-all, too. Observations were his
gift, and he shared them, every single one of them. Never shutting up.


    
There were those who pretended to grieve. Jesoam was one. It began the day
after Nyra fell. A day that was meant for silence, where even sincere
condolences would offend the heart and mind. But in the darkening twilight,
just when the Fishers landed from their last trip, Jesoam ran forth from her
burrow and made her proclamation;


    
“In honor of my cousin, I shall not sing ever again.” She’d spread her
one, unburned wing, embracing the dwindling sun like a celestial spirit. Only
Blaze seemed to notice her eyelids, cracked open just enough to flicker from
dragon to dragon, scanning, pausing on those who looked in her direction, at
which time she’d ruffle her ears alluringly.


    
A good four suns passed before Emdu heard Jesoam humming tunelessly to herself,
preening her healing wing. He told Blaze, and they halfheartedly agreed that it
didn’t count. Then the humming became fuller and recognizable, and soon Blaze
found himself remembering the lyrics to her stupid songs. Finally she started
belting, shamelessly and with no more guilt than a hungry predator. She’d
faltered once, when Blaze first caught her in a dead-on stare. He didn’t speak
to her for a long time. Though he expected as much from Jesoam, he could not suppress
the rage prickling his skin. Even more frustrating was that Jesoam seemed to
care less. But the pulse of his heart eventually slowed, giving into the same
beat of normalcy that his cousin no doubt assumed much sooner. He’d even
accepted her rock-stacking challenge last night. Neither of them had had much
fun. Blaze had been polite enough to not say this aloud (perhaps because she’d
beat him to it).


    
None were more hurt than him, though. They couldn’t. No one had been affected
more.


    
Save for one contender.


    
Of course, Thaydra, whose grief surpassed everything, built until the suns rose
that day after Nyra vanished over the edge. Building too fast.


    
Too decisively. 


    
When the second sun came up, her eyes had been sea-bound.


    
And she ran.


    
Straight and narrow, Thaydra ran. No wings, low tide, running.


    
Blaze ran after her. She leaped to the edge, suspended in nothing, fifty Sperks
lengths above the unforgiving below. He ran. He’d tried. 


    
But instantaneously, a second slice scarred his battered heart. 


    
And he knew it would never heal. For now, she was gone. Thaydra. Like her
daughter. Gone forever. 


    
“There was another thought,” he murmured to himself as the Reservoir water
lapped closer to his forepaws. For no reason, it occurred to him now. There was
one thought he never shared with Nyra. And it was the last one:


    
Thaydra had wanted the children to escape with the others, impulsively and
emotionally. He thought about it tenderly, cranking his mind to fit Thaydra’s
provisionally misshapen one. Then it hit.


    
She had been afraid for, maybe the first time in her life, herself. And that
was just the tip of it, for this fear bathed over himself and Nyra as well. What
would happen to her after the Agrings got away? Given the history, whatever
might be exaggerated or untrue, Thaydra was and would be Darkmoon’s target. What
sort of suffering would she endure? What final, gruesome pathway would snake
its way to her throat? 


    
Whatever it would be, she didn’t want Blaze or Nyra to see it.


    
But Thaydra’s plan had gone awry in the end, when Darkmoon skewed his vengeance.
So she’d invented a new one for herself, one that she alone would have to carry
out.


    
He ran.


    
“Stop thinking about it!” he yelled. Water licked his claws, electrifying each
into a backwards leap. He panted liberally.


    
Rock-bottom though it all seemed, there was still yet another problem with an
unknown solution. He remembered it when he saw his fellow students. The
youngest herd members, only four of them including himself, maturing fast.


    
We are ending. Not today, not even ten years from now. But Darkmoon knows. Every
so often he’d muster the intrigue to investigate, to uncover whatever dark
solution lay ahead.


    
But I’m not the rebel, he mourned. She was. And it would end
there.


    
A twig snapped. His heart jumped, and his tongue brushed the soft tissue behind
his upper fangs. His vocal chords tightened.


    
“N—”


    
At his side was nothing. His tongue flumped down.


    
Always the sounds, always nothing. He knew better than to be so foolish. The
pain should have reminded him. Always.


    
Yet sometimes the grass would snap, the wind would buffet, and he’d know for a
second that she was there walking beside him, making her personal cadence in
nature’s sounds. For a split second, life returned.


    
Blaze withdrew his back left foot from the ground, revealing a cleanly snapped
branch.


    
It would end there, moving to the next day and the next in a land that had
lost its namesake.
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